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HEAD START REAUTHORIZATION

THURSDAY, MARCH 1, 1990

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, FAMILY,

DRUGS AND ALCOHOLISM,
OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:20 p.m., in room

SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Christopher J.
Dodd (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Dodd, Pell', Harkin, Adams, Coats, and Kasse-
baum.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DODD

Senator DODD. The Subcommittee on Children, Family, Drugs
and Alcoholism will come to order.

This afternoon I will be conducting our hearing on the reauthor-
ization of the Head Start program. I want to apologize to my col-
leagues, the witnesses and others for being a bit lat.:. We have the
national service bill on the floor, and it looks like it may be the
omnibus bill of the year. Every idea in the world is being attached
to that piece of legislation. Unfortunately, I was held up over there
in the process of negotiations on a matter totally extraneous to na-
tional service, but one that is about to be offered, apparently, on
that legislation.

I want to thank our colleagues, and particularly, of course, Sena-
tor Sanford, for being here this aftet noon. Very briefly, let me just
take a minute to outline what we are doing here, and then I will
turn immediately to our colleague.

First Gf all, I welcome everyone to the subcommittee hearing.
Twenty-five years ago, one U.S. President stepped before a micro-
phone before signing into taw one of the most visionary and suc-
cessful anti-poverty programs in the history of this country. He
said that Head Start services would, and I quote him, "make cer-
tain that poverty's children would not be forevermore poverty's
captives."

This year a different President from a diffei at political party
echcesd this view, and I commend him for it. He said: "Give any
American kid en equal place at the starting line, and just watch
what that kid can do. Head Start helps kids get that equal place."

As we celebrate the 25th anniversary of Head Start, these quota-
tions, one from President Lyndon Baines Johnson and one from
President Bush, underscore the widespread bipartisan support that

(1)
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this program has enjoyed since its inception. Twenty-five yearslater we in government have a unique opportunity to make a goodprogram better, to articulate an ambitious vision for the future andmake it happen.
What makes Head Start so different? Well, that is very simple.We know that quality Head Start programs can and do work. Theywork because they are based on some very simple principles thatthe experts tell us over and over again can address the effects ofpoverty on families. Those principles includes early invention at acritical time in the child's development, comprehensive services,taking into account the whole family's needs, quality staff and de-velopmentally appropriate curricula, and lastly but most impor-tantly parental and community involvement.

There is nothing magical in the words Head Start alone. If aHead Start program is high qualitywith well trained and ade-quately paid staff, low staff-child ratios, good facilities, and a fullrange of servicesit works. If these ingredients are not presentifwe skimp on services, if we overburden and underpay our staffthen it will not. This is simple intuition reinforced again and againby the experts who have looked at Head Start and a range of simi-lar preschool programs.
One problem with Head Start is that too few children benefitfrom its vision. The program today serves only one-fifth of eligiblechildren. Program funding in real terms has remained relativelyflat over the past decade. What is worse, we are in danger of let-ting the vision slip away as program quality erodes.
Head Start has made a low investment per child, spending lesstoday in real dollars than 10 years ago. Low salaries produce highstaff turnovei, threatening the stability and continuity of care thatis so essential to early childhood programs. Many programs mustchoose between quality services and serving more children.As we begin this reauthorization process, we must articulate avision for Head Start that addresses today's challenges. The firstchallenge is funding to expand services to rnor, children and tami-lies. To further promote bipartisan cooperation, I will introducetoday with Senator Coats President Bush's reauthorization propos-al, which :ncludes an increase of $500 million for fiscal year 1991.The President has taken an important step, but we can and, in myview, must do more.

He proposes to target only 4-year-olds. I believe that we mustreach children earlier, by age three at the latest. We should notlimit children to 1 year of services but give them and their familiestime to fully benefit from Head Start's comprehensive approach.A second challenge is to improve the quality of Head Start serv-ices. We need salaries that make Head Start competitive for thebest teachers and support staff. We need to train staffs so that theycan provide the highest quality services to k_hildren and families.We need to make transportation available so no poor child is leftout because he or she has no way to get to the program. We needto improve facilities so that children learn in a safe, attractive en-vi ronment.
The final challenge is to improve social service coordination sothat Head Start programs are better able to work with today'smore troubled families. Head Start is one of the few, if not the
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only, poverty programs that sees the family as a whole. We must
imrease its potential to weave a seamless garment of' comprehen-
sive services for Head Start families and children.

To meet these challenges I will introduce as well today, along
with Senator Kennedy, the Head Start Expansion and Quality Im-
provement Act of 1990. This bill sets out an ambitious blueprint to
fully fund the program to serve all eligible 3-to-5-year-olds by the
year 1995. Full funding is no pipe dream we invented ourselves. It
is an idea with widespread support among leaders in government,
business and education. The Committee for Economic Development,
thrikational Alliance of Business, and the National Governors As-
sociation all support full funding of Head Start for all eligible chil-
dren. not just those 4 years of age.

To ensure that children receive high quality services, the bill sets
aside 12 percent of Head Start funds for activities such as increas-
ing staff compensation, training, and expanding the coordination of
social services vital to disadvantaged families. To ensure that Head
Start continues to serve more children, this setaside would be trig-
gered only if the annual Head Start appropriation exceeds the in-
flation adjusted level for the previous year.

Finally, to pay tribute to the visionary policy makers and early
childhood experts who tame together 25 years ago to create this
program, I will introduce later today a resolution commemorating
May 18, 1990, as the 25th anniversary of Head Start. We must take
our inspiration from these dedicated people to be as bold in our
time as they were in theirs. I hope that :..5 years from now, people
look back and say that we did our job equally as well.

I will now turn to my colleague, Senator ('oats, if you have an
opening statement and then go to Senator Sanford.

Senator COATS I do, Mr. Chairman. I will try to be brief.
Senator Donn. Without objection, your prepared statement and

that of Senator Hatch will be inserted at this point in the record.
1The prepared statements of Senators Coats and Hatch follow.)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR COATS

Senatoi CoATs. Mr President, since 1965, Head Start has been
an innoNator in the field of early childhood development and has
been instrumental in deeli ping new and creative ways of working
Vk t h young childien of differing ethnic and culturol backgrounds
In mer 22,000 classrooms across the country, Ilead Start works to
strengthen the ability' of tlwse children to cope with school and the
world around them. But more than that, Head Start provides serv-
ice:, for the entire family And I think that's what makes this pro-
gram work. The I ecognition that children are part of a family unit
and that parents n. the most important influence on a child's de-
velopment.

F'oi this reason, Head Start places strong emphasis on parental
and community involvement in the development, conduct, and di-
rection of the program at the local level. Head Start parents are
directly involved in making decisions about their programs They
particzpate in the classroom and are involved in other administra-
tive or program activ itws as paid employees or volunteers Current-
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ly, almost one-third of Head Start's paid staff is composed ofpresent and past Head Start parents.
Head Start is much more than an educational program. It is aprogram for the whole person. In addition to love, support, and en-couragement, children in Head Start receive hot meals each day tohelp meet their daily nutritional needs; a comprehensive healthcare programincluding physical and dental examinations, immu-nizations and follow-up on ident'fied health problems; mentalhealth services to foster their emotional growth and help them dealwith spec;al problems; and social activities to help them learn toget along with others arid gain self-confidence.
Mr. President, when we find a program that works, wa need toemphasize it and preserve it. The P-esident has recommended asignificant $500 million increase for Head Start which is a majorstep toward the goal of affording every poor child "an equal placeat the starting line." The President's proposal represents a 36-per-cent increase which would be the largest expansion in Head Start'shistory. With the President's leadership an-I strong support wehave an opportunity to make substantial ga.ns with our youth. Iam pleased to be listed as an original sponsor of this legislatiorand look forward to its swift considerati'm.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR HATCH

Senator HATCH. I am pleased that the subcommittee is holdingthis hearing on the Head Start program, a program I have enthusi-asticaPy supported over the years. I thank all those who willpresent their test;mony today and will be eager to hear about theirexperiences with the program and their suggestions for the reau-thorization of this program.
The Head Start program has been a very strong program be-cause it is based on a philosophy ',hat includes the following princi-ples:
First, Head Start represents a commitment to a comprehensiveprogram to meet a variety of needs of the child from physical andmental problems to health carek and physical development. I havereceived many letters from parents of Head SU.rt students in UtahAlthough each letter has a different story to tell, there are manysimilarities The overwhelming majority have reported the differ-ences that the program has made in th2ir child's life such as theself-confidence and self-discipline that the child acquires and theincreased ability of the child to communicate.
One mother writes that at 3 years of age, her son was not speak-ing. She couldn't scrape together enough money to have her sonevaluated. Someone suggested that she enroll her son in the HeadStart program. He was diagnosed as having a learning disability.He entered Head Start at the age of 4 and took part in the speechand language programs. He continued speech therapy through thesecond grade. Today, this boy is a high school senior with a 3.5 cu-mulative grade point average and is expecting to attend Utah StateUniversity in the fall.
Second, parentai involvement is a key feature of this program.The family is viewed as the principle influence on the child's devel-opment, and Head Start regulations require parental participation
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at all levels of .the program. Head Start administrators spend a
good deal of their time encouraging and organizing parental par-
ticipation. One mother in Utah v.Tites hay she became part of
Head Start 9 sears ago She was the mother )f two with a low self-
esteem and in need of parenting skills. Initia,ly. she thought Head
Start was a glorified baby sitting service She thought that all she
would have to do was drop her sor off and spend the rest of the
da3, doing what she wantd while avoiding any self-improvement
efforts.

She soon found that Head Start was for hei too She found her-
self %olunteering for a %ariety of activities. Her self es eem ;n-
creased along with a desire to impro%e and grow She writes- "The
most impoitant thing I gained was the special feel ng of mother
and son sharing and learmng together I was eying changes within
myself I was becoming confident in my abdities My -:elf-esteem
was getting better. I was ginn;ng so much from atching the teach-
ers and taking parenting Llasse, and found out there were ahem&
ta\ es in de,iplme. nutrition, and other parent obbgations and that
there v ete peopk Lint there to help kind Suppo! t me as a pm nf

Hurd. the [load :...)hut pi ogi am not only :n%okes the entire
t ako in%olves the commumty Lot.,11 indiative is encour-

aged *b lu n flembility in de%eloping ci eat i plograms as long
I !t bt . ' ubjecti%es. and standards oi the pi ogram are

:net Thwe di, al-, :mom° cituens hom dl i1 life who
unter th:m (Imo ttnd talents to local I lead 11 t enters

llead Start it aps to ake g un- in imp ovo4., children's pei
marfte in school. t!aer 1-.e, 1th. then ochiee.nent motivation

,selLe.tec rn. and ,-.0chdl,ail.rn it ha, al,,o matte rlositiNe impat t on
att tit p'ot tho Ltah Head Start

parents geiwr ills it. Head e-;tait a- 1iui t a twtt( r futurc
theinsekt, ,,ne thi t ,:hildtcti I nt my support fbr

I lead Stait am wo; work wa h flk olleague, kill ,t reauthorization
bill that %%lb st.eliginen thn. nopoltant Inog-.1r1 and malntain its
essent ia I obiecT

Set,..t,r CuAIS I thank t)ii toi our statement and your support
and leadeiship in %%bat I think 1, one of tlw most important chil-
dren's 1sstws that we eon possibly addnss

You knu w. when we examine the thouand f Fed-ral programs
t hat taxpa ers are asked to support, often there is not too much to
get excited about Man.), of our program, are aimed at maintaining
the status quo Otlwr, t r unsuccessfully to repair damage that has
already oLcurred oer decade, of tinw And few can demonstrate
.neasured success

But in 19t-5. when 1 is Republican kader of the House Select
Committee on Children. Youth and Family, I ISstled. together with
Chairman Miller. report entitled Cost Effeetivt Programs for
Children This report. which was updated again ip 1987. outlined
the most effective programs for children I am proud to say that
each time heading the list of those programs was Head Start Since
1965 Head Start has been an innovator in the fieki of early child-
hood development aid has been instrumental in developing new
and creative ways of working with young chilaren of different
ethnic and cultural backgrounds.
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Three percent of the Head Start population is Asian; 4 percentAmerican Indian; 22 percent is Hispanic; :32 perceht is white; and39 percent is black. In over 22,000 classrooms in this country HeadStart Ivorks to strengthen the ability of these children to cope withschool and the world around them. But more than that, Head Startprovides services for the entire family. And I think that is whatmakes this program work. the recognition that children are part ofa family unit and that parents are the most important influence ona child's development.
In fact, Head Start's own guidelines mandate parental involve-ment, and this has been a substantial and critical element in thesuccess of this program.
For this reason, Head Start places strong emphasis on parentaland community involvement in the development, conduct and di-rection of the program at the local level. Head Start parents aredirectly involved in making decisions about their programs. Theyparticipate. in the classroom and are involved in other administra-tive or program activities as paid employees or volunteers. Current-ly, almost one-third of Head Start's paid staff is comporM ofpresent and past Head Start parents.
Head Start is also much more than an educational program. It isa program for the whole person. In addition to love, support and

encouragement, children in Head Start receive hot meals each dayto help in._et their daily nutritional needs, a comprehensive health
care program including physical and dental examinations, immuni-zations and follow-up on identified h..alth problems, mental healthservices to foster their emotional growth and help them deal withspecial problems. and social activities to help them learn to getalong with others and gain self-confidence.

Mr. Chairman, when we find a program that works, we need toemphasize it and preserve it The President has recommended asignificant. 500 inillion, increase for Head Start, which I support,as a major step toward the goal of affording every poor child anequal place at the starting line. This 36-percent increase would hethe largest expansion in Head Start's history An I am proud tobe offering today with you the administration's bib for this signifi-cantly increased support for Head Start.
I also hope that we might be able to do even more While I recog-nize that tough budget restraints operate as a moderating influ-ence on this, I want to pledge to you my efforts in working with

yon an I the administration to do all we can to enhance this signifi-cant rogram.
The Head Start volunteers, teachet and other professionals havewaited a long time to receive the recognition and financial supportthey deserve. It is a program which has worked despite the oddaand despite some tough fiscal hardship.
One good place to start is with staff. Good staff is critical to thesupport and success of the program. Head Start's staff must bebetter trained and provide a salary on par with others in the com-munity Forty-seven percent of Head Start teachers earn les5 than£10,000 a year. According to a recent study by the Department ofHellth and Human Services, Head Start teachers often earn £8,000less per year than preschool teachers in public schools who havesimilar responsibilities and similar qualifications.
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One Head Start provider in the District of Columbia reported a
$10,000 pay differential between Head Start teachers and other ele-
mentary teachers even though both had identical qualifications.
The result for that Head Start provider has bcen an unduly high
staff turnover rate. Children who are already fighting against the
odds deserve better. They deserve and need the most qualified indi-
viduals we can find to give them that equal footing.

Head Start staff and volunteers are dealing with children and
families from a variety of social backgrounds Many come from
families involved in substance abuse. (\hers have been victims of
physical. sexual or emotional abuse. For these children special one-
on-one counseling may be needed. Many more may not be able to
function in large group settings and may need more specialized at-
tention. Child-staff ratios may need to be reduLed to meet this
need

Another issue is that of facilities. Many communities have a dif-
ficult time locating Head Start facilities, and when do, the cost to
convert the facilities into one that wiil accommodate the needs of
young children can be prohibitive Any leauthorization of the Head
Start program should recognize ir,d provide for nevation assist-
ance.

Mr. Chairman. I am committed, as I know you are, to not only
preserving this p1ogram but to expanding it and improving its
quality. Ne have an opportunity to make substantial gains with
our youth I look forward to working with you on this important
reauthorization.

Senator Donn. I thank you. Senator Coats, for that.
Senator DODD. I ould ash my colleagues if they have any com-

ments. Senator Adams.
Senator ADAMS. I just have a brief comment. Mr Chairman I am

looking forward to hearing Senator Sanfe..d.
Many of us voted for this program for the first time in 1965. and

we knew it was going to be ore of the most important parts of the
war on poverty. We were pleased to support it then and are pleased
to support it now As we hate watched it. we have become con-
cerned.

I am just going to ask. Mr Chairman. that a copy of this letter
from our Region X Ilead Start Association be placed in the record

Senator DODD Without objection. It %%El he inserted into the
record.

[The document follows

LETTER TO SENATOR 131MCK ADAMS, DATED FEW:MO' 19. 1990

!fear Senator AdAHIS
We need % ou r heip in obtaining II% ing %%ages for Ilead Start emplo.
eurrenti) perce- of Head Start teachers earr. S10,000 or less .0ear
Rekentl,. the Region X Alaska. Idaho. Oregon. and Washlagton, Head Start AsNo

iati on Board met and diskussed Oa salaries of staff empb,,ed bs Head Start agen
cies

We ould like to make oil ,mare of the f-et that this ver.,, successful 27evear-old
program. kontmues to operate bekause of the dedication a.... commitment of the
%er) staff that are compensated in all too man.) cases in pui.ero income levels

The problem is inadequate funding for kurrent enrollment and low staff salaries
Ilead Start programs unable to pa dekent rt.c rutting named xperien.ing increas
mg staff turnover and difficult) recruiting trained. experier ..ed stall needed for
highluality earl% etuldho 4 program
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It is clear unless we do something about the disgraceful salaries in Head Start,the benefits to America's economically disadvantaged preschool children are at riskDedicated Head Start staff are being foreed to choose between working with thosechilriren most in need or meeting the needs of their own families.The staffing crisis had been fueled by the low funding levels for Head Start pro-grams Adjusting for inflation, the Federal funding per child in Head Start has de-clined by 10 percent since 1982 as the n- -ds of America's neediest children haveincreased, the poorly funded Head Start program has been asked to do more.Enclosed is a recent study undertaken by Oregon Head Start Association, we feelit is also indicative of conditions throughout Washington, !claim, and Alaska.I will be in touch with you to discuss how you can be helpful. Please write if youhave any questions. I would appreciate a response from you befor., our next regionalboard meeting in early March
Thank you.

Sincerely,

Toiya Gist, Region X Board Member

Senator ADAMS. I want to read just one paragraph of it tecauseit indicates the problem that I know Senator Sanford is going tocomment on.
Dear Senator Adams- We would like tr make you aware of the fact that this suc-cessful 29-year-old program continues to operate because of dedication and commit-ment of the very staff that are compensated in all too many cases at poverty incomelevels.

We want this program to succeed. I am very much in support ofit, Mr. Chairman. I have no further opening statement. I am look-ing forward to hearing from Senator Sanford.
Senator SANFORD. Thank you very much.
Senator Kassebaum.
Senator KASSEBAUM. I have no statement, thank you, Mr. Chair-man.
Senator DODD. Senator, welcome. You are one of the founding fa-thers of this whole concept and idea. It is truly a pleasure and ap-propriate, quite frankly, that you be a member of this body, andeven if you were not, to be here today as we celebrate the 25th an-niversary of this program. So, it is truly an honor to have youbefore the subcommittee.

STA1 EMENT OF HON. TERRY SANFORD, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

Senator SANFORD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.I did want to come and have a word to say as you are reauthoriz-ing a program, partially because at least ont. of the pilot programswas done in North Carolina severa3 years before it was adopted aspart of a national program.
There is not any question in my mind that this is the most fun-damental of all the educational efforts that we make and the mostsuccessful. Everybody that has looked at this program appreciatesthat it actually gets results. And you cannot say that about verymany : ' -.1. programs.
Mi. ;1'. Ian, I have got a very learned statement here.Sem .;DD. I would expect nothing kss.Senac. SANFORD. It was prepared hy my staff. I would like toput it in the record, because I do have a 2:30 p.m. meeting. I haveno problem in being a little la'..e. I just will make a few informalremarks and leave the statement.

c
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It seems to me, as we begin the emphasis on education, and I cer-
tainly applaud the effort of the President to bring governors to-
gether and set goals. But setting goals is not quite enough. We
simply have to follow up if we want education to improve.

You have cited so well, and so has Senator Coats, the need, the
background, the results, and Senator Adams has added the fact
that we have expected the teachers and the providers to provide
not only their services but to provide them virtually on a volumary
basis. So, all of these things need to be considered in the reauthor-
ization.

seems to me that we simply cannot wait much longer if we
want to have our part as a Federal Government in the improve-
ment of education. It does not make a whole lot of difference what
you do in the sixth and the eighth grades and in high school if you
have not prepared the child well. We know, unfortunately, that
children coming from disadvantaged situations, children coining at
risk, as defined, are not liltely to make it to graduation.

The President's goal, that he would like to see the dropout rate
by the turn of the century reduced to about 10 percent, which may
not be high, but if it is going to be reduced by 10 percent, it is not
something we can do in ninety-five and ninety-six and ninety
seven. The kids who right now are available for Head Start are
those kids that otherwise will be dropouts at the turn of the centu-
ry. We do not do a whole lot as a Federal Government in educa-
tion. We leave it to local communities and tax bases. We leave it to
Stares.

The one thing that we promised to do 25 years ago was to take
care primarily as a Federal proposition of equal access, early chil-
dren education. And I would have to say, Mr. Chairman and mem-
bers of the subcommittee, that we have not done it.

We have, since 1980, seen spending for education decreasing in
real terms. We have seen the dropout rates increasing. I am con-
cerned now, in spite of the fact that I applauded when our Presi-
dent said in the State of the Union that we wanted to be first in
the world in math and science, and I think we can be, that every
citizen should be skilled and literate And then he said ' hat every
child must be ready to start school, ready for education, and that is
the Head Start program.

But I was bothered by the fact that when he announced the
funding, that, while it sounds like a great deal of money, it actually
moves us only from about an 18-percent coverage to about a 23-per-
cent coverage. I hope that we wiii not try to draw back to a 4-year-
old program. This is a 3-, 4-, and 5-year-old program. Its success, I

think, has been a result of reaching that broader age group. But if
we did what the President said, and that is all we did, we would
leave, not this year, where we would leave 82 children out of a
hundred to head toward dropout, but even next year we would
leave 77 out of a hundred headed toward iropout. That is if we do
not increase salaries, if we do not increase per-student expenditure
but go just as we are now.

I am convinced that we cannot build an education system in the
country, we cannot call on the governors to do what we have called
on them to do, we cannot achieve that effectively if we do not build
the foundation of the house, and we have taken the responsibility
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in Washington to build the foundation of the house. And here weare, proposing that we build just one corner of the foundation ofthe house.
It is not going to be a sound and steady house of education if wedo not build the foundation.
I put in a bill, Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee,the first day of this session when I had observed where we stood onHead Start and when I observed that this was a major goal of thePresident, I put in a bill that by coincidence is 2002, and that isabout the time that E.ese children will be reaching high school,which would fund Head Start and chapter one, which is the follow-through---and you are not concerned wit that at the momenttofull funding in 3 years.
Now, we cannot afford that if mmiey is not available. But I thinkthe money is available. I think if we can talk about spending $50billion for one bomber that we are not quite sure why we need, wecertainly can spend one-tenth of that to improve the fundamentalsof education this year, a..d we can move to one-fifth of one bomber,to come awfully close to fully funding Head Start.I do not know of any higher priority. It is wvfully easy, as welook at all the programs and things that we are concerned with, tosay that this is the most important. But if we are to understandthat now the new defense of America is not bombers but in educat-ed people, we cannot wait. Little children are not like potholes andhighways. We can put off repairing the potholes. If you put off edu-cating the little child, the little child is no longer a little child, andgone forever is the opportunity for us to help that child to makesomething useful of his or her life.

So, I do not know of anything more important. I have looked andtried to say yes, but you say that about almost anything, but whatelse. All the Nation is waiting for us to do our part as they work toimprove education on up the line. It is not too much to ask that wemove more quickly. If we move on the schedule that the WhiteHouse has suggested, we will have missed soveral million childrenthat we ought not to miss.
I think we could pick up the timetable considerably. I hope thatwe will find a way in the budget process somewhere to do that.I am going to have to excuse myself. I wish I could have stayedlonger, but I do thank you. I thank you and the members of theSubcommittee for your concern with thP fundamental of Americaneducation. We cannot do it across the country if we do not startdoing it right here. Thank you.

Senator DODD. Thank you, Senator Sanford.Without objectbn, your statement will be inserted.[The prepared statement of Senator Sanford follows:I
PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR SANFORD

Senator SANFORD Senator Do id, I appreciate the opportunity to come before thissubcommittee and express my strong support for the Head Start programEach year. almost one million children from low-income families enter school forthe first time While their more fortunate classmates may face the new challengewith assurance, many children from low-income homes begin school with healthproblems and a lack of selkonfidence Withot. the will to move ahead, these chil-dren often fall behind in their first years of school and find their troubles com-pounded in later years
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That is why I have Introdt,zed a bill iS 2002' calling for full funding of the Head
Start and chapter 1 programs by 1992

According to the U S Census Bureau, one in every five children in America--
some 12.6 million youngsters under the age of 18is living in poverty.

Worse yet. the bureau's survey shows that children have succeeded older Ameri-
cans as the poorest age group in the Nation Millions live in one-parent families
where there is no father to contribute to their support.

As a result of 8 years of cutbacks and deferred priorities during the Reagan ad-
ministration, there currently exists in the United States an early education deficit,
the scope of which is comparable to a chasm, separating children with academic and
financial resources from children who have neither Biaeching this chasm will re-
quir a substantial and steadily increasing Investment in Head Start

Since 1980, Federal spending for education has decreased 4 7 percent in real
tet ms. rl.s.nite a grcvang population of disadvantaged young peopleat whom most
Fedc.'d edecation programs are aimeo.

What has Ibis meant to chddren in need, our future workforce in the 21st centu-
ry? It means that while poverty among all chddren ha, t7own to 22 percent, partici
pai.on in Head Start, the proven preschool p../gram for disadvantaged children con-
tinues to serve only 453.000 youngsters. ur lass than 20 peicent of Its eligible popula-
tiu:

\. oile there is III) easy answer t( the problem of ingrained poverty. study after
s. Ay I. shown thst early childhood education programs toi disadvantaged chil-
dren offers the best oaportunity for breaking the c.ccle of poverty

Study after study t as shown that a $1 imested in lowcied costs cor si_acial educa-
tion, grade retention. public assistance, and crime later on Chldren formerly en-
rolled in these programs are more likely than other noor child:en to be literate, em-
ployed, and enrolled in postsecondary eduLation They are less likdy to be high
school dropouts, teen parents, depe ident on welfare, or arrrsted for c-"mipal or de-

linquent activity
Study after study has shown that the common characteristics of a i..rc,Iout prone

st dent includes low socioeconomic status, welk academic skills, low sdf-esteem,
and a fatalistic outlook often observed as early a,. the third grade

Clearly. the Federal Goernment needs to rearirm its long standing commitment
to ensuring the disathantaged access to quality Aucation programs such as Head
Start Because w i.hout equitythere can be no real "excellence- in education

Lost month. my ralleagues and I listened as George Bush. our education Presi-
dent. delivered h- , first State of the Union Address

The President said we must be first in the world, by the year 2000, in math and
scieme And we applauded

The President said eery American citiren must be a skilled and literate worker,
by the year 2060 And we applauded

The President said every child must be ready to start school, by the year 20(1)

And we applauded again
But what the President did nut sa when he announced his $1 2 trillion budget

was that his budget. when inflation is taken into a ..:ount, actually calls for a at--
crease in spending in education And many of my coheagues and I did not applaud

That night, our education President said. 'To the children and young people out
there tonight With you rests our hope. all that America will mean in the years and
decades ahead Fix your vision on a new century On dreams we cannot see On the
destiny that is yours and yours alone

fins is a heavy burden to place on our young people. espeially when you consider
that more than one-fifth of our Lliddren Ine in post., ty and a third grow up in igno-
rance

In I we were spendini; ;i1r) million an hour on the militarN In 1988 we spent
million an hour In 11.so weie spending milhon an hour on interest on the

national debt In we spent $1 million an hour on interest on the national
debt

At a time of massice bu,:;et and trude deficit, Amerwa cannot afford to waste re-
sources by failing to preent arid curb the human deficits that cripple our children
and costs bilhons in later remedial and custodial dollars

At a time w hen the future demographic trends guarantee a shortage of young
adults who will be workers. soldiers. leaders, and parents. America cannot afford to
waste a single child

At a time ot unprecedented economic competition from abroad and a demand for
higher basic educational skills. America cannot wait anoth. i n inute to do whatever
is necessary to prepare our f iture workforce for the year
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If the U S.Energy Department can ask for $50 billion to increase our nuclearweapon capacity;
If proponent- of the strategic defense initiative ISM) can ask for $5 billion a yearjust to plan a potentially $100 billion space war;If the Pentagon does not hesitate to ask for $50 billion to build a new stealthbomber before it can figure out how to make the old B-1 bombers we've alreadyInvested $30 billion in work,
Do not telt me that this Nation is unable to afford to life its 13 million childrenout of poverty and ignorance.
Today, the issue is not whether we can afford to make meaningful investments inthe future, but that we absolutely cannot afford to maintain the status quofor weare still trying to make up for lost ground President Bush has called for an in-crease of $500 million for Head Start so that all eligible 4-year-olds can participatein this program What about the disadvantaged 3- and 5-year old children9 The chil-dren we fail to support now may well be lost to us forever We simply cannot affordas a Nation to give up on 80 percent of our childrencondemning them to a life ofpoverty and despair
The time to help our most disadvantaged children is while they are still veryyoung. It's those early years that count most Right now. we're giving only 1 in 5children the help they need We must do better' The best investmegts we can makewith our Federal dollars is an investment in our disadvantaged children Thosefunds are more important than anything else our Goverment can io It's time westarted spending more wisely and investing heavily in our children for their sakeand for the Nation
Let's face facts American education is in a state of crisis and onl; a massive com-mitment of resources to fully fund Ilea., .;,art will turn things aroand
Senator Donn. Senator Sanford, before you leave, I will justshare some numbers with you to make a point Sometimes I thinkwe throw statistics around and they get lost, the eyes glaze over.But if we think of these statistics in these terms: every 8 seconds ofa school day an American child drops out of school. Every 67 sec-onds an American child has an American child. Every 7 minutesan American child is arrested for drug offenses. Every 30 minutesan American child is arrested for drunken driving. Every 53 min-utes an American child dies because of poverty. And every schooldaylisten to this oneevery school day 135.000 American chil-dren bring guns to school.
Just to think in terms of what statistically has happened whilewe have been in this room for the last few minutes, just think ofthe problems in terms of seconds and minutes, and you get a sense,I think, of how important those issues areI commend you for your statement and thank you for being apart of this process.
Senator SANFORD. Thank you very much.
Senator DODD. We are going to ask our first witness, Dr. WadeHorn, who is the Commissioner for the Administration for Chil-dren, Youth, and Families in the Office of Human Developn,ontServices, to join us. We thank you, Dr. Horn, for coming.I am going to put up a couple of charts quickly here. I would likeyou to comment on these, if you could, Doctor. Just to give you anidea, we are talking here in the black column of the increases inthe budget, taking a look at children's entitlement programs, edu-cation, housing, nutrition, health, and other children's and commu-nity services. We have had increases in the chapter one Head Startprogram and the WIC program. Those total $757 million.

Simultaneously in the budget, we have decreases in the childcare tax credit' food stamps, and school lunch of $407 million; adecrease in houL. ,-rants and subsidies of $852 million; a decrease

t 7
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in community health services, health care for homeless, immuniza-
tion grants, and minority health grants of $77 million; and a de-
crease in other children's and community services including child
welfare services, the community development block grants,
LIHEAP, and low-income weatherization of $1,222,000.

I was trying to make the point earlier, that if you are talking
about the seamless garmentmind you, there is no such thing as a
Head Start family, a WIC family, a Chapter 1 family. Invariably, if
you have a Head Start problem, you have a weatherization prob-
lem, you have a nutrition problem. So. if we are increasing one
area and decreasing the other, you have to ask yourself whether or
not at the end of the day we are really coming out ahead.

So, I would be interested in your comments on that. S ond,
Head Start family data, just to give you some idea of the families
that are served, show that 50 percent of Head Start families are
headed by a single parent; 51 percent have an annual income
below $6,000; 55 percent have a primary caretaker with a GED or
less education; 74 percent receive some form of AFDC-type assist-
ance; 47 percent have heads of households who are unemployed.

That chart, on the right if you can read it, is a racial ethnic com-
position of the children served.

The two last ones, very quickly, give you some idea of Head Start
funding and enrollment trends. Take a look at that one quickly.
The top one shows a slight increase between 1978 and 1990 on ap-
propriations If you cannot read the numbers, you can see some in-
crease in the trend lines. Arid that is adjusted, I should add, for in-
flation

The second chart shows enrollment. You see that as being rela-
tively flat Cost per child has actually been going down a little bit.
So, even though we have had some increases in appropriations, we
have not been able to expand.

Lastly, I would show you just trends in Head Sthrt enrollment
and training and technical assistance. Enrol Im 1-1f . is from 1978
to 1990 is the blue line. It moves up The training and technical
assistance is the red line. You can just see, they are going in oppo-
site directions. I can't emphasize enough the need for quality pro-
grams, and the importance of training and technical assistance if
the program is really going to work well. This is one of the reasons
why, in the second bill we introduced, we talk about a 12-percent
setaside provided that sufficient appropriations are there to allow
for it. I would be interested in your comment on that as well.

I apologize for pointing those up, but they really cover an awful
lot of the points that concern us. I thought they might be helpful
for you to see some of them.

We are joined by the chairman of the Education Committee, Sen-
ator Pell. We thank you for coming over Would you like to make a
statement9

Senator PELL. I have a brief opening statement
Senator Donn. All right.
Senator PELL Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for holding

today's hearing to examine the status and needs of the Head Start
program. As our Subcommittee begins the process of reauthorizing
this crucial legislation, I would note that this year, 1990, marks the
25th anniversary of Head Start. I must say that I recall with great
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pride working on and voting for the legislation which first author-ized the Head Start program in 1964.
In the years since, I have supported the Head Start program as astrong and successfll weapon against poverty, sickness and hope-

lessness. h my view, Head Start is a program that works, and it
deserves our time and our attention and support.

I am particularly pleased to welcome today a committed leader
of the Head Start program from my own Rhode Island, Sister Bar-
bara McMichael, who ;s the Director of the Providence, RhodeIsland, Head Start program serving underprivileged children in
Providence, Pawtucket, Central Falls, Lincoln. and Cumberland.

Sister Barbara has been Director of Providence Head Start for 20years. I think it is clear that there is no one who is more commit-
ted to this program than is she. I am delighted that she has been
able to come to Washington today to share with us her unique in-
sights about this program, her concerns and needs as a Head Start
director, and her vision for the future

I would add that I am very proud, as the senior Senator from
Rhode Island and as one of the few current Members of the Senate
who helped create the Head Start program, to hear Sister Barbara
testify about the role that Head Start has played in our State. It isgratifying to know that one has accompl'Aled something impor-
tant; but it is even more important to ensure the continued vitality
and success of Head Start for generations of children yet to come.We are very fortunate in Senator Dodd being the chairman of
this subcommittee and all the work that he has done on behalf ofchildren across our Nation.

Senator Doim. Thank you very much; Senator Pell.
I should note that the statistics that I cited for you were statis-

tics compiled by the Children's Defense Fund.
We are pleased to have you here, Dr. Horn. We will make your

full statement a part of the record. Please prweed m any way youfeel
Dr. HORN. I do have a summary.
Senator Donn. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF W ADE F. IIORN. COMMISSIONER. ADMINIS-
TRATION FOR CHILDREN. YOUTH AND F'AMHAES, OFFICE OF
HUMAN DEVELOPMENT SERVICES. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH
AND HUMAN SERVI('ES: AC( OMPANIED BY CLENNIE MURPHY.
ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER OF"FHE HEAD START BUREAU
Dr. HORN. Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I

am very pleased to have the opportunity to appear here before youon behalf of the D9partment of Health and Human Services to
urge the reauthorization of the Head Start program.

With me today is Mr. Clennie Murphy. who is the Associate
Commissioner of the Head Start Bureau

It is a pleasure to request the reauthorization of this important
program, one that is high on the agenda of both the President andSecretary Sullivan.

On May 18 of this year, the Head Start program will celebrate
its 25th anniversary. For a quarter of a century, this program has
been pro,iding comprehensive child development services to low
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income children and their families. More than 11 million children
have been served by the program since its mcdest beginning in the
summer of 1965.

We are here today to request reauthorization of the Head Start
program because we know that it is a program that works. Not
only has research told us that it works, but literally thousands of
people have told us as well. As part of our preparation for the 25th
anniversary of Head Start, we asked for personal accounts from in-
dividuals who are now adults, many with children of their own,
about their Head Start experience. We received thousands of re-
sponses and have compiled them in a volume entitled Head Start
Success Stories, copies of which I am pleased to make available to
members of this committee.

I am sure you will find these personal accounts as moving as I
have found them, for they provide compelling evidence of the role
Head Start has played in shaping these people's lives.

But we at the Administration for Children, Youth and Families
are not content with resting on our laurels. Rather, we are contin-
ually striving to improve this very important program. For exam-
ple, we have recently begun the process of moving Head Start re-
search into its second generationbeyond the simplistic question of
"Does Head Start work?" and toward the more complex questions
of "What aspects of Head Start work, for whom, under what cir-
cumstances, and in what situations?" To this end I have convened
a national Head Start Evaluation Advisory Panel to help formulate
the second generation of research questions. It is our hope that this
process will also help us find ways to better ensure that the gains
made by children while in Head Start do not fade away over time.

Lool-'ng toward the next 25 years, the future of Head Start is
indeeu very bright. Both President Bush and Secretary Sullivan
are committed to achieving the goal of providing at least 1 year of
a Head Start experience to all eligible children prior to entry into
the public school.

As a result of the President's budget request for fiscal year 1990,
the Department is already fully engaged in carrying out a major
expansion of the program that will bring an additional 37,500 new
children into the Head Start program.

And for fiscal year 1991, the President has already announced
that he is seeking a $500 million increase for the Head Start pro-
gram This increase, if fully appropriated, would be the largest
single-year increase in the 25-year history of the Head Start pro-
gram and would allow us to incr ease enrollment by up to 180,000
children.

The Head Start program has grown and thrived on its Federal to
local approach and will continue to do so in the future. On the
other hand, Head Start has never been a program funded solely by
Federal dollars. Federal dollars alone cannot provide Head Start
fcr all eligible children. State, Tribal, local and private funds must
also contribute to the effort.

Consequently, in addition to asking for increased funding, we are
taking the following steps to create new incentives for others to
join us.

We will be setting aside a portion of the fiscal year 1991 funds to
match State and local contributions to Head Start grantees. Indi-

1
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vidual grantees will be eligible to receive funds from this matching
pool if new State and local dollars are committed to the Head Start
grantees in the State.

We also have under development Head Start collaboration
projects. These projects will create models in ten States of high
level partnerships between Head Start and Statc Governments to
better meet the increasingly complex, intertwined, and difficult
challenges facing programs which serve low income families.

Head Start owes much of its success to its family focus, and we
will be working in the coming years on ways to further Head
Start's ability to strengthen families. For example, we will be
working hard to coordinate Head Start with programs under :
Family Support Act of 1988, which includes the JOBS program.

Our intention is to help provide parents of children in Head
Start an opportunity to participate in the jobs pi-P.7am as well as
to encourage Head Start grantees to act as training providers for
JOBS participants.

We are also developing a new initi:tive called Head Start Family
Service Centers. These centers will test the effectiveness of using
Head Start centers to provide coordinated services for substance
abuse, adult illiteracy and job skills to family members of children
enrolled in Head Start.

We will be redoubling our efforts to provide literacy training to
parents of Head Start children. Several literacy demonstration
projects are already under way, and a family literacy resource
guide is being developed.

We have established a national goal of implementing an adult
literacy program in every Head Start center by the end of 1992.

Senator PELL. [presiding]. I must interrupt. There is a vote going
on. I must recess the subcommittee at this time. Senator Dodd will
be back shortly to resume. [Recess]

Senator DODD Doctor, I apologize. This is embarrassing to do to
you You summarized your statement, I gather, with no one here to
appreciate it Why not give us just a quick couple of minutes
again? I would appreciate it if you would. And you have a story
you were going to share with us.

Dr HORN. I got about halfway through it, I thought I would
submit the remainder for the record.

Senator DODD Without objection. your statement will be insert-
ed.

[The prepared statement of Dr Horn follows:I

1;
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF WADE F. HORN, PH.D.

Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Committee, I am pleased to have

the opportunity to appear before you nn behalf of the Department

of Health and Human Services to urge the re-authorization of the

Head Start program. With me today is Clennie Murphy, Associate

Commissioner of the Head Start Bureau.

It is a p1e3sure to request the re-authorization of this important

program, one that is high on the agenda of both the President and

Secretary Sull.van,

On February 21, 1990 Secretary Sullivan transmitted the

Adminis.-ation's proposed "Head 1,tart Amendments of 1990." We

urge your Prompt consideration of this legislation.

Background

On May 18 of this year, the Head Start program will celebrate its

25th Anniversary. For a quarter of a century, tnir rogram has

been providing comprehensive child development ser. es to poor

children and their families. More than 11 million .nildren have

beer served by the program since its modest beginning in the

suwier of 1965.
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By the end of this year, we will be serving more than 488,000

children in a nationwide network of almost 1,300 local organizations

located in some 2,000 communities. Head Start services are

comprehensive: in add,tion to developmentally appropriate

eaucation, childrea receive comprehensive health care, Including

immunizations and physical and dental exams and treatment, and hot

meals to help meet nutritional needs. In addition, parents are

very closely involved in the education of their children through

freauent meetings with staff, and by serving as orlgram volunteers.

The needs of the family are met by a variety of social services

which assist parents to achieve self-sufficiency,

Head Start also has a long tradition of providing services to

children with disabilities. Since 1974, the program has assisted

in carrying out the provisions of PL 94-142 in providing

appropriate education to children with disabilities in the least

restrictive setting or "mainstream" environment. 1nJeed, Head

Start is the largest preschool program in the country serving

children with disabilities. C9rrently, over 13_ of the children

enrolled in Head Start have a diagnosed disability.

Mr. Chairman, we are here today to request re-authorization of the

Heud Start program because we know thct it is a program that

works. Not only hos rr .arch told us it works, but literally

I i 2
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thousands of people have as well. For example, as part of our

preparation for the 25th anniversary of Head Start, we asked for

personal accounts from individuals whc are flaw adults, many with

children of their own, about their Head Start experience. We

received hundreds of resp es. A representative sampling of

their stories is recounted in Head Start Success Stories, codies

of which I am pleased to make available to members of this

Committee. I um sure you will find these personal accounts as

moving as I have found them; they provide compelling evidence of

the role Head Start has played in shaping these people's lives.

But we at the Administration for Children, Y*,uih anu Families are

not content with resting on our laurels. Rather, we are

continually striving to improve this very important program. For

example, we have recently begun -.he process of moving Head Start

research into its second generation--beyond the basic Question of

"Does Head Start work?"--to the more complex Question of "What

aspects of Head Start work, for whom, under what circumstances,

and in what situations?" To this end, we have convened a notional

Head Str...t Evaluation Advisory Panel to help formulate this second

y, ation of research Questions. We will be supporting same of

this research ourselves, and encouraging others to do the same.

This second generation of Head Start research will provide us with

the necessory knowledge to make Heod Start work for every eligible

child and family thot we serve.
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'he Administration for Children. Youth and Families 's also

committing significant new resources to strengthening our system

of comprehensive. periodic review of Heod Stort programs :Ad the

services they proviJe tr our children. While Head Stort is o

community-operoted program. :t Is important that 011

children, everywhere in this nation, receiNe high quality

services. Conseauently, our re-authorization bill Proposes on

amendment With would assure that every he.:1 Stort grantee will

't.eive o full ord in-centh programmatic ,and fiscal review

!east once every three years.

cutore ot t4*0 SIJrst

toworc ttl t.?xl twef,ty-flye ,ears, tre future 0:

't,,rt is indee very t,right. Bctn President Bush and SecretarY

or,e tc fu,filling the cmnitment mode Id the

[0,cur n Co.ils of worlin, with the States to ensure that

0 ijitie :qt. 'ret, havP otcess lj K.tid Start or some otner

-vssful p.,ftL,ccl ProgroT w.th stnng poreAtol involvement. AS

.cult jf the ;' esidenz's budget request for Fiscal Yew ,9=1,

1 ct a S:Lf million increace was Scogtit tt,.: only $1%1 n.ilAA

c;:rrioted t,e Lec_i;trieat ir already ccrryilg out a .-ajor

cl7J1s.c,1 of tnt in Co f: i CISCOI leo( n oxporsinn

!' t, Pec,j t
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And for Fiscal Year 1991, th: President nos already announced thot

he is seeking a 500,000,000 increase for the Head Start Program.

This increase, if fully appropriated, would be the largest

single-year increase in the twenty-five year history of the

Program, and woulL increase enrollment in Head Start by up to

180,000 chi"ren. Indeed, if Congress joins the President by

appropriating the full $500.000,000 this increase could allow us

to serve up to 702 of eligible children for at least one year and

bring within reach our goal of a univ.:csal Head Start program.

S nce Head Stort is a Program that works, we do not see the need

for major changes in the Head Start Act at this time The program

has grown and th-lved under its Federal-to-local approach, and

will continue to do so in the future. On the ather hand, 4ead

Start has never been a orogram funded solely by Federal dollars.

Federal dollars alone cannot Providr Head Start for cll eligible

childrenState. Tribal, local governme-lt ond private funds must

also contribute to the effort. Thus, in addition to asking the

Coluess for re-outnorization and increased ftrling, we wili set

aside a portion of the fiscal year 1991 funds to makt..11 State

:ontributions to Head Start grantees. All States will receive

their o:.attment unaer tLe statutory formula in the Act, but

individual grantees will be eligible to receive even more funds if

new Stote dollars are committed to the li,!od Start grantees in the

State. This will provide States with an opportunity to

Participate In a program thot has shown itself to be successful

in helping prepare cnildren for school.
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We will also be working hard to coordinate the programs under the

Family Support Act of 1988, which includes the Job Opportunity and

Basic Skills (JOBS) Training program, with Head Start. We are

requesting changes in the Head Start Act, as part of this re-

authorization, to require Head Start grantees to coordinate with

State agencies administering the JOBS program. Our intention is

to help provide parents of children in Head Start an opportunity

to participate in the JOBS program, as well as to encourage Head

Start grantees to act as training providers for JOBS participants.

Discussions between the Administration for Children, Youth and

Families and the Family Support Administration have already begun

to develop the appropriate linkages at the Federal level.

Other Initiatives

I would like to take this opportunity to share with Members of the

Committee several ocher exciting initiatives we are undertaking in

Head Start.

o Literocy Projects. Head art is continuing its efforts to

provide literacy training to the parents of Head Start

children. Several literacy demonstration projects are

underway, and a Family Literacy Resource Guide will be

developed and disseminated nationally. Indeed, we have

established a national goal of implementing an adult literacy

program in every Head Start center by the end of 1992.

id i
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a Transition to-schools. It is our goal to see that the gains

children make in the Head Start prograw .- maintained by the

schoal systems. We will be developing ways to encourage

school systems to both recognize and build on the skills

acquired through the Head Start experience in order to assist

these children in their transition to kindergarten or first

grade. In addition, at the Federal level we will be

exploring ways to better coordinate with both the Even Start

and Chapter I programs within the DePortment of Educoticn.

Other Programs

In addition to re-authorization of the Head Start Act, there are

twa ather Programs that I would like to address briefly. The

first is the Child Development Assaciate Scholorshio Assistance

Program. Our Head Start re-authorizatian bill calls for extending

this Program. The Child Develoment Associate (CDA) credential

has proven invaluable ta ma.4 Head Start parents, and others, who

begin their upward mability by working for Head Start. Indeed,

over 30% of Head Start staff are former Head Start parents.

The Administration would support extension of the State Dependenx

Care Develoment Grants Act thraugh Fiscal Year 1993. In Fiscal

Year 1990, the Administratlan for Children, Youth and Families

will distribute over $13 million to the States under this Program

for activities related to dependent care resaurces and referral

systems and school-age child care services.
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Under the State Dependent Care program, States have a great deal

of flexibility in the use of grant funds, and States have shown

considerable variation in the specific activities they have

elected to support. In general, most States distribute the

majority of funds designated for schoal-age child care to local

organizatians for the establishment or expansion cif schaol-age

child care programs. States have carried aut a wide variety of

activities to expand and improve resource and referral services,

including the develapment and distribution of informational

material, the purchase and upgrading af computer systems and other

equipment, supPart for conferences, and canduct of needs

assessments, among other activities.

In Fiscal Year 1988 (the mc:t recent year for which we have State

reports). Iowa for example, awarded 12 competitive grants of up

to $10,000 each to local ogencies, four for information and

referral activities and eight far school age child care

activities. In Michigan, Dependent Care funds were used ta award

45 competitive grants of up to $7,000 each to establish ar expand

school-age child care programs. In addition, Michigan used its

funds far resource and referral activities to expand and improve

its Community Coordinated Child Care (4-C's) network, which

maintains and operates a campdterized data base of child care

providers throughout the State.

1
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Conclusion

Mr. Choirmon, I would like to reoffirm to you ond the other

members of this Committee the commitment of the Deportment ond the

Administrotion for Children. Youth ond Fomilies to continue

providing high quolity services to Heod Stort children ond their

fumilies. ond to move vigorously to moking these services

ovoiloble to every eligible child in the notion. We ore osking

thot the Head Stort Act be re-outhorized for three yeors with only

the minor progrom chonges noted in my testimony.

I will be happy to onswer ony questions you moy hove.

CI :1
lr ...!
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Dr. HORN. Mr. Chairman, basically I am here to urge the reau-
thorization of the Head Start Act and want to express my apprecia-
tion to you and to Senator Coats for introducing our ree.uthoriza-
tion legislation for us in the Senate.

We feel that Head Start is a program that works. It has a proven
track record. There are several initiatives that we are going to bepursuing in the coming years, most notably initiatives that we
think will help strengthen the families of the children who are en-rolled in Head Start programs. Some e 'amples are Head Start
Family Service Centers Initiative and our initiative in adult titer-
acy.

Also, we woul4 urge all of you to join in with us in the important
work that we have to do today, which is to enable Head Start to
continue to operate to remove some of the pain that many of the
children in our Nation feel, pain from poverty, pain from living
with parents who may be abusing drugs, and pair from being vic-
tims of child abuse and neglect.

That is why I urge all of you to join with us in our desire to
expand enrollment in Head Stcrt so that as many children as pos-
sible can benefit from its touch. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator DODD. Thank you. What is that story that you were
going to tell?

Dr. HORN. You had to be there, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DODD. Well, I do not know if you had a chance to tell or

not. We aro about to put in the proposal that Senator Kennedy andI have, which expands a bit on what the administration is interest-
ed in I wonder if you might comment on just some aspects of that
as well.

I presume that to the extent you oppose the idea, it is the fiscal
constraints that would concern you. But if you would care to com-
mentI presume you do not disagree with the idea of a setaside,
provided you reach the appropriate levels of funding, for trainingand for staff and improvement of facilities. Or would you have
some sort of substantive problem with that kind of a setaside?

Dr. HORN. Wall CE tainly the President has, I think, shown tre-
mendous leadership in the issue of expanding services in HeadStart. For the second year in a row, he has asked for the largest
single-year increase in the history of the Head Start program.

As you know, last February he asked for a $250 million increase
and only about $150 million of that request was appropriated. And
this year he has asked for a $500 million increase in appropriations
for Head Start. So, clearly, any effort that supports the initiative to
expand and improve Head Start services is something that we sup-
port. Now, I have not had an opportunity to look at your bill, so I
cannot comment on that specifically.

But we certainly are in agreement that Head Start is a program
that works and deserves to be expanded.

Senator DODD. You are for expanding Head Start services to afull day?
Dr. HORN. We think that there are instances where in local com-

munities there will be a need for full day services, and in fact, it is
an option at the local level tc provide full day services for somechildren. But there are other children that may .wt require full
day services for which part day services are adequate.

t.)
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We, however, do 'lave an initiative to encourage wraparound ar-
rangements with our core Head Start services so that we can find
other sources of funding to provide work where it is helpful to local
communities, expanded day services.

Senator DODD. There are those who, while they commend what
the President is eoing and show tremendous support for the in-
crease, may have t conspiratorial view of history. I do not fall into
this category, I want you to know. They have suggest& that the
President is going to make a case that this increase in Head Start
is really the President's child care proposal with some added modi-
fications.

Is it your view that Head Start and child care are equivalent pro-
grams?

Dr. HORN. Absolutely not. In fact, we do not view Head Start
Centers to primarily child care centers but, rather, centers that
provide comprehei:sive developmental services to children in pover-
ty areas--

Senator DODD. I agree with you.
Dr. HORN. [continuing]. And this budget request is not a subsq-

tute for a child care proposal.
Senator DODD. I thank you for that. And I appreciate your clear-

ing that up as definitively as you did.
On the subject of the ages of children served, you have listened

to my thoughts and you are knowledgeable in this field. I want to
touch on the idea of targeting expansion to 3-to-5 rather than just
4-year-olds. Would you just give me some general comments and
observations?

Dr. HORN. We feel that it is important to try to get as many chil-
dren involved in the Head Start program as possible and to serve
as many low income children as possible for at least one year prior
to their entrance into public schools. Back in 1965, when the origi-
nal aet was authorized, there were not as many universal kinder-
garten programs as there are today. In fact, every State in the
country today has a publicly funded kindergarten program that is
available for 5-year-old children.

So, whereas the original act was intended to work with kids who
are 3, 4, and 5 years of age, we now feel that 5-year-olds, in most
cases, should be in public kindergarten programs. We do not feel
that we should be setting up a system whereby Head Start is com-
peting for students with the public school system in terms of their
kindergarten classes.

At this point then, we are talking about 3- and 4-year olds as the
primary target for these expansion funds.

We also feel that in a time of fiscal constraints that you have a
choice, and it is a difficult choice. The choice is, do you serve twice
as many children for 1 year, or do you serve half as many children
for 2 years? And we feel, since the research is not overwhelmingly
convincing that 2 years of service provides double the positive
impact in Head Start, that the choice, the wiser choice is to serve
as many children as we can for one year.

This does not mean that we are backing off a commitment for
serv;ng 3-year-olds. Currently there are over 100,000 C-year-olds en-
rolled in the Head Start programs. And there is no plan at all to
require any reduction in the level of service to 3-year-olds. In fact,
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we support services to three-y3ar-olds, particularly in cases where
there are disabilities or disabling conditions, where those children
may in fact benefit from more than 1 year of Head Start.

But we feel that it is best to target these expansion funds to the
year just prior to entry into the public school systems. And for
most children, that is going to be 4 years of age. For some children,
that will be 5 years of age But we want to target this expansion to
get as many children as possible into the Head Start progr,.. We
think the most effective year for that is the year before entrance
into kindergarten.

Senator DODD. OK.
Ed Zig ler, as you know, is sort of rightfully called the father of

the Head Start program, and is still at the Bush Center in New
Haven He wanted to be here today and t uuId hot. but submitted
testimcny in which he saysand I ani almost quoting him-1
would r..tr have a quality program that serves fewer children
than a med ocre program that serves more

Ho want, obviously to emphasize the potnt. that if we try to
reach more children, that lc laudable. But if in the process of
leachaiL more childi( n, the quality ot those pl ograms deteriorates,
then we w ill have accomplished nothing for anyone

How would you respond to that''
Dr flows: Well, implicit in some oi the statements that I have

heord this afternoon is the assumption that somehow quality in
llead Start has gone down. First of all, I do not know of any empir-
ical evidence to suggest that that is so. In fact, there are some indi-
cators that would suggest quality in Head Start is actually going
up, not going down. For example. often when nr'nr talk about
quality services, they talk about percent of credentiaied staff to de-
liver services to children

Well, the fact is that 78 percent of all the classrooms in Head
Start across this country nolA have someone in the classroom who
has a CDA credential or above. That s.gnifies that they are well
trained and qualified to work in the early childhood education
field That is the highest percentage leNel of credentialed staff that
there has ever been in the history of the Head Staff program. That
would suggest to me that quality is going up. not that quality is
going down.

In addition to that, we are very committed to training. In fact, in
our very first budget in the Bush administration, of the $150 mil-
lion that we have for 1990, we are committing an extra $2 million
to enhance training and technical assistance. So, we are committed
to training to even further enhance the quality of the services that
are being provided

So, it is not at all clear to me that quality is going down.
Now, can we do things better? Of course we can. Are we interest-

ed in improving the program? Of course we are. Some of the state-
nwnts that I made earlier I think would reflect that commitment
on our part to improve and enhance the program.

Senator DODD. This is my last question before turning to Senator
Kassebaum.

One of the things that Head Start has done, and I think it has
done pretty well. is make an effort to coordinate progra.ns along
the way You heard me mention earlier how important I thought
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that was So many of these troubled families, if you will, are in
need of a wide variety of services. They do not fall into any single
pigeon hole at all The Head Start Act already has a coordination
requirement in it, as you know. In addition, the Social Services
Task Fet, n made recommendations, well over a year ago now, on
how Head Start programs could improve their ability to create
social ser'icc paAages for their families I wonder if you might

iefly comment on the le.ommendations in the task force study?
Dr HoRN Well, the task force repo:t wa.- delivered about a year

ago
Senator DODD Right
D. HoRN It contained a number of recommendations in terms of

enhancement of social services coordinators credentials aE well as
reducing ratios of coordinators to children. We take that report
very seriously We are try ing to move forward in terms of imple-
menting some of the recommendations that they are making.

We !o have some InitiatiNes ongoing which I think reflect our
con,ern about In. reasmg coordination, particularly increasing co-
ordination with other social serice agencies. For example, we have
a new initiative under deN elopment called Head Start Family Serv-
ice Centers What N.e \sant to do w it h that is to provide coordinat-
ed ser% ices, targeting thiee specific behava is in family members of
children enrolled in Ili ad Start Thosi three behaviors are adult
illiteracy. substance abuse, and la..k of jab skills training

What we hope to be .11,1c to do w t h demonstration is to show
that II id Stan center.- are. 1 1, heve uniquely placed within
communities to pi Aide Cot ii set IL to famdy members of
hildren en? ola in Ilead Start W. are veiy committed to that.

1.t. h i; I he I rk( h liood of succe-,s great If that is the
,asc, ,0 see that aspect ()I that program expand

SI'n:7 DOM) I appreciate that
utt !nay want to further C'ollyn...nt on the recommendations.

Mte, he vuu might du that in subm.tted test mil. I would be inter-
ested hav ing you go down each one of them If there are reasons

disagri.,,, \\Ai, som, of th,.. ocommendot ions. I would hke
to hear those

,Ipologize to my colleague I went a little further than I intend-
ed to

Senator K.issebaum
Senator K1 SSEBAUM Dr Horn. first let mc t h,a there are not

many programs that have been m existence for y cats that can
he u enthusiastically endorsed as Head Start I think we are very
plelsed that President Bush is giving such an emphasis to early
childhood educadon and to the Head Start program

If I may, I would like to follow on a bit with the question that
Senator Dodd ended with, about coordination and the areas that
you mentioned that were being outlined for targeting, one of them
on illiteracy. By 1992 there were to he centers in every !lead Statt
program, for literacy programs. is that correct?

Dr HORN. That is correct.
Sena' 'at KASSEHAUM Will funding for that come from nonHead

Start funds?
Dr. HORN Funding will come from a variety of sources. Current

ly, many Head Start centers already have adult literacy programs

r-1
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and GED programs within the centers. It is part of the charge of
Head Start to not just provide for the education of the children but
also to work with the family members as well. Many centers are
already doing that in terms of having an adult literacy component.

They are doing that through current funding as well as through
other funding sources, such as private donations.

We have some ongoing volunteer efforts in this area as well. For
example, in one of the regions here on the East Coast we have an
arrangement with Literacy Volunteers of America to provide liter-
acy training to Head Start parents.

So, there is a variety of sources, I think, for funds to get that ac-
complished. This year we are in the rrocess of surveying what al-
ready is being done, how many centers do have in fact an adult lit-
eracy program, take a look at which models are the most effective,
and then disseminate those effective models across the country. We
think by 1992 we should be able to achieve our objective, which is
to have an adult literacy program in every center.

Senator KASSEBAUM. For the jobs program, again would that be
using, say, JTPA funds, or will these be Head Start moneys, target-
ed toward the jobs training initiative?

Dr. HOhN. We have already had extended discussions with the
Family Support Administration about how to best coordinate with
the JOBS program. There really are two ways of seeing coordina-
tion. One is to assume that the starting point is the JOBS program
and that then Head Start is to reserve slots for enrollment of fami-
lies who are already enrolled in a JOBS program.

We think that that model has some trouble with it because it is
hard to reserve slots in the Head Start program. And it would be
difficult if, for example, the 20 hours a week that the participant in
the JOBS program had did not match up to, you know, absolutely
align with current operating hours within the Head Start center.
And it might mean that you would be keeping centers open for one
or two children, which would be very cost inefficient.

We think a second model is a much more effective way of coordi-
nating. That is to see the Head Start center as a starting point for
coordination About half our families are AFDC recipient families,
which means that many of them will be eligible for the JOBS pro-gram.

What we would like to do is use Head Start centers as a place to
disseminate information about the JOBS program, and encourage
enrollment of eligible families in the JOB..S program. In that way
we think that if we have to extend hours, it is going to be easier to
get a critical mass of kids available in the center to keep that
center open in a cost-efficient manner

Senator KASSEBAUM. W?n, 1 certainly share Senator Dodd's focus
on coordination. I think ic is very useful. I think it would be nice if
we could draw on some extra funds from some of the other pro-
grams to help support that coordination, but the less overlappingand the more of sort of a support network that could occur, I th,nk,the better.

With the quality and quanty argument, I think you are certain-
ly right. There is no question of the quality of the Head Starteffort. But I know hear in Kansas frequently that they are reallybeginning to be stretched very thin, that they are going to be

t.)
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losing teachers, and are losing some teachers because of low sala-
ries; that the social workers are many pressed today because the
needs for the whole family support system are so much greater
than they were 25 years ago. And I think that their concern is that
quality may begin to suffer if they have so many other needs they
have to meet, with not enough funding to meet those needs.

Dr. HORN. I think you are quite right, Senator. There is no ques-
tion and there is no dispute that in general salaries in the Head
Start program are low. Nevertheless, salaries in some Head Start
centers are quite commensurate with what teachers get in public
school systems. Generally those are centers that are housed within
public school systems, where the public school system is the grant-
ee.

It is always a very difficult choice to make in terms of v.nere you
put expansion funds. Over the last 5 years Head Start has had ap-
proximately $300 million in funding increases. Of that approxi-
mately $300 million over the last 5 years, the choice has been to
put most of those funds, in fact over $200 million of those funds,
into salary enhancements and to offset increased operating costs.
So, for those 5 years the choice w, to do salary enhancements and
tJ offset -eases in operating cGsts. This year we are making a
different t ice. That is not to say that -alaries are unimportant.
They are rtant. But we think that this year our priority is to
try to get a qany kids into the Head Start program for at least 1
year as we can.

So, it is not as though we are insensitive to the issue of teacher
salaries We think that th,:..y are low and they need to be attended
to.

We do think we have a hiKory of being sensitive to that issue, as
evidenced by the proportion of increased funds that over the last 5
years were given to that effort. But for this year our priority is to
increase the number of kids that can benefit from thP T-leaa Start
experience.

Senator KASSEBAUM. I have just one more question, Mr. Chair-
man.

What will Head Start be doing in the areas of research and eval-
uation in the next few years?

Dr HORN. We are embarked on an effort to move Head Start
into what we are calling a sezond generation of research and eval-
uation questions. The old question that people asked, and some
people still ask, is: Does Head Start work? It is a rather basic, and
some might even say simplistic, question. And the answer to that
is yes, it does work. But that is also a very simplistic and basic
answer. We are trying to move forward to the more complex ques-
tions oE when does it work; under what circumstances; where is it
best targeted; and v 'Iat are the most important aspects of Head
Start, -ind so forth, so that we can target as best we can the dollars
that we du have available for Head Start.

As I mentioned ir my opening statement, I have convrned a na-
tional advisory panel to develop a set of options for moving that
agenda forward.

We also think it is very important that we stag to focus on the
question of maintaining treatment gains. Although there is una-
nimity of opinion that Head Start is effective in terms of delivering
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kids to the public schools better able to benefit from the school
system than kids who did not go through the Head Start program,it is also unfortunate that for far too many of these children thegains start to fade over time.

One of the very critical things we need to attend to in terms of
research and evaluation is to determine what we can do to helpmaintain those gains as the kids travel through the public school
system. So, we are very, very interested in that effort as well.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DODD. Thank you.
Do you have any questions, Senator Harkin?
Senator HARKIN. I am sorry that I got here so late. I am sorry ifthis has been gone over.
I just wanted to know, in the President's budget how much of anincrease is there in Head Start? How many of the available popula-

tion are being served by Head Start now percentage wise? Do youknow, Dr. Horn? Is it 20 percent, one out of five of eligible chil-
dren?

Dr. HORN. Well, it depends on how you define eligible children. If
you define it as 3-, 4-, 5-year-olds, then you are talking about some-thing around 20 percent. Again, the problem is that, if you define5-year-olds as part of the eligible population, you are going to set
up a system whereby you are competing with public school systemsin terms of their kindergarten programs. We do not think that that
is a reasonable way to go about doing things.

What it would do, in effect, is set up two systems for 5-year-clds
that are segregated by income.

Senator HARKIN. SO, it should be what, just 4-year-olds, in yourmind?
Dr. HORN. Well, the eligible population is 3- and 4-year-olds. Wethink thatwhat we would like to see is as many kids benefit from

Head Start as possible. When there is not infinite dr:liars, we thinkthat you have to make a decision.
Senator HARKIN. OK, so for the eligible 3- and 4-year-olds, nowmany percent are we serving?
Dr. HORN. We are serving about 26 percent.
Senator HARKIN. About 26 percent. So, one of our four of the eli-gible popu.etion.
Dr. HORN. That is not including the proposal for an at:ditional$500 million in fig.:al ye:A li-WI.
Senator HARKIN. I 13/4 your pardon?
Dr. HORN. Tnat percentage figure is not including the proposed

$500 million increx,e.
Senator HARKIN. For next year.
')r!HORN. That is for next year.
Senator HARKIN. OK. How many more percent will that get you?

That will get you up to what?
Dr. HORN. That will get usit will be 668,000 children out ofabout 1.6 million.
Senator HARKIN. SO, it will get you up to about 30 percent? Well

no, a little bit o ..r 30. What, 33 percent?
Dr. HORN. Again, the thing that we need to focus on--

3 7
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Senator HARKIN. I guess what I want to try and get at, this in-
creased funding that you are asking for, and it has got to come
through our Appropriations Committee, you are now going to get
up toit would still be less than half the eligible children, right?

Mr. MURPHY. The President's request, Senator, talks about serv-
ing youngsters the year before public school. So, we put our empha-
sis on serving 4-year-olds. At the present time, we are probably
serving somewhere in the neighborhood of 37 percent of the kids
before public school--

Senator HARKIN. Of 4-year-old--
Mr. MURPHY. [continuing). Five hundred million dollars, along

with other efforts put on by the State, could easily take us up to 50
percent of the eligible population before they enter public school.

Senator HARKIN. With the $500 million?
Mr. MURPHY. Yes.
Senator HARKIN. That is if you just focus on 4-year-olds?
Mr. MURPHY. Yes.
Senator HARKIN. So, again, for the eligible population you are

still going to be considerably iess than 50 percent. What would it
require to get 100 percent? H. .v much money?

Mr. MURPHY. We would have to go back--
Senator HARKIN. You have no idea?
Dr. HORN. Well, we--
Senator HARKIN. Would you send that back down to us?
Dr. HORN. We will be happy to do that.
Senator HARKIN. I want to know how much you think it would

take if we wanted to reach a hundred percent of the eligible kids in
America with the Head Start program.

Dr. HORN. Defined as 3e- and 4-year-olds?
Senator HARKIN. Yes.
Dr. HORN. Fine.
Senator HARKIN. You can break it down, if you want to, to 4-

year-olds, and then 3- and 4-year-olds.
Senator DODD. If the Senator would yield just one second, on the

5-year-olds, as I understand it, the Department of Education statis-
tics have that about 85 percent of the 5-year-olds are in kindergar-
ten but that, if you look at those children who are living below the
poverty line, only 70 percent of the 5-year-olds are in kindergarten.
So, you have got a 30 percent population of 5-year-olds who are not
in any kindergarten program.

I do not disagree, we should not be competing. But for a variety
of reasons, there is not an insubstantial number of 5 . Ids who
are not in a program at all. Whether or not they sLuuld be is an-
other matter, but to the extent they are not, we ought not to ex-
clude them from services if they fall between the cracks.

So, I think you want to add at least those 5-year-olds where they
are not being served.

Senator HARKIN. Why not just break it all down for me, OK?
Dr. HORN. That would be fine.
I think there is one other point that is very important, though, to

l-eep in mind with these figures. It is our experience and the expe-
rience of grantees in the community that, once you get to a point
where you have enough money to serve 80 percent of the eligible
population, you have saturated the community. That is, if you
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assume that you are going to get 100 percent participation in HeadStart, you are assuming two things: that there will be no moreState-run preschool programs, or at least that are targeted to low-
income children; and, two, that the Head Start participation will
become mandatory.

The fact is that there are State preschool programs that are alsotargeted to this population. And not every family will choose toenroll their child in a Head Start program. So, when we talk aboutgetting to universal coverage, I think it is important to keep inmind that we are really probably talking about covering approxi-
mately 80 percent of the eligible population.

Senator HARKIN. Surely you must have the data in there abouthow many State programs are in existence and how many kidsthey are serving?
Dr. How. Yes, we do.
Senatoi HARKIN. Well, carve it out for me. I do not see any prob-

lem there. I mean. I do not want to duplicate services and stuff likethat.
Did you not just tell me, Mr. Murphy, thatI thought I heard

you say something about the State services. I thought I heard avery small percentage. You added it up.
Mr. MURPHY. We can provide those numbers for the record.There are two forms of programs in the State. There are thoseprograms in the State that are now serving our population, eco-

nomically disadvantaged families. The State takes the money andgives it directly to the Head Start program. We have that dollar
figure, and we have some enrollment figures.

There are other State programs that give money to early child-
hood programs, of which some of our population may be involved
or may not be involved. We have that number. The number .of kidsin that program who are Head Start eligible, we do not have those
numbers at this point. Those would be very difficult for Us to get.

Senator HARKIN. What kind of information can you give me? Canyou get me the following information? How many children you are
currently servin-; with the Head Start program.

Mr. MURPHY. Yes, sir, we can give you that.
Senator HARKIN. Three-, 4-, and 5-year-olds.
Mr. MURPHY. Yes, sir.
Senator HARKIN. How many more of that population will be

served with the increased money next year.
Mr. MURPHY. We can give you that.
&Maki' HARKIN. Then I want to know how hs ii money it wouldrequire to serve the eligible population below the kindergarten

level. Then throw in the kindergarten level, too, let us take a lookat that, too.
And then show me how many kids of that population are being

served by State programs.
Dr. HORN. The latter part is the one that we are not sure wehave data on. We are trying to get that data as part of this year'sexpansion.
Senator HARKIN. Send a letWr o to every State department ofeducation.
Dr. HORN. In fact that is what we are doing. We are involved in

that effort. It is not as though we are ignoring the question. But we
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do not have the aata currently. We are gathering that data as part
of the 1990 expansion. That is precisely the infe--mation that is
going to be critical for us to make sure we are not duplicating serv-
ices in States.

Senator HARKIN. I am sure the State that has a program can tell
you that.

Dr. HORN. We are gathering that data, and we will submit ;hat
to you.

Senator HARKIN. I would appreciate it very much.
Senator Dom). Without objection, that will be il.serted into the

record.
[The information follows:]
Question Number ot .-hilciren currently servedbroken down by 3., 4-, and 5-year-

olds?
Answer Following are estimates for-fiscal year 1990 Three-year-olds. 112.743: 4-

year-olds, 326.121; 5-year-olds. 36,078.
Question Amount of money required to serve the eligible Head Start population

below the kindergarten level. (Three- and 4-year-olds?)
Answer Precise data on the number of low-Income preschool children living in

the United States are available on!: r- m the official decennial census. Current esti-
mates made by the Census Bureau indicau that there are currently 2,475,000 low-
income 4-. and 5-year-old children in the ..ountry For planning purposea we 14,ve
assumed tnese children are even divided aznong the three age groups, or 825.0W
lowincome 4-, and rsyear-olds

To serve the entire population of .- 4-year-olds would thus require funding
W25,000 slots However. we clo not expect that every eligible low-income child would
be enrolled in Head Start, even if the program were available to all these children.
We estimate some 20 --Prcent of families would not enroll their Odd in Head Start
becauxe they would prefer alternative programs or prefer the chili remain at home.
Thus a universal program for either 3- or 4-year-olds would require 660,000 fundell
slots In addition, as Head Start regulations permit up to 10 percent of children to
he fiom over income families. son.e provision must be made ta_permit over-income
children th be enrolled in Head Start Currently. 5 percent of Head Start children
are from over-income fannhes If we assume 5 percent over-mcome is a reason"ble
estimate for a universal Head Start program an additional 33,000 skts. abrve the
660,0(8). would be necessary to fully fund Head Start, or d total of 693,000 enroll-
ment slots

Subtracting the fiscal year 1.00 enrollments of 112.743 3-year-olds and 326.121 4-
year-olds from 693.000 leaves an unmet need of 580.257 3 year-olds and 366.879 4-
year-olde 180,000 of $.% inch have been requested in the President's fiscal year 1991
budget, At the current cost per child it $2.767 it would require an additional
$1,015,154 flOO to serve the unserved 4-year-olds hind $1.605.371,000 to serve the un-
served 3-year-olds or a total of V.620.7250(1

These estimates. of course, change depending on tin- number of eligible children
We expEct within the next SQ%eral weeks to have a more current Census Bureau
estimate on the number of low-income pieschool children, at which time we will
update these estimate.;

Qigestton Amount of money required to s..-- e Lhildren at the kindergarten leve!
iFive.year-ohisi/

Ansuer We estimate that to fully vind Head Start to serve 3-year-old low-income
children would require funding 693.000 enrollment slots. as explained above In
fisca year 1990 we will serve :36.97S 5-year-olds The unmet need w.mild thus be
656.022 enrollment slots which. at $2.767 per child. would cost $1.815.213,000

However, we believe that this approach Is not warranted when dealing with 5-
yela-o!ds While the.e are perhaps special cIrcumstances when a O-year-old should
be served by Head Start 4. for example. there is no k.ndergarten available to the
LhIld m the child's cor unity) the vast mato. ity of .-syear-olds should not be consid-
ered 'mil of Head Start s constituent population as they a3e enrolled in kindLrgar
ten VVe do not beheve it an appropriate use of 'lead Start funds to serve children
who belong in the publx school system. and thus any estimate of serving 3-year-olds
should be. Lt the outslue. only for that small portion of low-income 1-year-olds not
able to be served by a kindergarten program

Question What states have their own pre shu .1 programs and h many chil-
dren lc, they -ervel
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Answer While estimates vary, depending on age groups and definitions utilized,
the Department of Educ_tion's Survey of Prekindergarten Enrollment indicates that
about 225,000 children ssere being served by State public pre-school programs in1988. According to the most recent information available to us, 35 States (See At-
tachment A for chart of States and numbers of children reported served) have some
type of program to serve pre-school children Alabama and Pennsylvania are cur-rently planning some sort of pre-school program.

Questwn What has Head Start done to implement the recommendations of the
Commissioner's Task Force on social Services in Head Start?

Answer The recommendations for a caseload ratio of 35 to 1 and the development
of career ladders for social services staff are currently under review by ACYF. We
plan to develop a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking within the next year which will
address the issues of qualifications for social services staff, the case management ap-
proach and the issue of establishing family caseloads for social services staff.

ACYF supports the recommendation for additional training for social services
staff, but supports local training projects and community college programs ratherthan a national competency-based social services training program The focus of
local training efforts should be to develop a Head Start social services career ladder
by developing programs leading to the award of a college degree.

Beginning in fiscal year 1990 and expanding in fiscal year 1991, the Head Start
Bureau will allocate funds for the specific purpm.erof trammg social service coordi-nators As part of this initiative the OHDS Coordinated Discretionary Program, pub-lished in the March 8 Federal RegistAr, solicits applications from historically Black
Colleges to develop models for training of Head Start social service and parent in-
volvement coordinators who are employed in rural or isolated Head Start prcgrams

ACYF is sensitive to the recommendation of providing adequate salaries for social
service staff We are allocating :349 3 million to Head Start programs in fiscal year1990 for purposes of increasing staffsalaries

ACYF' agrees with the recommendation to amend Head Start guidelines to re-quire that social service staff reflect the target population of the area ,eing served
We will implement this change in fiscal year 1991.

ACYF also supports the recommendation to revise the Social Service Performance
Standards to put more emphasis on the need for Lrass-component coordination AHead Start training institute is bemg planned for the summer of 1991 which will
emphasize the team approach to addressing the needs of families

ACYF does not propose to establish and maintain a permanent Social Services
Advisory committee, ad recommended by the Task Force, but rather plans to con-
vene a variety of groups to address particular needs and specific Issues This strate-
gy is currently being used on the issues of literacy and substance abuse

ACYF is also supporting research into some of the Issues affecting Head Start
families and will be publishing an announcement in the Federal Register to focus onhelping families deal with illiteracy, substance abuse and unemployment We havealso established an evaluation panel whose task is to make recommendations onwhat aspects of Head Start appear to make a meaningful difference Ir. the lives of
Head Start children and families We intend to fund a formal evaluation of Head
Start after reviewing the panel's recommendations and will use the rults of the
evaluation in considering how to better structure the provision of social services

The other task force recommendations were such that they would be Implemented
chrectly by Head Start grantees As part of our monitoring efforts in fiscal years1990 and 1991 we will determine the extent to which these recommendations are
being implemented by our grantees
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Senator HARKIN. Mr. Chairman, I ha- an opening statement. I
will just make it a part of the recwd. Thank you.

Senator DODD. Without objection, that will be inserted into the
record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Harkin follows:]

PREPARED STA CEMENT OF SENATOR HARKIN

Senator HARKIN. Mr Chairman, I am very pleased to be here
today as we begin the reauthorization process of the Head Start
program. I want to welcome all the witnesses here today, especially
Darlene Wise Darlene is from Linn Grove, IA (Buena Vista coun-
try) and is the mother of 8 children. Here involvement with Head
Start began some 21 years ago, and in the following years, she was
a Head Start parent, a Head Start teacher's aide, then a Head
Start teacher. She now is tilt outreach coordinator for an 8 county
area for the Upper Des Moines Opportunity Incorporated, a cow

A
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munity action agency. I look forward to her testii.:ony, and the tes-
timony of all of the witnesses.

Since 1986, the Head Start program has helped thousands of
families. We know it works, because it takes a compreherrive ap-
proach which involves parents, the community. We know that
early intervention can make a big difference in the lives of chil-
dren in poverty and in the lives of children with disabilities.

As chairman of the Subcommittee on disability Policy, I have
seen the benefits, including cost benefits, of early intervention in
the lives of children with disabilities. Since the passage of Public
Law 94-142, the Head Start program has included children with
disabilities and now 13 percent of Head Start participants are chil-
4ren with disabilities.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hearing, and I look
forward to working with you on this year's reauthorization.

Senator DODD. Senator Pell, do you have any questions?
Senator PELL. No questions, thank you very much.
Senator Donn. Thank you very much, Doctor. I would appreciate

it if you could to the extent possible make the information that
Senator Harkin has requested available to the committee.

You might also want to be watchingI hope we are not engaging
in a self-defeating process here a little bit. Ob riously, we want to
encourage States to involve themselves :n these programs where
possible. I get concerned, I guess, knowing what my State is going
through fiscally and I am sure what most of our States are going
through. We do not want to discourage them from being involved
in these efforts by having it just become a Federal program.

We would like to know what States are planning as well, the
things to the drawing boards, even though they may not have en-
acted somt...hing.

Dr. HORN. In fact, Senator, that is a very important point.
Indeed, that is why we think our State incentive pool proposal is
critical in terms of helping to provide incentive for States to in fact
commit more dollars to preschool programs and perhaps directly to
Heat: Start.

We already have indications that there may be some States who,
based upon the proposed $500 million increase, are cutting back on
their commitment to the Head Start program; that is, they are cut-
ting back dollars or they are considering cutting back their com-
mitment to the Head Start program at the State level.

I think your p, nt ' absolutely critical. We do not want to do
anything that discourages States from in fact contributing to theHead Start program.

Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Dr. Horn.
I want to rearrange our next panel a little bit to axunmodate

some people with travel plans. Again, we apologize for the delay
with votes and other matters. Sister Barbara McMichael i Direc-tor of the Providence Heau Start program. We invite yoli. to come
upon and join us at the table. Sister Barbara has been involved, as
we heard Senator Pell say, in this program for 20 years. So, we are
talking to the history books here, someone who can tell us what
has happened.

Frank Doyle is a constituent of mine. He is going to be eepresent-
ing the Committee for Economic Development. He is Senior Vice
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President for General Electric in Fairfield, CT. I had the pleasure
of being his dinner partner a couple of nights ago as we feted the
Prime Minister of Ireland. Was Denny Doyle any relation of yours,
that great Irish singer?

Mr. DOYLE. NO, sir.
Senator DODD. Lisbeth Schorr is a lecturer in social medicine,

Harvard University. Thank you for being here as well, Ms. Schorr.
I am going to ask each and every one of you to lbbreviate your

comments, if you would, so that we might get to some questions for
all three of you. Again, we welcome all of you. Thank you for
taking the time to be a part of this historic reauthorization year
for Head Start, particularly you, Sister Barbara, for your years of
commitment to this program. I have strong ties to Providence, as a
graduate of Providence College. My mother was from Westerly, RI.
Sh_. always said she was from the largest town in southern Rhode
Island. If you are from Rhode Island, you can appreciate that
humor. And my sister and brother-in-law are natives of Providence;
my brother-in-law, rather. So, we have a lot of ties to that city,
along with Senator Pell, who is a dear friend.

We will commeroe with you, Sister.

STATEMENTS OF SISTER BARBARA MCMICHAEL, DIRECTOR,
PROVIDENCE HEAD START, PROVIDENCE, HI; FRANK DOYLE,
REPRESENTING COMMITTEE FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT,
SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT, GENERAL ELECTRIC, FAIRFIELD, CT;
AND LISBETH SCHORR, LECTURER IN SOCIAL MEDICINE, HAR-
VARD UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, DC

Sister MCMICHAEL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and the other
members of the panel.

I am really very happy to be here because I want to share my
enthusiasm about the Head Start program. We presently in Provi-
dence serve 872 childrenthat does include the Blackstone Valley,
but I mean in the programand their families; 250 of these chil-
dren are funded by the State of Rhode Island to the tune of
$1,095,000. That is just in our program. We serve about half of the
State's children.

Many poor children are failing in school because of the inability
of their parents to adeouately prepare them for entrance into
school. Many parents lack the resource': to get the health exams
andtor immunizations for their children. Some are functionally il-
literate or cannot understand or speak English. Many parents lack
job skills and have to rely solely of public assistance. Some have no
social life whatsoever because they are tied down all day caring for
small children without money or transportation to go where they
can socialize with other parents.

In the beginning years Head Start was designed to tackle all of
these problems. I was amazed at the vistness of the mission of
Head Start. Surely it would fail, but it has mt. Head Start does
work due to the commitment and dedica;ion if the staff and the
involvement of the parents.

When we talk about States serving these children, I hope we
keep in mind that there is a difference between preschool, .1ead
Start like, and Head Start in its entirety. Staff qualifications have
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improved, as I heard Dr. Horn say. That is precisely why we need
better salaries so we will not lose these staff members to programsthat pay more.

Just yesterday our really competent nutritionist told me she is
leaving our program to take a job with the State. She has assessed
the nutritional needs of our children. She has provided nutritional
training for parents and staff and overseen our food program. She
hates to leave, but salary and fringe benefits have forced her to
decide to take the job that she has been offered.

We must be able tc offer a pretty good salary and fringe benefit
package if we arc to replace her. If we do not, then I feel that serv-
ices are going to be diluted.

Ittpeatedly a parent of a Head Start graduate tells us, all of my
(Wei- children did poorly in school, dropped out at 16, but my Head
Start child is doing so well and loves school. I am not sure that, if
those children are served in perhaps a public school setting, at
least the ones that have the inost problems, are really going to
make it as well as they would if it were the true Head Start pro-
gram. \nd I based that on talking to so many parents.

They look at a social worker as someone who can touch their
pocketbook, so therefore they do not always confide in them. They
look at a DCP person that comes in as someone that can take their
child away. So, when they really have problems and need .lp in
being referred or maybe just in talking, they call Head Start people
because they think them as their friends. And that is why Ithink that so many of the parents that perhaps would not have
made it have built up their self-confidence and have learned how todeal with their children.

Head Start is a preventative program. It certainly does prevent
..ome child abuse aatl neglect. It is the only preventative programin that regard that I know of.

For 20 years I have watched children from economically disad-
vantaged families grow physically, emotionally and socially as aresult of the comprehensive child development program that Head
Start provides. Of course, we do use the services of all the other
community programs that are at our disposal. We are finding, how-
ever, that when we refer people now, because the problems have
grown, drugs problems and all of the other problems so prevalent,we do find that they are not able to get services to them very
quickly because of the backlog that they have. So, we have to step
in, and we have to be careful that the social service staff that wehave are trained well enough and have enough qualifications to
really help these people. They were perhaps competent enough todo it before these problems grew to the extent that they are now.

For a child to develop to his or her potential, he nr she must
have an early start. But that start must include building self-confi-
dence. His special needs must be met, because a child needs to be
enabled to build pride in race, ethnicity and culture. I am not sure
that other preschool programs, or at least not all of them, realize
that. So, I hope that we will be able to continue in programs, not
Head Start like, but Head Start.

I am trying to cut it down, but I am going over the lot.
Head Start does service the whole family, staff advocate for the

children and their parents. Each family is assessed. I think that is
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so important. Special effort is exerted to find a way to fill the
needs indicated on the family's needs assessment. This entails
either providing for the need directly or searching out an agency
that can help the family. The family member is not only referred
but followup, so important, is done to assure that the problem is
addressed adequately.

Parents in all Head Start programs are involved in decision-
making process. This is so important because so many of the par-
ents, when they first come, think that their opinion is not impor-
tant. I personally have learned a great deal from many parcnts
when they are involved in making a decision. And I marvel at,
with very little education, how logically they think and how fairly
they come to conclusions that will benefit the program as a whole
and particularly their child.

We are anxiously awaiting the reauthorization of Head Start,
which must not only assure the continuance of Head Start but
assure that retains its quality. Our staff cannot continue to work at
approximately 50 percent of the wages in the public schools. Fringe
benefits, especially retirement pensions, are luring. Some staff are
working at or below the Head Start poverty level, making their
children eligible for Head Start.

Hopefully, the reauthorization of 1990 will increase the per-child
funding level with a monetary setaside for salaries and fringe bene-
fits.

I personally would feel very bad if we do not cc otinue to serve 3-
year-olds. Some children do need 2 years and r.,ome 3. We always
operated on the assumption that we assess a ,:hild according to its
needs and then try to take care of that. Just to say well, they only
need it for one year seems t.o me to be cgainst the philosophy of
Head Start.

Whereas expansion is a noble objective, it, should not be at the
expense of quality.

I hope the Congress will improve on the proposed $500 million
increase for Head Start or at least, I do not know if monetaryI do
not want to take the whole pot, you know. But I do think that,
since it is so valuable the way it is now, I would hate to see it wa-
tered down.

There are many eligible economically disadvantaged 3- and 4-
year-old children that cannot be enrolled, but quality must be
maintained. We cannot sacrifice it for quantity.

All Head Start enrollees and their families must have the com-
plete Head Start experience if it is to be effective. Thank you.

Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Sister.
Without objection, your prepared statement will be inserted into

the record.
[The prepared statement of Sister McMichael followsd
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SISTER BARBARA MCMICHAEL

I am delighted to be here. I want to thank Senator Pell

for inviting me. It gives me a chance to convey to you my

enthusiasm about the benefits of Head Start. I am Sister

Barbara McMichael. e Sister of Mercy and the Director of

Providence Head Start, Our program serves Pawtucket,

Central Falls. Lumberland and Lincoln as well as

Providence Rhode Island.

We presently serye eight hundred soventy-two (872)

children and their families. Eight hundred forty (840) in

center based programs and tnirty two (32) in home based.

Two hundred seventy six (276) children ere three years old

ano five hundred ninety six (596) are foor years of oga.

Six hundred twenty-two (622) of these children ere

federally funded and two hundred fifty (250) are funded by

the State of Rhode Island. Our enrollment includes

Black, rhite, Asian and Hispanic chi.dren.

As an educator. I realize that many poor children are

failing in school because of the lack of ability of their

parents to adequately prepare them for the entrance into

school'. They cannot provide the 'readiness" for
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kindergarten o- first grade. Many parents lac the

resources to get healtn exams ana/or immun Itione for

their children.

Some are functionally illiterate or cannot understand or

speak English. Many parents lack job ills, end have to

rely solely on
_

Public assistance. Some have no social

ilia what so ever, because they are tied down all day

-aring for small children without money or transportation

to go where they can oe witn other parents.

Early on I realized that Head Start was designed to tackle

all of these problems. I was amazed at the vastness of

the mission. How coula one program attempt to address all

these facets of the eroblems caused by poverty. Surely it

would fail! But it hasn't. Head Star.; does work due to

the commitment and dedication of the staff, and the

involvement of the parents.

I can never forest tne first parent olection I attended.

A parent loaned over and asked me to write ner ballot.

She wasn't non-En9lish speaking she just could neither

read nor write.

We arranged for her to get tutoring, ana sh. did progre.es

enough to be ably to function et a fourth grade level.

Her child progressed wll and was an average student
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thrtwghoJt his school life. Many may not oelieve it, but

this ,s a success story.

Let me tell you about Richard Gesauldi. He was in our

Head Start program from 1969-1970 and 1970-1971. In

elementary scnool, he was at the top of his class. He did

extremely well at Classical High School, graduating in

1965. He attended Providence College on scholarship and

was on tne national and college dean's list the whole

fours years. He graduated in the top 2% of hiu class in

1989. During college Richard was in the Honor Society in

Philosoohy. He received a scholarship to law school in

Sen Francisco In 1989. He attended, but was lonesome for

home in Rhode Island so he is transfe.ring to Suffolk Law

School in Soston. Massachusetts where he has been

accepted.

Micnelle Rogers. a 1970 Head Start graduate, a top student

ell through public school is now in medical school hoping

to be a pediatrician.

Repeatedly a parent of a Head Start graduate tells us,

"all my older chiloren did poorly in school, dropped out

at sixteen, but my Head Start child is doing so well and

loves school'. An example is our employee Maria Falconer,

mother of twin daughters who attended uur program in 1884.

Marie is a Parent/Involver in our program.
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For twenty years I have watcned children from economically

aisadvantaged families grow pnysically. emotionally and

socially as a result of the comprehensive' cnild

development progvam that Head Start provides.

I.have held the position of Director for twenty (20) years

having taken the position because of a convicticn that a

well rounded educat where each child has the

opportunity to reach his or her potential is the surest

route out of poverty. For e cnilcs tc develop to hir,/rw)r

potential he/she must have an early start. Nutritional

and health needs most be met in an environment which

builds ue his/her self-confidence. Special needs must be

met. A child needs to be enabled to build pr l. in race,

ethnicity and culture. Economically disadvantaged

children must be given the opportunity to develop social

skills to onaple them to yet along with others.

rlrents of economically disadvantaged children often lack

the educational opportunities and experiences that help

develop self con'idence and parenting skills. They need

assistance in providing the type of nvironment needed to

enable their children to develop as socially competent

persons. This is the first step in helping children to

succeed in school and in life. In some cases, the program

is instrumental in preventing child abuse and neglect and
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substance abuse.
Page 5

Head Start assists parents in acquiring parenting skills.

Parents learn child deve'opment - what's a norms ....child

and how their child may be different.

If WO do not give disadvantaged children and their
families the tools to succeed in education and in

eventually becoming self-sufticient, we will pay the

price. Hued Start not only provides e comprehensive
program for the ohildren, put goes a long way in

remediating the deficits experienced by the parents.

Economically disadvantaged children need extra preparation

or a readinesc program tc enable tnem to pegir school on

en even par with those whose carents have the educational

and financial ability to prcvtdo the experiences that make

for this readiness.

This p^ogram must be cOmprenene;ve in nature and embrace

the entire family of the child

Head Sta,,t has been the si ver lining to the dark cloud of

school underachievement ot children who lacked the

doveiuomsntal experiences and environment that poor

families could not provide.

D L

:

P.



47

Pegs 6

Head Start provides educational end social opportunities

for children three to five years old. Parentt are the

beneficiaries of the program. Tney learn to advocate for

the children.

Head Start ie the most successful program that resulted

from the early sixties conference on retardation and

developmental problems caused by poverty. The gathering

called by President John F. Kennedy included experts on

nutrition and mental healtn and medical people interested

in the effects of poverty oll famil, development. Out of

that meeting Came the food stamp program, Medicaid end

Head Start.

Head Start services the whole family. Staff aovocate for

tho children and their parents. Each family is as sssss d.

Special effort is xerted to find a way to fill the needs

incicated on the family's needs assessment. This entails

either providing for the need directly, or searching out

an agency that can help the femily The family member is

not only referred, but folllow-up is done to assure that

the problem is addressed adequately. The needs addressed

are education (GED cl , ESL cl ) college

scholarehi ps, housing, food stamp:. nutrition and consumer

education, mental health services and Job oounsling to

name a few.

_

P.7
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Pass 7

Peronts in el' Head Start Programs are involved in the
oecislon making process In tne Provioanco Head Start
program which serves iv:.: nundred seventy-two (672)
children and their families. the Grantee Eloar'd, duty

incorporated in the State of Rhode Iuland, is composed of

two-thfrds (2/3) parents of children currently enrolled in
the program. The other one-third (1/3) is made up of

representatives of community
organizations, persons with

expertise in the educational or health field; and/or

former Head Start children who duveloped on expertise in
Head Start policies.

Aii Head Start orograms have in addition to the Board of

Directors. a Policy Council wnich must hav input into the

programs and curriculum. The Policy Council

involved in toe hiring and firing of staff.

muet be

Head Start tuens twenty-five (25) this y Presioent

Johnson signet, the bit! authorizing Head Start on May 18.
,

196S. Ws are anxiouuly awaiting
its reauthorization whicn

must not only assure the continuance "4 Head Start, but

ssure that it retains ite quality.

We ore s,ire yau can see that Head Start essential and

what's more o savings in the long run. Mony of our

dedicated trained teechers and other staff cannot continue

to work at approximately SO% of the wages in the public

r).



49

P.9

Page 8

schools, Fringe benefits. especially retirement pensions

ere luring. Some can get positions. in the public schools.

They are committed but "you can't eat comm'ttment".

Many of our staff have been educated with rsad Start

training )unds. Some were n'ree with a ninth or enth

grade education and now have a Bachelor's Degree. Ww will

bs back to s4uare one ano be obligated .o spend training

dollars for replacements if staff leaves.

Some staff have begin with us for a long time, and ...eve

very little if any retirement money.

Some are working at or below the Head Start poverty level

making their childr4n eble for Head Sta-t.

Tc maintain quality, we must be able to maintain Quality

staff. Hopefully, tns Reauthorization Act of 1990 will

increase the per/child funding level with a monetary

set-aside for salaries and fringe benefits. Unless a

set-asioe for personne costs (salary enhancement anc

fringe benefits). is written into the low, the cuallty-of

the program will be in Jeopardy. This set-asid will

prevent the high staff turn-over rate caused by the

contrast between Head Sta . wages and those of other

programs.
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Page 9
Whereas, expansion is a noble objective; it should'not be
at tlle expense of q...ial'ty. The average cost/child of

$2.854 is very low. NHSA projects an average $4,289 for a

high-quality program.

President Bush has proposed a $500 million increase for

Read Start to serve an additional 180.000 four year old
children. The proposal is noteworthy for a number of

reasons. including its size, its focus on four year old.

and emphasis on expansion

However. it makes no provision for cost of living, quality
improement, or services for three year olds. 1 hope
Congress will improve on the President's proposal by

addressing the above issues.

There are many eligible
economically disadvanzaged three

and four year old children that cannot t'e enrolled.

However, if we have to water down services to enroll more

children, we will have accomplished nothing. Quality in
the programs must be maintained. Quality cannot be

sacrificed for qtaintity. Expansion cannot be at the

expense of quality programs. All Head Start ,nrollees 4n0

their families must have tho complete Head Start

experience if it is to be effective.
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Senator DODD. Frank, thank you for being here today. We are
glad to receive your testimony.

Mr. DOYLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My full testimony has been submitted for the record
Senator DODD. It will be a part of the record.
Mr. DOYLE. It is a privilege to testify this afternoon ia support of

this bill. I do so as both Senior Vice President of General Electric
and also as a trustee of the Committee for Economic Development.
I will speak first out of some of my experience with G.E.

Most people would think that people from business would be
here testifying for incentives to capital formation and investment,
R&D or other initiatives more obviously linked to the competitive-
ness of the U.S. companies and the American economy. But the
quality of childhood education in America is more than an issue of
philanthropy and corporate responsibility for us, although it is cer-
tainly that. It is an issue of productivity and profitability in a rap-
idly changing competitive world.

There is very little that we at G.E. can do on or off the factory
floor in our core manufacturing high technology or diverse service
businesses with employees who cannot read or write or count or
are unable to learn. We spend hundreds of millions of dollars every
year at G E. on training and retraining our current work force of
almost 300,000 people. But the effectiveness of those efforts de-
pends in large part on the quality of education these employees t.'

'niced before they joined us.
spite corporate Amer Ica's reputation for short-term thinking

,d investing, we get paid to balance short- and long-term de-
mands Investing money, both public and private, in education
from early childhood education right through constant training
and retraining for mature workers is the kind of balance we should
be paid to make The private sector spends over $20 billion directly
or indirectly on education and training every year.

I believe that Head Start is just the kind of short- and long-term
investment that is government at its responsible best. Above all,
high quality preschool programs ha-e been shown to save future
social costs. For example:

Every $1 invested in high quality preschool programs can save
up to $6 by reducing the associated costs of remedial education,
crime, health care and the rest

Every class of dropoutsthe CED calculates 700,000 every year
represents $240 billion from society cner the cour,e of their life-
times in the form of wages not earned and taxes not paid

But the benefits of Head Start go way beyond the cost savings In
our statement Children in Need, CED research has also demon-
strated a critical link between early intervention and lifelong
achievement amongst our society's most disadvantaged young
people. We concluded that to succeed in helping children at risk,
we must respond to the needs of the whole child, extending
through this life cycle from prenatal care through adulthood. W,
must intervene early and then sustain the investment.

So Head Start is an investment decision, and an easy one at that.
it is smarter to attack the causes now than pay for the conse-
quences later But there is another far worse life cycle of personal
and educational development which could well develop.
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When schools fail to foster basic skills, and the equally funda-
mental ability to learn, they defeat the possibility of lifelong learn-
ing. When technology and foreign competition continue to raise the
standards of performance and skill expected of Amer'cans, those
people without basic skills will not be able to reach even the firstrung on tie value ladder. When the G.E.'s and the G.M.'s and theAT&T's of America no longer have low-skill; low-value-added jobs,because they have adjust, d to a high-skill, high-value-added globalcompetitive world, those left out will be locked out of the greatAmerican middle class And every time that happens, it is a trage-dy for America.

Fortunately. it is ,+, ithin our power to avert that scenario.
We know that the world changed dramatically over the eighties.and therefore our policy premises should change tor the nineties.Let us not hace nineties policies on seventies premises. Let us notbe generals preparit.g to fight the last war.
For moq of this century oie- prevailwg premise was that thepeople were there tor the job It was on to tne orivate sector and

public poL2v t generate the jobs for people Tile available laborpool was large enough, and unskilled manual labor and low skillednanufactunag ieNs were pientlut weii paid, enough to absorbjse vothotu h1 r level skills Those were good jobs for Amer--c m-; vith relat.. k little edt.o'at,m and skill. But just as we were,Poning that b.-.it; the hattlefieirt cha,1.2;ed With globalization, toeot produtts. compzinies and econ-mies. ticAmerican ecoiitifr% is approaching toe pood v,here tht majoi chal-
lenge will no* ,,,inerating jobs tor r people but equipprIg ourpe.:ple for th.

.,11? dust a 'c000n . ,t'read% generaiing more-i'ed NA.e ha, e the people 1,, fill them Emplmeis whoetir +ill t+ neods ;no., the %Not k to where they
tiu)se 'leti

5ne waN the o aut. world is being trans-.ed ..-)aching ..n:h s areehT It:een predicted : .he ,,ear 2010 tne lob sill short i,;e `A " st,igh as 2 lion !on-, found vantii-:., tor
1 , h 1 qa.: hetf awlLthle eand Thal rnt an- that a corn: .tmerc a, leta compas \nair need wer- mbno andt- e ot

. arpionne- ;, it cur
1,,ut

: ,tte
, , se :cti.n m t -l.e -...r. \:ti %. he f uoth; with

1, a c n oed opt.a -t;c, not ;I t- painful tz, concede there are, reasw - to be Demographic change and global:Atition tr.' implacable Unit-ss Americans learn, the expecta-;.., hat t h future will be bettoi, one of our underlymg assump-
.s clearly iluest ionable

trnerica's histeric economic powei, I believe, has been based onoui people power We are a flexible. adaptable, even agile soc:ety,mole than an) in the korld We are an economy of motivated,mobile and talented people But without t'ucation and without

5
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educated American workers, American adaptability and American
economic prosperity threaten to become American history.

Head Start is the best starting point we have to invest in the
kind of American future we want. ae program currently reaches
less than 20 percent of eligible children, children mostly 3 and 4
yvArs old, who live in families whose incomes are below the Feder-
al overty line. Tragically, access to Head Start has not kept up as
the werty rate for children hos increased by 31 percent in the
last 6 years.

These are shocking facts and the case for urgent action, I believe,
overwhelming.

The likelihood that Head Start will receive substantial increases
in funding for the next year is encouraging. The $500 million pro-
posed by President Bush for fiscal year 1991 is a positive step. It is
presidential leadership, and Head Start needs it.

We need to make an even larger commitment for the future, the
very near future. Head Start should be expanded so that every
poor child who needs it comprerensive approach can bene.it from
it. Among CED's recommendations in our policy statement, Chil-
dren in Need, is full funding of Head Start so that all eligible three
and four year olds can have the chance to participate in the pro-
gram. Head Start was originally designed to enroll all poor chil-
dren up to the age of five who are not already in schDol. Therefore,
we should not neglect the 30 pereent of 5 year olds from poor fami-
lies not currently enrolled in kindergarten programs.

Therefore, I suppert full funding of all eligible three to five year
olds by the end of 1994, the approach embodied by legislation intro-
duced this week by Representatives Kild09 and Scheuer in the
House and by Senators Dodd and Kennedy in the Senate.

It is important, however, that the additional funds are not solely
earmarked to create additional half-day program slots for 4-year-
olds. Some of those new fi ^ds should be col structively spent on in-
creasing salaries and benefits, improving staff training and upgrad-
ing facilities Head Start has not always had the resources neces-
sary to assure quality, partly explaining why program graduate s do
not fair as well over the long-term as they might otherwise. It is
imperative that as Head Start is reauthorized and additional
money appropriated, as much emphasis is paid to raising quality as
to broadening access.

Let me conclude by emphasizing that investment in education is
government '-it its best and most needed when it is done right.
When it is done right, investing early in education is. the best in-
vestment of all.

We can no longer tolerate, either as a compassionate society or
as a competitive economy, a short cycle by which our children are
being rendered ineligible for productive participation in our futurc
workplace3 by the age of 5. We canrot wait, and they cannot wait.

Thank you very much.
Senator PELL. Thank you very much indeed, Mr. Doyle.
Without objection, your prepared statement will be inserted into

the record.
[The prepared statement of ivIr. Doyle follows:]

r
t I
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANK P. DOYLE

MR. CHAIRMAN:

It is a privilege to testify this morning in support of strengthening early
childhood education programs, particularly Head Start. I am speaking
both in my capacity as Senior Vice President tor General Electric, and as atrustee of the Committee for Economic Development. Before turning tosome specific recommendations on Head Start developed by CED, I want
to begin with a few observations based on our experience at GE that
explain my interest in th a issue.

Most people would th:nk that a company like GE is more likely to be onCapitol Hill testifying on bet:a!f of incentives for capital formation and
investment, R&D or other initiatives more 'lusty linked to the
competitive .s of U.S. companies and if 3prican economy, But the
quality of childhood education in America is more than an issue of
philanthrc- Ind corporate responsibility for us, although it certainly isthat: it is an issue of productivity and profitability in a rapidly changingcompetitive world.

There is little that we at GE can do-- on Uf off the factory floor, in our coremanufacturing, high technology or diverse servic3 businesses-- with
employees who cannot read or write or cuint or who are unable to learn.
And the sad truth is that we encounter prospective employees who arrive
at the workplace unable to learn and unable to be trained, partly 6 :auseof the failure of our institutions to intervene early and effectively.

Our success at GE absolutely depends on our ability to find, hire and
retain new workers who are both ready to work and easy to train; our
workei s must not only be prepar3d tor change, but be prepared to ilvn
changing as technologies evolve. That requires hiring people who are .lot
only verbally and mathematically literate--with anaiytical ability and
disciplined work habits-- but who are also able to learn and learn quickly

As we invested heavily in product and process technology at GE in the
Eighties, we invested in our people at the same time so they could adapt tothese new technologies. We expanded our training and retraining efforts
as I became essential for our workers to learn new and more complex
skills, from computerized qualitl! control to plant floor management We
spend hundreds of millions of dollars every year at GE on ti wrung and
retraining our currut work forces of almost 300,000 peoplu. But the
effectiveness of those efforts depends, in large part, on the quality of
education.
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Despite Corporate America's reputation for s',1+4-term thinking and
investing, we get paid to balance short-term ark. Iong-term demands.
Investing money, both publ:c and private, in education-- from early
childhood education right through constant training and retraining for
mature workers-- is the kind of balance we should be paid to make. The
private sector spends over $20 billion-- directly and indirectly-- on
education and training every year.

I believe that Head Start is just the kind of short and long-term
investment that is government at its responsible best. Above all,
quality preschool programs have been shown to save future social costs
For example:

Every $1 invested in high quality preschool programs can save up to $6
by reducing the costs associated with remedial education, welfare,
crime, emergency health care, and teen pregnancy.

Every year we delay breaking the cycle of failure, society must spend
$16.6 billion on the children of teenagers who cannot support their
families.

Every class of dropouts -- 700,000 every year represents $240 billion
from society over the course of their lifetimes in the form of wages not

,:trned and taxes not paid.

Every year a child must repeat a grade costs $4,000, and by ninth
grade, about 50% of students have flunked at least one grade.

But the benefits of Head Start go way beyond the cost savings. In Our
policy statement Children In Need CED research has also demonstrated
a critical link between early intervention and life-long achievement among
our society's most disadvantaged young people. We concluded that to
succeed in helping children at risk, we must respond to the ne, ds of ti
whole child, extending through this "life cycle" from prenatal care through
adulthood. Many believe that the Children in Need policy statement has
alerted business leaders and policy makers to the advantages of early
investment in education for the disadvantaged. We must intervene early.
and then sustain the investment.

So Head Start is an investment decision.., and an easy one at that: it's
smarter to attack the causes now than pay for the consequences later. But
if Head Start should be an easy investment decision, a failure to support it
fully will have harder consequences than ever before.
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Today, those who are falling further and further behind are mostly thepoor, members of minority groups and children growing up in
single-parent homes. In the past, maybe we could afford economically--
though never morally-- to ignore their problems. Today, we can not affordto ignore them on either count, moral or economic.

Just as there is a "life cycle" of personal and educational development
that extends frorh prenatal care to postgraduate training, so too there is asinister social scenario that we will have to take steps to avoid.

When schools fail to foster basic skills-- and the equally fundamental
ability to learn-- they defeat the possibility of lifelong learning. When
technology and foreign competition continue to raise standards of
performance and skill expected of Americans, those people without basicskills will not be able to reach even the first rung of the value ladder. When
the GEs and GMs and AT&Ts and USXs of America no longer have low-
skill, low-value-added jobs-- because they have adjusted to a high-skill,
high-value-added global competitive world-- those left out will be locked
out of the great American middle dais. And every time that happens, it isa tragedy for America.

Fortunately, it is within our power to avert that scenario.

We know that the world changed dramatically over the Eighties.
Therefore, our policy premises should change for the Nineties. LeVs notbase Nineties policies or Seventies premises; let's not be generals
preparing to fight the last war.

For most of this century, our prevailing premise was that the people
were there for the jobs: it was up to the private sector and to public pohcy togenerate the jobs for the people. The available labor pool was large
enough-- and unskilled manual labor and low-skilled manufacturing jobs
were plentiful and well-paid enough-- to absorb those without higher-level
skills. There were good jobs at good wages for Americans with iidle
education and few skills.

But just as we were winning that battle, tha battlefield changed. With
globalization-- the globalization of markets, products, companies and
economies-- the American economy is approaching the pcint where the
major challenge won't be generating iobs for our peop;e, but equipping ourpeople for the jobs.
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For several decades I have fdlowed the debate on the issue of job
generation. Spending public funds on economic development was an
appropriate thrust, and there is a need to continue to target assistance to
our minority communities. Now I must say that our industrial economy is
generating more jobs than we have people with the skills to fill them.

Unfortunately, the U.S. does mg have the luxury to wort( out its problams
in isolation as the world waits: globalization means that European,
Japanese or American-based global companies will take the high-value-
added work to where tha high-value-added workerP are. Some of those
high-value-added workers are also in plentiful supply in other nations:
that's why financial back-office operations are springing up in Ireland and
India; that's why Eastern Europe is being scoured for new investment
prospects. And although wage costs are declining as a competitive factor
as wage rates rise in the Asian NICs-- and flatten among regions of the
U.S. and member nations of the EC-- the availability of skilled labor will
become an even more critical consideration.

Globalization is one way the competitive world is being transformed; an
approaching demographic crunch is another. Recently I have been
co-chairing a CED Subcommittee focusing on future demographic shIfts
and their impact on our ability to maintain a competitive work force. For
example, we already know that currant trends predict an increasing
shortc,ge of available workers, gven assuming they are educationally
prepared. The U.S. labor force grew at an annual rate of 2.7% in the
Seventies; that rate will be down to barely over 1% across the next decade.
It has even been predicted that by the year 2010, the job supply shortage
may reach as high as 23 million jobs found wanting for lack of qualified and
available candidates.

That means that a competitive America-- let alone a compassionate
America-- will need every trained mind and every pair of skilled hands. But
the appalling fact is that 1-in-5 of our teenage children and younger live in
poverty-- and 1-in-4 children under the age of 6-- live in poverty. These
children account for most of the more than one-third of the nation's
children who eventually grow up with few, if any, employable skills. These
statistics reveal wasted human potential and represent lost opportunities
for our nation. especially when America's competitiveness depends on
tapping the talents of alt our people.

As a convinced optimist, it is painful to concede that there are serious
reasons to be pessimistic; the facts of demographic change and global
competition are implacable. To the extent they converge-- and I believe
they do-- the combination threatens the fundamental expectation of
American society: the expectation that the future will always be better
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America's historic economic power, I believe, has been based on our
people power. We are a flexible, adaptable, even agile society; we are an
economy of motivated, mobile, talented and trainable people. Americanworkers lae to change occupations, employers and jobs; they like to
change, update and transform their skills; they cic both more easily and
effectively than any other workers in the world, his adaptability of
Americans may be America's innate, historic st,ength. But without
investment in education-- especially in early childhood education--
American adaptability and American economic prosperity threaten to
become American history.

Head Start is the best starting point we have to invest in the kind of
American future we want. The program currently reaches less than 20%
of eligible children, children mos%13 and 4 years old who live in families
whose incomes are below the federal poverty line. Tragically, access to
Head Start has not kept up as the poverty rate for childre i has increased
by 31% in the last eight years.

These are shocking facts. The case for urgent action is overwhelming.

The likelihood that Head Start will receive suhstantial increases in
funding for next year is encouraging. The $500 million proposed by
President Bush for FY '91 is a positive step in the right direction which I
wholeheartedly endorse. It is a promising demonstration of what Head
Start truly deserves: presidential leadership.

But we need to make an even lamer commitment for the future the
very near future. Head Start should be expanded so that every poor child
who needs its comprehensive approach can benefit from it. Among CED's
recommendations our policy statement Children In Need is full funOing
of Head Start so that all eligible three and four-year olds can have the
chance to participate in the prograr.i. Head Start was originally designed
to enroll all poor children up to the age of 5 who are not already in school.
Therefore, we should not neglect the 30% of five year-olds from poor
families not currently enrolled in kindergarten programs.

Therefore, I support full funding for all eligible three to five year-olds by
the end of 1994..-. the approach embodied by legislation being introduced
this week by Representatives Kildee and Scheuer in the House ana by
Senators Dodd and Kennedy in the Senate.

It is important, however, that the additional funds are not solely
earmarked to create additional half-day program slots for 4 year-olds.
Some of these new funds should be constructively spent on increasing
salaries and benefits, improving staff training and upgrading facilities. The
promising results of such programs as the Perry Preschool Project and the
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Harlem Head Start Study derived from their intensity and
comprehensiveness. Head Start has not always had the resources
necessary to assure that level of quality, partly explaining why program
graduates do not fare as well over the long term as they otherwise might.
It is imperative that as Head Start is reauthorized and additional money
appropriated, as much emphasis is paid to raising quality as to broadening
access.

For example, integration of support services that poor families and
children need... is a hallmark of the best Head Start programs. The
program design of Senator Kennedy's Smart Start proposal provides a
useful model for strengthening the integration of human services with
Head Start.

Let me conclude by emphasizing that invastment in education is
government at its best and most needed... when it's done right. When it's
done right.., investing early in education is the best investment of all.

We can no longer tolerate-- either as a compassionate society or as a
competitive economy-- a short cycle by which our children are being
rendered ineligible for productive participation in our future workplaces by
the age of ten, if not five. We cannot watt; they cannot wait.

It is not too late to act now... but let us act now befoi e it is.

Thank you very much.
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Senator PELL Now if Ms. Schorr would care to give her testimo-ny.
Ms SCHORR. Senator Pell and Senator Kassebaunu I find myselfin this distinguished company testifying on the reauthorization of

Head Start not so much because I am an expert on Head Start butprimarily because of a study that I did of programs that work
across a wide array of fields. in the fields of health, early childhoodeducation, and social services

What was quite extraordinary, first of all, was that you couldreally identify a number of common attributes in these programsthat seem to be responsible for their success with very disadvan-ta,,u children and families.
Probably the most important lesson ht vcs t.an learn from look-

ing across these different fields at what ha, worked is that we haveto pay a lot of attention not just to th, numbei :. of children and
families who are served, but to the content aud quality of the serv-ices that me offered to them

In the no.ernms that I found, ard heie were many more pro-.ran that have h:.d wood ai sto.cess. I think, thanexpected to find, tin n,,nor iilmies that seem to account11 thyF t 1. I 'finpu h. ske aod intensivehe tti'ie f :le% de th ii h idren a, Dart of families and
ot ,4,onmuntties In all taem. staff had the timetrainin Inn -kills to develop consistent and continuing rela-

I 1 1 hi raldren and familie, that they work withNil of these plow ams env able to design their interventions.
kt'epi,1,; ill mind the very distinctke needs of tio most disadvan-taged families t hot t he were working with

Now it will tent" as no surprise to you that every one of thoseattributes was reah budt into th" original Ilk nd Start concept. Byand large those attributes hae beer, inaintaink d in the operationof Ilead Start even though that ha, been often an extremely diffi-cult thing to do But it is clear the ha,r( Head Start model is sound.and we know both the short term <iid 'he long term effects havebeen unite extraordinar
In applying what we know about ',rograrns 'hot work to thequeiion that I thin) you ate fa( reautho. J./Ing Head Start.the! e are four principles that seem me to en,' fgt. that you mayfind useful to think about
The first one is. and I hink you no.se I, en hearing it all after-noon . tbe progiain effectieness is dependent on (juality Quality ismade up of the ...Aber of staff, the stabilit staif, staff-childratios being high etiough, group We being small enough, a veryclear explicit focte: on L.hildren's developmental needs, the abilityet Ow program to link up with health and nutr:tion and social

serN ices, and, perhaps niot nuportant. to work slit cessfully and col-
laborativel with parents

The Committee on Economic Development as Mr Do le men-omed has estimated that the return from investment in IleadStar t arminn Si; for every dollar invested Other estima:es comeout in quite similar ways But I think we are really kidding our-selves if we think that we are going to get the same cost-effective
result,4 from progratas that are diluted Flom the programs that
were studied arid gave those results
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The Perry Preschool program, the program studied by the Con-
sortium for Longitudinal Studies, were the ones that showed those
startling long-term effects of Head Start. The Perry Preschool pro-
gram and those others are estimated to cost about $5,500 in 1989
dollars per child per year. Now, it is hard to imagine that you
could get the same results with a program that costs $2,500 per
child per year So. I think we just have to keep that constantly in
mind.

As Senator Dodd said in his opening statement, if we skimp, it
will not work. It is true of Head Start. It is true of prenatal care. It
is true of eery program where we try to reach people who are
faced with n extraordinaey number of strikes against them. If we
skimp. a does not work If we do not do it first class, it will noto k

The second principle that I think applies from these other pro-
grams to Head Start is that program effectiveness seems to require
local flexibility to assure that the program really reflects the needs
of the loJai community Of the mary programs that I looked at
that \New successful, very fev% ksere national in scope Head Start
was the most important exception

I believe that one of the reasons it was an exception is that it
allowed for local flexibility.

Federal standards, Federal funding at d a lot of room for the
local comniumty ti shape and own th,it program I thiiik to contin-
ue that kind u, flexibil it i absoleeek ussential. whether it means
allow ing local programs the ,lotioo 01 olok iding full day services or
adding supdlelnentary sei !Les suer ad.:It literacy or the leeway
to me We families with infants and toddlers

I think that the pneern of embeddmer the.. Head Start program
into till. I eoninlunity has beeume evrn mon, important in the

ye Ir. of lie ad Start operation. in those 2") years poverty has
be, orne more Loncentrated Poor people i the inner city and in
n ,en: lined areas hake beLome more isolated People are struggling
to f i d 'he institutions that can heljJ strengthen those LOMMUnItieS

Ilead Start is one of those institutions. but it
reolly has to belong to the community in order to serv that func-
tion

Third, program effectikeness nwans storting early The risk fac-
t,rs of later damaging outLomes th it hake been sucLessfully at-
tacked bk llead Start include untreated Lliddhood laal'h problems.
lack of languag and reasoning and Loping skilk at ,,chool Lntry,
and failure to develop a trusting relationship with n liable and pro-
wctive adults early in Fie Now, a lot of those hake their routs ear-
her than age four.

If we think about Head Start, and a lot of us hake been talking
about that, that Head Start really is a very of pro% iding family sup-
port. pros iding the kind of support to families that they u.,ed to get
from extended families You think about Head Start that way it
hard to imagine how some of these very depleted families in com-
munities of concentrated poverty are going to really only need that
kind of support for a single year in their child's life

How early is early? The social capital that kids need to succeed
at schoolsocial capital is James Corner's phrasethat soLial cap-
ital begins to be built lip yer:' early in life le begins with knowing

- -
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that you live in an orderly world. When I cry, I will be pie-ed up.
That tells you not only that you are loved, it also tells you some-
thing about cause and effect, now and later, trust. It teaches you a
lot.

I think the experts agree that some of that cannot be taught
much later, much late:. than four, maybe five. Therefore, it seems
to me that at least we know enough that we should be giving local
programs the option of including kids from zero to three.

I think this committee has an extraordinary opportunity to make
sure that Head Start programs of the highest quality will reach all
the children that we know can benefit from them.

I wish you well in that thsk.
Senator DODD. Thrnk you very much, Ms. Schorr.
Without objection, your written statement will be inserted into

the recora.
[The prepared staten- -.nt of W. Schorr follows:)
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PREPARED STATEW NT Or USBETH E AORR

In 1990, after 25 years of experience with Heed Start, the

PrreidoLt and the nation's governors have joined child

developaant experts, educators, child advocates, and big buzinere

in identifyini Head Start as critical to assuring that ,ery

chiid will writer school ready to learn. JustifiaLly Head Start

cum, to be almost universally recognized as an essential

building bluck in efforts to improve long-tera outooaes for

dimadvantagnd children -- and thereby to realize the hopes o:

cvcry American who years to live in a society in uhiell all of us

can promper, in which every ohild has the ohanoe to suooesd.

Although 1 wes tangentially involved when Head Start we-

launched in tho mid-Sixties, my credentials to disouss with you

tho reauthorization o: Head SlIrt come primarily out of ay recent

neven-year study of interventions that have achieved doculliented

successes in chanzine outoomos for disadvantaged children. From

thc moults of that study (Published in my hook, WIChial.911z

kcacis: areaking the cycle of ulliadventixo, I can tell You that

Schorr 4S 2-1-90
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if lhe nation's hopes for Head Start as an ffective intervention

to help break the cycle of disadvantage are to be realised, we

must attend not only to the numbers of eligible children who will

have the Head Start experience, but we must attend very carefully

to the nature ef that zxperienne.

Study of EffectiVe Programs

When I began my searoh for effective programs in the early

1980e, it was in ei climate of grkve doubt abcut the effioecy of

env kind of sooial action. J euspeoted that this sense of

sovietal heipleamnees might be un rrrrr nted. and spent thesnext

seve2a1 years searching out what we actJally knew -- rrom both

reweerth and practical experience -- about atrengthoning families

end helping children. I looked particularly for what we knew

Chat could lead to reduced rate's of mohool failure, teenage

pregnancy, and adoleacent violence,

found an astonishing array of programs that have redurod

damag.ing outcomes or their anteoedeot risk fectore amoog

seriously disadvantaged children and families. The drams of

these prngrame lies not ir the stories of extraordinary

voungstere le-n have triumphed over adversity and beaten the "tide.

The drama JR in the evidence that society can ohms; the odds for

millions of ordinary ohildren who are growing up in circumetunc,rm

that put them at great risk or never becoming healthy and

produotive adults.

Schorr HS 2-1-90 2
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Attr:butea ot EffUllve erograms

I visited programs around the nation providing preschool

education and child ease. prenatal care, child health servicee.

home isiting, and family support. From the information 1 wau

able tt gather, it became abundantly clear that the oanard that

In the world of social programs "nothing works," is in fent n

canard. a myth that rannot be maintained in the face of the

research and experienne now at hand.

We now know not only that there are progrnma that wnrkt hut

wr now also know a lot about how they workt Programs that

succeed in changing the life trajectories of disadvantaged

children (whether they are under health, eduoation, or sorb)

norv,oe auspioesi ahare severel common tsttributes. The preuence

or absenoe of theee attributes seems to go far in explaining both

success and failure ly diverse efforts to intervene with

voungsters at risk of school failure and other damaging outcomes.

1. Suooeseful programs are oomoreheasive and Inteneive.
They provide directly or offer a way in to a wide array of
ettrytens, delivered flexibly and ooherently. They respond to the
needs of families at times and places that make sense to the
family -- ottnn sn hoses and neighborhoods rather than distant
offioes. In suooessful programs no one says, "'Wit may be what
y)u nned, but helpine you get it is not part of my job or outside
our agenoy's Jurisdiction." This Stance requires, of course,
active collaboration across profees'onal and hureaueratin
boundaries, a high dttgren of flexibility. and cuntinutng runirttm
mudifluntions in reuponue to changing needs over time.

2. Successful programs tend to start early. A rich bo oi

researoh now allows that interventions applied early in th 1_

evelt are most effective end most economioal in improving thr
prospects of disadvantaged ohildrent

3. Suooeseful programs 0.1 with the child as part of a
suld the felailY as pert of Is neighborhood end oommunity.

Most take a two-generational approach (some find theY work with

Schorr HS 11-1-90 3
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three generational, all work in active collaboration withpnrr.nte, and all have deep roots in the community.

4. In suooessful programs ptaff have the time. training,end ekille neoeiniarY to build relationshiDa of trust and respectwith children and families.
Staff say they wm.k in a settingthat allows them to develop meaningful one-to-one relationships.and to provide services

respeotfully, ungrudgingly, andcollaboratively. Many also say that smallness of soale at thepoint of servioe delivery is
oruoial to maintain a climate whereflexibility end informality oan flourish.

5. Sunnessful programs design their services and proceduresto fit the distinctive needs
of those at _greatest risk. Thcypersevere in their efforts to reaoh

the hard-to-reach, andrecognize that the quality of servioes is an essentr 1 oomponeotof their erfeotiveness
in changing outcoaes in a disadvantagedpopulation.

Head Start as an affeotivc Preschool Program

Every one of the attributes of successful programs

Identified in my study, and in the work of others who have done

similar syntheses, is built into the Head Start concept. In the

main, and sometimes with great difficulty, these attribt 8 have
been retained in the operation of Head Start programs around the

nation over the years.

The basic Head Start model has proved to be mound When

three-to-five year old obildrcr,:
are systematioally helped in

think, reason and speak clearly: whtn they are provided hot

meals, health care, and other
servioes and supports: when their

female* become partners in their ohildren's learning, are heiped

totord self-sufficlienoy, and gain greatel, coonfidenoe ea parents
and as oontributing members of the community, the results are

mmeetrzable erid. dramatic. High-quality presohool programs that

followed their 3 and 4 year old partrrIpant* into adulthood towed

Schorr HS 2-1-90 4
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that they Included fewer dropouts, fewer delinquent s. fec.er

teenage mothers, end feNer youngsters without Jobs.

lhe developmentally oriented care and education, and the

health, nutrition, social servioes and parent support provided

by theme programs have prevented many of Le educational

handicaps associated with growing up in poverty. Children who

hRve attended quality early ohildhood programs develop sootal and

academic competencies later reflanted in increased sohool

mut.rexs. They "enter school healthier. better fed and with

parents who are better equipped to support their educational

development."

ImpliCationa fox Head Start Re-autherigatioS

As you oonsider the expansiwa, extension, ahd wider

Implementation of Head Start, information gleaned from studies of

a wide variety of effective progress provides a solid knowledge

base un which to build. Thn following principles emerge from

this krmwledge base:

1. Program effectiveLses is deoendont on hith quality.

Whether Head Start will Improve the odds of success eit

mr,hool nod in life for rim cor)d participants will depend on a

won-trained, stable staff. on the program's staff/child r:stios

being high enough and group size being small enough, and on the

prngrem's ability to fool's on children's developmental needa, to

likk op wit /. health. nutritle.,, and social servittem, and ,c work

sohnrr HS 1-1-90 5
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moorraafolly with parenta.

The oust-effectiveness of Head Start and other preschool

programs as estimated to return anywhere from three to six

dollara for every dollar invested. I think those are sol,c1

numbers. But we are d&luding ourselves if we think that

errnifivantly diluted programs will achieve the same outcomes as

the manv high quality programs whioh have documented suet, fine

long-term results. Expenditures of $2500 annually per child will

not result in the same outcomes as the Perry Preschool program,

which was estimated to coat $5500 a year (in current dollars), or

the other programs whose encouraging long term results were

nexembled by the researohers of the Consortium for Longitudinal

Studies and others.

Proems attentiveness renuires local flexinilitY tn_ mesure

lhat Dreaming are firmly eabedded in Ionia onaftanitise.

Of ths many diverse interventions that have demonstrated

dornmented munneeeee with disadvantaged children in the last

twenty Year*, very few are rational in 'mops. Head Rtart sa the

most significant exception. An important reason has been its

c.ombination of federal leadership and standards, continuity in

funding, along with ample rcom for local flexibility.

Successful programa are wned and shaped b, local communities.

and the Head Start model allows -- indeed encourages -- local

variation. It must continue to do ao, whether that :mann

allowing local programa the option of providing full-day scrvicce

Schorr HS 2-1-90 6
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rot the children of par nts who ale. in school or job training to

at work, of ada.ng tuoh aopplementar services as adult literacy

progrtms, or the leeuriv to include families with infants and

toddlers in the progiam.

Making .:ad Start avft:lable to all eligible ohildren has

lair,-me mole Important than aver before as a result of the

dem:tiling effects of increasing rates of poverty, and as -emult

cf the destruction ceueed by per.ltsive street drugs and the ever

,ncreasing colcentteIion of poverty end social isolation. No one

disputes :tic impoitanoe of strengthening the institubiors that

cc:v.' arena of conventratud poverty. No one disputes that Head

art le c,e of the inetitjti,nit arouod which oommunities oan

t.o stre.gthen familists au well an neighoorboods

3. Piogrago4flectiveness means eterting early.

The youngsters vho cecfne rregnent or del:nqucht or clf,p oul

heve al,eady been in trouble for many years, and many of the

troultics 'net sorfere adeocnae can be prea.nted from 000r

schaul performance end truolcy as eatly as third or fourth grade,

1.e also kn i.. that trouhiP in elementary school voirelates with a

nosduei uf caely ante,edent riuk factors, in-lcdtag

being bo-n unuante.: or to a teenage mothe,,

weight at birtl-,

ontteuted netiAth problema,

leek of language, reasoning, & coping skills at school
entry, and

failure tics develop trust,n: elationtshipe v.ith reliable and
protective adults early in life

S-norr 11h 2-1-90 7
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Every one of theme risk factors has been successfully

attacked by aome set of interventions we know how to provide.

Heed Start has been inntrumental in directly reduc'ng the

inctdence o' the last three (untreated health problems, look of

adequate preparation for school, and lack of sturdy relation.hipe

with reliable adults). The precise mechaniams within Heud Start

that. ttc.count fc :. improved outcomes are not altcgether clear,

though therm enema to be agreement on several key factor.: g i

Head Start programs make appropriate health, nutrition and movinl

serviprs more sof esible during the crucial early years, through

their work with parenta they leave ohildren with a long-term

eupporter of their education at home, and they help to mak. up

rot mome gaps in early psYcholotioal, sooial, and cognitive

preparation for school experienoed 1-- high risk youngcterm.

4.__11etatIal..2.a_a_apjitaffeotive, how early is early,

and bow lont hould-it last?

In view of the increased concentration of poverty and moris)

dielooalion in many urban areas, and the urprecedented neede of

toothily for the services and auppoTts provided by Head Start, 1(

is hard to Justify limiting eligible youngstere and familien to n

single year of Head Start, or to set arbitrary age minimum..

Everyone knows that mince the inception of Head Start, employment

among mothers of infants and toddlors has skyrocketed. Imes well

known is that Head Start's Parent ani Child Centers have proven

highly effective in providing yovnger children with

Schotr HS 2-1-90 a
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deirelopmentally oriented male and education, with health and

other services, and with effective support. for their familics.

ke must. build on those successes. At the very lariat, looal

programs should have thc option -- if not the mandate -- iv

inolude infants and toddlers and their fa:milieu in head St,rt.

In most communities, Head Start is likely to be the single

bent avenue to obtaining the health services and nutrition that

ih critical to davel,mAent be:ore age 3 Equally imp6rtant, Blind

Start nen provide some of the "sooial-oapital" requi-ed to

buccecd in school and in life. The infants and toddlers whore

early home life doesn't allow them to learn "When I ory I will be

pickod up," are not learning the essential preaohool basics

.uuse and effeot, now and later, trust and reoiprooity. Then.

nre indispensable building blooks of learning that must be in

place very early. Many childrrn oan aoquire this socinl capital

at home. Others are unlikely to get ii icoøpt through the well-

designed interventiona that Head Start oan provide -- young

children directly and by working closely with fnmilies.

Conelusion

The time is ripe .)r the federal government once more to

exercise yigoroun leadership to ensure that all eligible families

will be stile to benefit from high quality, effeoliyn Head Mtart

programs. The wideeprend new awareness of the nation's urgent.

domestic problems, and of Hes.' Start's contribution to aolying

those problems, wil) provide Lhe needed political support for

sJhurr Hs 3-1-9n 9
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for expanding and strengthening t program.

The busineata community is alarmed about the shrinking pop]

of youngiLera with the skillo to operate in toany's high-tech

ecnneniN. Ordinary citizens fear the rising ooets of violence,

drugs, dependenoy, and alienation, As I travel around the

country I sense a new readinens to think wais Lroadly and more

ronceptualiy about these isauee. to understand that teenage

pregnancy and sohool feilure and adolescent violence and drug

using or dealing don't 000ur in isolation, snd therefere cannot

be prevented through mingle-prong, one shot interventions, but

requi e preventive interventions from the earlieet years, wi.

continuing sction to aintain hard-won gains.

At we begin the 1990s we are clearly at an extrao'dinary

tlee in huean bistory: Freedom is sweeping Eastern Europe, the

Berlin Wall hag fnllen, the Cold War has ended. We must seize on

this precious moment, on tho new mood of possibility in the

work!, and invest in new kina of national Necurity, by

improving the conditions of Amerioa's ohildren and families --

earely the most valuable infrastructure we have.

1,t has been hard, in the 802, to think boldly, We have

learned to think small, to argue about "ohump &tangs". But now

we know that. mono of our most urgent problems oan't be so/ved by

fiddling at the margins.

The time has oone for Head Start programa of high quality

to vouch all eilible children,
and you are well on your way to

milking that happen.

Schor HS 2-1-90 10
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Of course Head Start can't do everything that needs to be

done to improve the prospects of disadv.n.aged children, and I

don't have the answers for how all that needs to bo done --

through expanded health and sociel servioes and reformed

schooling -- oan be put together. None of us know precisely how

to sort out the roles of public and private agencies, schools,

health programs, business, private philanthropy or the various

levels of government.

I Ock know that we have ihe elements .f successful programs

to n,ijd on, but that we oan't do it at br.rgain basement prices,

and that we can't do it overnight.

I also know that we Lan be certain that if it's done well,

it will make , 04fference in the life of this nation.

Now that have suoh wide agreement about the high atakes,

now that we have so much of the knowledge w need, it I. leaders

Lilift YOU on this Comrittee that can maks it happen.. You oan go

fnr toward aesuring they the most excellent servioes the nation

nen provide will reach all tho children and families who need

them most. Then we atand a real chance of going into the next

century an one nationc indivisible, not two nations ever more

polnrtzed bet n the haves and have-nots. And the children

Arowi-Ig up without hope today 4111 have the opportunity to become

full participants in a thriv ng America of tomorrow.
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Senator DODD. I meant to mention this earlier, but your book,
Within Our Reach: Breaking the Cycle of Disadvantage, is a terrif-ic work. They deserve a great deal of credit for that. The fact that
you include Head Start as one of those programs that works--

Ms. SCHORR. One of the shining programs, even among all thoseshining programs
Senator DODD. The book is great work.
I know, Frank. you have got to move along. Let me ask you aquestion. I will quickly turn to my colleague to see if she has anyquestions for you as well. Then we can chat with Sister Barbara.
I just want you to pick up, if you would, on the last set of com-ments about the debate, quality versus size. Obviously, we want to

reach more children if we can. But from your perspective, a privatesector perspective, looking at that debate, looking at that popula-tion at risk, realizing there are some benefits. I suppose, that aperson could get, but I still adhere to the point I made and that
Ms. Schorr emphasized. That is that skimping is not going to do it.Where do you come out on that debate?

Mr. DOYLE I come out perhaps even more aggressively than your
legislation suggests in that case, Senator. I think that the findingsthat we both see as an employer and also the CED says that youreally have to attack it at all points in the life cycle. The shortage
of skilled people in the United States as we go into the next centu-ry is going to be so acute that the health of our economy and ourability to sustain living standard leadership in the world is going torequire us to look at. starting with prenatal care, I think anythingshort of full support for Head Start programs tbrough and includ-ing the 5-year-rl-Is who are not in kindergarten, no overlap, but
filling the gap, is absolutely essential.

You can take the argument all the way up through the second-
ary school systems where we also have to continue to invest, andour universities.

Senator Donn. It is better to have quality than expansion, if youare going to make a choice between the two?
Mr. DOYLE. If I had to make a choice between the two. I would

say that the risk of having expansion without quality is that wewill later judge the program to have failed and it will not have
been a fair test. So, we would rather seewe think that the over-whelming economic consequencs of a good quality program can beso persuasive that we would rather have the good quality, demon-strate the effect, and then I think the society will find a way tofund it on a broader basis.

Senator DODD Senator Kassebaum?
Senator KASSEBAUM. Briefly, maybc one of the strengths of HeadStart has been that it has been voluntary. So, when we say allwould participate, are we going to have make it mandatory?
Mr. DOYLE. I do not think so, Senator. I agree with you, I thinkthat--
Senator KASSEBAUM. If it is available. though. easily avail-able--
Mr. DOYLE. Easily available
Senator KASSERAUM. 'f hat includes transportation in many areasMr. DOYLE. do believe very strongly in maintaining the volun,tary nature. But to your po4)t, I think it has to be voluntary and
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meaningfully available. It does include transportation And there
has to be good quality when people get there.

Senator KASSEBAUM. I share your enthusiasm for what you are
saying.

Do you know the full price tag?
Mr. DOYLE. No, I do not, Senator.
Senator KASSEBAUM. I believe it is estimated by 1994 to be about

$8 billion.
Mr. DOYLE. Yes, that is the number I have heard. CED did not

calculate that, but those are numbers that would be consistent.
We have made an enormous investment over the years in pro-

grams that are built around the assumption that we have far too
many people and not enough jobs. I think if we go hack anc rigor-
ously reexamine all those programs, we may begh, to deveiop the
basis for some fund shifting to this end. And that is what 'me can
get optimistic about, but it is a severe skilled labor snortag: prob-
lem.

One of the things that we see is the potential tragedy of a terri-
ble labor shortage for skilled people and at the same time very
high unemployment rates among the unskilled.

Senator DODD. I think your point on that was so well taken.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you.
Senator Donn. Your point about fighting the wars of the nineties

based on the assumptions of the seventies is so accurate It is one
of the problems, just recognizing it. I wish I could come up with
some legislation that could maybe turn the demographics around,
but I do not know how you do that.

Wha. I know is that you have to deal wnh Vr hat you have in
front of you Tragically. we are watching the explosion of single
parent families. Or we are talking about 'wo income earners on the
mistaken notion, this conceptI do not know where people get it
fromthat we are talking about yuppies in these cases driving
around in two Vokos Two out of every three women in the work
force are either the sole providers 9f familiesand these numbers
are getting larger all the tinwor hthe husbands that are earning
less than $12,000 a Vear Now. I do not know what your stand.,
yuppie is, but that does n ' fit in my ckscription of one.

The pressures on these families are just them helming So. I

think your point about wishful thinking is well taken What the
aye: age Aniercan family looks like a r' mur i bey tmd me I do not
know vhat it is any more I do not know if tlwie is any such thing
d o maybe if there is one. I do not think m,e necessarily
like what it looks ;Ike

Do.t II I do think t' hould rigorously novo, test all the pro-

Senator Donn Yes
Mr Dm I.E I thirlI hat :ou and I ate agrcc,, Ut ol that
Senator Donn Ansolut,!
You %Sant to get going. Frank We \ ill not hold %oil
Mi not LK I appreelatt' t h ourte. yen inui.h
Senator Dono I cannot keep a const t ne:it 1%1, 11 from Ciynnect

(ut
Mr 1)ml'. %Ott 'Mit+
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Senator DODD. Sister, Senator Pell had a very important meeting
in his office and apologizes for not being here. He asked me to ask
you just a couple of questions about teacher salaries, which you al-iirded to already.

The average teacher salary at Proviience Head Start is about$11,000, a little in excess of that. I wonder if you could describe the
effect of that very low salary on your ability to recruit and retain
staff. You mentioned lc-ing your nutritionist.

Sister MCMICHAEL. Right.
Senator DODP Couid you tell us what factors determine the

salary paid to the Providence Head Start teachers, including
whether cost of living in each Lommunity affects the salary given?

Sister MCMICHAEL. First of all, that figure is the average salary
of everyone that works in the program. I took the weel.ly payroll.
Senator Pell asked :ne what the average wage was. And I multi-
plied it by 52, and I divided it by the number of employees That is
where that figure came. It does not apply just to teachers. It in-
cludes the family workers, the administrator, everyone in the pro-gram So. 'hat is where that figure comes from. So, maybe I misun-
derstood when he asked. I did not know it just meant teacher:-

Senator DODD. What would the teacher make?
Sister MCMICHAEL. The teacher, the beginning salary in Provi-dence for a teacher with a bachelor's degree. I hope I am correct

now. but I did look at it in September anyway. is almost $19,000,over $19,000.
Senator DODD. For a Heau Star i teacher?
Sister MCMICHAEL No, in he public school And ours, well, it isabout 11, it might be 1:: They do not aii get the same because sor-

have been there fur 1+ years And then some were just hired inSeptember
The beginning wage for a teacher in our program is $9 an hour.

but they only work for .13 weeks. TI . are not paid during thesummer.
Senator DODD Do you know w hat you get for delivering Domino

pizzas by the hour?
Sister MCMICHAEL No, but I am sure that some of the teachingthat are teaching in our program know.
Senator DODD. I will tell you what it is. It is $10 an hour
Sister MCMICHAEL. Is that right?
Senator DODD. That is New London, Connecticut.
Ms. SCHORR. li I could just add something to th , discussion. Itseems to me that the salary question is so Important because of theneeds of young children for continuity in their lives.
Senator DOOD I was going :o ask you that. I would like to hear

you make the case for that. if you could, the importance or salaryin terms of stability
Ms SCHORR The low salaries are one explanation for th i enor .mous amount of turnover
Senator DODD. Why is turnover so important? If kids are onlygoing to be there a year, maximum 2. and ::* the teicher is there

for 1 or 2 years, why is it important that she stay for 5 or 6?
Ms SCHORR. Because continuity is terribly important in the lives

of kids, especially kids who do net get it elsewhere. Kids who maybe rving in a fragmented family, where there are people coming
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through who take care of them one day and do not take care of
th-sm the nent, the kids who are most at risk, they are the caes
who really are going to be helped If they have for a year or two or
maybe even 3 a relrtionship with an adult whom they trust and
from whom they get a sense of being cared for and valued, that can
come from home, obviou:ly, and does for most of UP. But it can also
come from the Head Stark program and does for many of the chil-
dren.

Sister MCMICHAEL. May I answer that, why is the turnover im-
portant when they are only there for 1 or 2 years? Well, first of all,
experience is very important. So, someone comes in and they get
the experience, and they stay 2 or 3 years. Then the person that
replaces -.tat person has no experience We usually get them right
out of codege. By the time they become really competent, they
leave.

I do not mean " at they Lave the same children, but someone
who has had three years, for examole, certainly dues, or should
anyway, do a hetter job than soireone who, even though they have
had book learning and perhaps some practice teaching, they ar,,
not a seasoned teacher.

Senator DODD. There aro some differences, foi example, the dif-
ference between teaching, say, a 5 year old or a 6 year old or a 7
year old, between that experience and the early childhood develop-
met,t training that is necessary with a 3 or a 1 year old is substan-
tially different in many ways.

Sister MCMICHAEL. That is right
Senator DODD. I think maybe qome of that distinction is lost at

times The training skills are really necessar) as well as on the job
experience You can learn some things While you may have a good
college background and you t.an have some good teacher training,
the specific and the unique needs of that early childhood develop-
ment experience are important.

Sister McMicttAr.i. And it takes a !itile orb the phi-
losophy of Head Start and attitudes and lning t the philosophy
and involving thse parents and deal. r with them. That is a skill
that I do not think they get in college. I think they get it from the
experience of actually working in the program.

Senator Donn. Thank you tery much. Sister Barbara.
Senator Kassebaum?
Senator KASSEBAUM. Sister Barbara. I would like to ask you if

vou ha,.e noticed a change (neer the period of time that you have
Leen involved, a change in the patents' participation. One of the
directors of a Head Start program at home, who has been involved
about as long as ou have, told me she noticed that parental par-
ticipation is not what it used to be in the early days.

Sister MCMICHAEL Absolutely. It is much, much harder to get
the parents involved, simply because their problems are much
more overwhelming It just means that you nave to work an awful
lot harder 1 do not mean I do, but the workers. And you have to
realize that you are not going to get 100 percent and yriu are not
going to get the high percentage that you did. It is much harder,
you have to admit that.

Senator KASSEBAUM In tl early directives of the i;rogram, was
there a requirement that parents had to participate?
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Sister MCMICHAEL. No. There never has been, to my knowledge
there has not been in the 20 years I have been there, because then
the child whose parent did not participate would be the loser. And
most likely, that would be the child that needs the program the
most.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Just a practical matter, let me ask you this.
If you had twice as much funding next year as you have now, could
you use it? Could you absorb a large increase?

Sister MCMICHAEL. Well, certainly, if it were earmarked for sala-ries and fringe benefits. Let me tell you right now that I have no
idea how I am going to pay for the health insurance when the in-crease comes. We are already running a $67,000 deficit in health
benefits. So, I think we could.

Senator DODD. You could use the money.
Sister MCMICHAEL. Yes.
Senator K:SSEBAUM. I know you have to leave.
Senator DODD. Yes. I apologize. I am being called to the floor for

a matter that I have to be involved in the debate on. Senator
Kassebaum has very graciously agreed to stay with the rest of you
and the panel that follows. Let me just thank you for your testimo-
ny.

The panel that is coming. I have been over much of the testimo-
ny. I apologize for not being here to receive it, but we have made a
good start tGday with this hearing. We are looking forwart_ to a
very positive r.,iid constructive relationship with the administrationas we go for the reauthorization of this progra ..

We are not debating the need for it. We are talking about how
we can make it work better. That is the best kind of debate tohave.

I thank you for your help Sister Barbara. we commend you foryour years of ded;cation to this ne program. You are one of the
reasons, and people like you all across this country, why we are not
debating whether or not we ought to have a Head Start program. I
know every on,. of my colleagues in the Congress thanks you.

Sister MCMICIIAEL Thank you very much I want to thank you
for all the support that you have given and also Senator Pell. I am
sure there are others but I just happen to . w that firsthandI can remember one day when there was gr"-ig to be a cut inHead Start On Mother's Day a group of parent, went down to his
office, and he came out of his home, wherever he was, down to
meet them to assure them that he was going to do whatever he
could to assure that we did get thc full funding for that year. I do
not remember what year it was. but I 10 know it was Mother's
Day. ,

Senator Donn I will tell him %oil -,,iid that when I see him overon the floor
Sister MCMICHAEL All right
Senator KASSEBAUM [presiding I I would just like to ask Ms

Schorr briefly, because I so Agree with what you said regarding the
community, that it must belong to the community I know how you
strongly believe in coordination and that these efforts must be sup-portive of each other. Do you think it works to use Head Start as acenter for literacy and as a center for a job training, not lot) train-
ing so much as a resource for a job program"

1

I
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Ms SCHORR. I think there is a lot of esidence that Head Start,
first of all, has coordinated what it has been mandated to coordi-
nate, the health and social service and nutrition, much beder than
almost any other model that sv:'. have got.

Now, whether you could also add on quite a few other compo-
nents I think really depends , the local community. At least until
we have more experience with that, it seems to me one of the ways
one could go abc it is to sa= that the Federal Government would
support with hot, funds and technical assistance the adding of sev-
eral other components, if a community decided that that v as what
it wanted to do. I would think thot it wr aid be very difficult to tell
a community that felt n did not have a literacy problem or that
felt that some other agency was really dealing with that very well
or already felt overwhelmed I think it might be very difficult to
gc,t them to take on yet ano'her task

Another community, that is exactly vi hat they have been trying
to do and there is a felt need. then I think they should get all the
help they could get. b-,th in terms of technical assistance and how
to do it. how to mal e it work, and with funding.

Senator KASSERAUM Would you agree with that. Sister Barbara'
Sister MCMICHAEL Yes What I would like to say. I would like to

vi! something When we take our training money, one of the stipu-
lations is that unless you haseI do n t know the exact lumber.
but it is an extraordinary number of children in your program, cer-
tainly more than ?,72.. Out of that training moley you cannot pay
training a coordinator And if we are going to have a center for lit-
eracy. then we hase to [lase the money to pay someone to coordi-
nate it and we cannot be relying on solunteers to do the teaching
after they have been in .,-..chool teaching or whatever they are doing
We really have to has e the peisonnel to do it correctly, n my opin-
ion

Senator KASSEBAU!'4 We have kept everybody far too long I

know that you have many things to do We are all sery apologetic
that it has taken so long. Thank sou ,o mu, h It has cz.,rtainly been
informative and important testimony

Ms SCPORR. Thank you
Sister MCMICHAEL. Thank you very m
Senator KASSEBAUM Next is a panel. :!,; Darlene Wise and Ms

Lula Malone, Mr Stephen Juan Kmg, and Ms Eugenia Boggus
I very much appreciate your patience This is certainly not a

case of' the last being least, and apologies for all that has taken
place this afternoon But I know you are here beciuse you care a
great deal about Head Start Certainly from the testimony and
from the questions you have heard, we do too. Perhaps we will just
go down the line

First let me say in introducing Ms Boggus that she is the Pi'esi-
dent of the National Head Start AssoLiation. It is a pleasure to wel-
come you, Ms. Boggus.

Ms. BOOGUS. Thank you, Senator
Senator KASSEBAUM My apologies for my %owe I do not .-!ways

sound like this.
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STATEME' IS OF EUGENIA ROGt;US. PRESIDENT. NATIONAL
HEAD START ASSOCIATMN: DARLENE WISE, HEAD START
PARENT, LINN GROVE, IA: LULA MALONE, HEAD START
PARENT. SOUTH BEND. IN; AND STEPHEN JUAN KIM, FORMER
HEAD START STUDENT. GAINESVILLE. FL
MS. BOGGLYS. Thank you, Senator. It is an honor and a pleasurefar us to be here to testify in regard to Head Start's reauthoriza-

tion during its 25th year.
". also would like to inform you that I brought our information

specialist for the National Head Start Association, Mr. Don Boltz,with me
When Head Start began, it offered low income children aid par-ents ihe opportunity to enrich tieir lives to break the cycle of pov-erty Today these families live i.. neighborhoods filled with drugs,

alcoholism and crime These are enormous obstacles to escapingti:c cycle of povert:.. The challenges facing Head Start have in-creased since 1965, but streagthened with 25 years of experience
and knowledge, Head Start today still offers the same hope and op-portunity to America's neediest children

Today I want to speak with you about the need to provide suffi-
cient funding to expand Head Start to reach all eligible children
and families and to support quality improvements to more effec-tively serve these families and children. Even the business commu-nity echoes our call to expand Head Start and to support teal qual-
ity improvements. The business community also are concernedwith the skills of their future workers and recognize that in derfor a child to learn, they must have the experience of a quality pre-school pr)gram

Expansion muct be accompanied by increased funding for exist-ing services to support program quality. For many years Head
Start programs have been forced to operate with inadequate fund-ing that did no. reflect the true cost of effective, comprehensive
programs. This low rost-per-child funding now threatens to under-mine program quality and decrease the comprehensive services toat-risk preschool children and their families.

This inadequate funding in Head Start is refi--...ted in all areas ofthe components of the Head Start prograro, such as salaries, whicheveryone is talking about Programs do not hcive he ability to pay
deccnt"competitiye salaries, and it is maki g it increasingly diffi-
cult to recruit and retain qualified staff

You talked about the study done by the A.hmnistration for Chil-dren. Youth and Familieez that shows that Head Start .richersearned less than $10.000 per year. Staff is forced to leave Head
Start strictly because of the low salary issue We als heard aboutthe -.equent staff turnover in Head Start and why children thinktht 'd something wrong because their teachers leave. They donot jerstand that these individuals have to make a decent wage,an, they leave because the pay is just not high enoug:..

Some programs ar forced to shorten the length of services thatthey provide in Head Sta-t- fewer hours per day, fewer days peryear liiese reductions threaten to limit the impact of Head Startservices and certainly reduce the program responsiveness to localneeds

1
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We talked about trained staff. We know that trained staff are
important indicators in any program. It is extremely critical that
we have adequate staff within the Head Stan programs. Within
Head Start we do have one thing, we have one thing that noney
sure cannot buy, and that is that we have a lot of commitment and
dedication. People sure do not stay there because of the high
wages, but they have to ii.ove on because the wages just are not
enough to meet their needs.

We have had to increase clasF sizes in order to reduce costs be-
cause of limited funding. We must consider one thing, these Head
Start classes include handicapped children and children with other
special needs. If we maintain Head Start's traditional small class
s ze, that is essential for our program quality. But due to the en-
rollments that we have to meet, we do have to increase class size iii
order to reduce cost.

On transportation, limited funding has forced many programs to
reduce or eliminate transportation services for children and ni-
lies Without such services, children of families who most need
Head Start may be unable to participate. Additionally, lin ted
funding for transportation sometimes forces programs to postpone
necessary maintenance or replacerient of old or inadequate vehi-
cies.

A major reason that Head Start ha een successful, and this is
due to -* ,ff also, has been the dedicated coordinators that provide
Head S, 's comprehensive r,enices Sufficiently trained staff are
crucial for tl delivery of a full range of Head Start's competitive
services.

On inappropriate facilities, we have programs and facilities that
are not designed tor use by childrtn In Mississippi, the Mississippi
Head Start Directors Association has estimated that 25 percent of
the facilities in that State should be replaced

Overall, the problems confronting today's children and .amilies
are greater than ver before. Head Start programs must have the
resources and st hi .,;) address these problems So, we are urging
this committee, betause salarie,3 are such a critical issue in Head
Start today, wt urge you to include a setaside for salaries. We are
asking for $1 5 Olion in additional funding for Head Start this
year, with increases in each of the subsequent three years.

Our goals are to insure services to all children eligible for Head
Start within the next four years, insure a quality program for
Head Start children and families, and provide sufficient salaries
and benefits to be able to recruit and retain quality staff. We are
looking to this committee to provide us with the funding to meet
these goals We also support Senator Dodd's goal of expardint.,
Head Start over the next four years so that all eligible caildren can
participate.

We know that the saccebs of Head Start has been due to its com-
prehensiveness and the variety of its programs and, must of all, the
involvement of its parents It is really hard for me ta talk about
Head Start without juot sharing some of my experiences, because I
am a former Head Start parent.

I got married at sixteen I am the motion of seven children. I am
now a single parent I had four children before I could get tbe
other two in, the one that need Head Start the most was a blind

. ) .
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child He is fine now, but it took a long time to that. to workwith that. But that child did not get the opportunity to have aHead Start experience, and he is the child that most peeded it. SP,
I know what fiead Stint does for children and I know what it doesfor me.

I know that without Head Start I would not have the cnirage tobe sitting here today talking to you. It is a fine example of a staffrelationshlp that we exemplify today my If. I am the president of
that association, being a former Head Start paient, and have
climb-3 from the very beginning of Head Start. I get the opportuni-
ty to work with some of the best minds in the country.

I would like to conclude by saying that the National Head StartAssociation would like to see every eligible child receive Head
Start services in the next four years, to ensure that we retain aquality program for children and families, and to have a salary set-
aside to ensure that we can recruit and retain quality staff.

We recognize that the serious salary problem Head Start faces
cannot be solved in a single year. We encourage th;s committee to
make revisions to remedy this problem by 1994 by establishing, a
salary setaside sufficient to increase salaries by 10 percent per yearabove inflation Such a provision would increase the salary the a,--
erage 11-:?ad Start teacher to approximately SI IMOO is fiscal year
1991 The Head Start reauthorization bill introduced by SenatorDodd and Senator Kennedy provides us w ith a provision to help usreach these goals.

Thank you.
Senator KAssEnAum Thank :ou very much
Without objection. sour prepc,.red tatement will be Inserted intot he record.
f The prepared statement of Ms. Baggu, foltows I
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It is an honor and a pleasure to come before you for testimony regarding Head

Start's reautnorization dunng Head Starrs twenty-fifth anniversary

When Head Start began it offered low-income children anU parents the

opportunity to enrich their lives and break the cycle of poverty 1Jday, low

income families today face enormous obstacles to escaping poverty They live in

neighborhoods marked by a disproportionate amount of alcoholism, drugs, and

crime The challenges facing Head Start have increased since 1985, but

strengthened with twenty-five years of expenence and knowledge, Head Start :.ti II

offers the same hope and opportunity to Arnenca's neediest crtildren and families

Today I want to speak witn you about the need to provide sufficient funding to

expand Head Start to reach all eligible children and families and to support quahty

imporovemelts to more effectwely serva these low-incoi,,echildrer arid families

Our call to expand Head Starr and swoon quality improvements is echoed by the

business community who are concerned about the sMIs of their future workers

and who recognize that in order to be ready to learn in school, low-income young

children need quality comprehensive, preschool programs

Currently. only one-fifth of the eligible childen can participate in Head Start Oniy

of eleven crercent of the elgible children in Lentucy are currently served Thirteen

of the counties in Kentucky have no Head Start at all There are only four Head

Start programs in !Ile entire state of Colorado, and tne largest serves feAer than

200 chridren We support Senator Oodd's goal of expanding He _id Start over the

next four years so every eligible child can parlcipate
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Expansion must be accompanied by increased funding for existing services to

support program quality For many years Head Start programs have been forced

to operate with inadequate funding thaZ does not reflect the true cost of effective,

comprehensive programs This low cost-per-child funding now threatens to

undermine program maid), and decrease the comp.rehensive services to at-nsk

pre-school children and their famille,. This inadequrie tunding in Haad Start i.

relecting in the following areas of prograr operation

Sale ries

Thr irrability to oay decent oompetelive sar es s mak,no ncreasngly
c gicult to ru, rut ard -i!ta n trained qua..it.ii staff A 1988 study by the

Adrninistrat,cn hr 'dre^ Youth, and f-a--1.1,es revealed that 47% of Had

tart te.ichers ki,3ineo ess than S10,00n per year Qualified staff crt; otter

fotcea 10 leav,- H+-iuC ,;tart c-jer to rneet 'he needs o their own 'ar-1, es

;-requent st< ike chddren wonder if they did sornetri..g wo

N"Er realiy the -anner needed a job that paid enough tc nelp her i.wn famy

n.--aohove ' evel and that provided essential benefits such as heaith

rance

Adequate Staffing

A major reason Head Siart hc uec su cesst has bei,.n the Geo:caw

e rr< Nr- c. 'Pad Starr- con rehensive Th,' se

'uydinivori; nLnd-eus 0' phone co personal contacts to see that

ore '. ryit c dica and der,tal avxpnirnents and that these anpointmentq

tie pre.,grri rs t e as possible, tnat children get riew shoes wnen the

f amity can't afford them 'oat families get to counseling when it is needed, that
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they get clothing and furniture when their homes are burned out, that parents

teamed basic medicdl care for a child with special needs, and that parents

learn pacenting skills Sufficient, properly trained staff are crucial for the

delivery of the full range of Head Start's comprehensive Services

However, limited funding has forced many Head Start programs, even fairly

large ones to combine or ehminate these positions to reduce costs A recent

analysis showed that 71% of Head Start programs nationwide had soc.al

service caseloads of greater than 60 1, 17% of Head Start grantees lacked a

tull-time Social Service Coordmatc, 12% lacked a full-time Health Coordinator,

and 18% lacked a full-time parent involvement coordinator

Class Size

Many Head Start programs have been forced to increase class size in order to

reduce costs Considenng that Head Start classes include handicapped

children (13 3% in 1988) and children with other special needs, maintaining

Head Start's traditional small class size is essential for program quality

Transportation

Limited funding has ijrced many programs to reduce or eliminate Jansportion

serv ces for children and families Without such services, children and families

who most need Head Start ma '43 unable to participate Additionally, limited

fundi ) for transportation sc .es faces programs to postpono necessary

maintenance or replacement ut old or inadequate vehicles

Some Jf the children who are in greatest need live in rural areas Prograr

with limited funding 5ometim6s cannot afford to bus these children iiito centers,
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yet these children should be served. Certainly when these same children

reach school age, the school will have to serve tham. But by then, without

Head Start services, these children ma, already be behind others in their

school.

Facilities

Many Head Start programs operate in facilities that were not designed for use

by children. These facilities may be inappropriate, inadequate, or in some

Instances even unsafe The Mississippi Head Start Director's Association has

estimated that 25% of the faclities in the state should be replaced In addition,

limited funding has caused some programs to close neighborhood centers,

consolidating into larger central facilities distant from the low-income families to

increase "effeciency

Length of Service

Some programs have been forced by limited funding to shorten their service

(fe :r hours per day, fewer days per year) Such reductions threaten to limit

the impact of Head Start services and certainly reduce the program

responsrieness to lical needs

Training

Appropriately trained staff are important indicators of program quality and are

essential for the depry cf Head Start services Research has shcvyn tha.

trained teaching staff are essential to high quality early childhood programs

For tnis ,,ason the Chikf Development Associate (GOA) Credential will soon

be mandated for each Head Teacher in Head Start However, training these

staff members is costly Additional ongoing training in necessary to assure

i )
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program quality However, training funds and resourt-oc havt. not kept pace

with program growth or inflation and it has become ii.. ioingly difficult to

maintain the high level of training once integral to Head Start.

Staff members other than teachers also need training Head Start suc al

workers traditionally have been people who knew the neighborhoods and who

were good at making contracts Now these workers face such problems t-ts

drug abuse, family violence, teen parents, etc. These workers need training to

deal with these situations and to know when and where to refer others to

professionals who can help

alerall, the problems confrontirg today's children and families are greater than

ever before, and Head Start programs must have the resources and staff to

address those problems However, the low salaries in Head Start today will make

it increasingly difficult to recruit and retain staff with the needed skilis Without

specific initiatives to improve salaries, children who most need the the

comprehensive, high-quality preschool experience that Head Start can provide

wi'l suffei The people who work for Head Start have never done so because of

the high wages, but they must be paid living wages Because salaries are such a

cntical issue in Head Start today. we urge you to include a "set-aside" for

salanes

We are asking for 1 5 billion dol:ars in additional funding for Head Start this year.

with increases in each of the subsequent three years Our goals are to 1) ensure

services to all children eligible for Head Start within tne next four years, 2) insure

a quality progrz, n for Head Start children ard families, a. 13) provide sufficient
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salanes and benefits to be able to recruit and retain quality staff We are looking

to this committee to provide us with the funding to meet these goals

The success of Head Start has been due to its comprehensiveness, the variety of

its program, and most of all, the Involvement of its parents. It is hard for me to

talk about head Start without sharing some of my own experiences I am lust one

of many examples of how the Head Start program has helped children and their
families I married at 16, then had seven children I had four children before I

heard about Head Start When my filth child was four, I tried to get him into Head

Start, but there were no slots Even though he was blind, his name went on a

long waiting list, and he never got into the program Thr 9 were no other

complete, affordable, preschool programs available . could not work becausa I

had no place to leave my children, especially my son

My last two children did attend head Start There was a lot of difference between

them and my older children My first children went to school with no confidence,

but the children who went to Head Start began school with confidence and

expected to do well I am proud to sw that my youngest daughter is an all

Honor roll Student Head Start provided sound, comprehensive services, which

gave her a good beginning It gave her feelings of success, increased her self-

esteem, and made hei thing she could succeed in competetive situations She

still faces challenges with confidence

One reason quality staff are so important is because a relationship of truct and

confidence must be built between staff and families if positive changes are to

occur in a low-income home Families have a lot of pride They don't want to

admit lo problems in heir homes I still might not have been able to talk about my
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personal life if I had not established a confidential relationship with my child's

teacher. She became my fnend. An the other parents were her special fnends,

too. Building on that confidential relationship of trust and respect with that

teacher, I was able to admit to proble and deal with them. Again, it was not a

unique situation. I witnessed parent after parent came in with unadmitted

problems They would slowly build a close and confidential relationship with a

teacher or social worker and the home situation would improve.

This close relationship led me to get involved with the Parent Committee which

gave me the confidence I so badly needed Gradually, skills and abilities that I

was afraid to use surfaced witnout my even knowing it, and I went on to get an

AA Degree in Child Development It takes a special staff to encourage and

support a single parent in getting a collage degree while raising seven children I

was lucky that I had that consistent support, that quality staff

Unfortunately, that is not always the case Staff turnover is high at our centers

Some Head Start directors have told me that their teacher turnover is fifty percent

a year It is impossible to provide a consistent, high-quality comprehensive early

childhood education program when you nave a high staff turnover rate

I was a hea Start parent, so I know the real value that Head Start can have for

children and families I have worked with my local program, and now, as

President of the National Head Start Association, I have had the chance to travel

and to meet people from many Head Start programs Without Head Start, there

is now way I could have done many of the things I have been able to do
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In conclusion, the National 'iead Start Association would like to see every eligible

r:hild receive Head Start services within the next four years. to insure that we

retain a quality program for children and families, and to have a salary set-aside

to assure that we can recruit and retain quality staff. We recognize that the

senous salary problem Head Start faces cannot be solved in a sirgle year. We

encourage this committee to make provisions to remedy this problem by 1994 by

establishing a salary set-aside sufficient to increase salanes by ten percent per

year above inflation Such a provision would increase the salary of the average

Head Start teacher to apprcximately $14.000 in FY*91. The Head Start

Reauthorization Bill introduced by Senator Dodd aod Senator Kennedy provides

us with the provision to help us reach these goals
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Senator KASSEBAUM. Ms. Wise i- a Head Start parent from Iowa
Ms. WISE. Senator, I am please : to be heft, to testify before the

committee that has supported the Head Start program through all
the years.

I am Dar ne Wise I live in Linn Grove. IA I am a single parent
and a mother of 8 children.

In 1949 I graduated from high school anti went to college for 1
year, majoring in elementary education. T t was a time when you
could still get a teacher's degree within ars. In my freshman
year in college I met my knight in shin... ..mor and was engaged
and becamc iarried in the fail of 1950. I did not go back to college
that fall. I had found my lose. and my future looked rosy of being a
wife and a mother.

I had been brought up that marriage was for better or worse, so
never gave it a thought that it was not forever After 12 years of
marriage and eight children, my husband decided that he no longer
wanted the responsib(lity of a fanuly and !t-ft for what he thought
must be greener pastures.

As we had never had i uch rey. when he left I had to go en
ADC So I became a single parent of children With :he help of
my parents, I established home near them zn Linn Grove. IA. a
town of about 200 people. Northwest Iowa is very rural. I live half-
way between two towns of 10,000 population It Is 20 miles to either
one and at least 75 miles to a town of 100,00o Therefore. services
for families are a distance away Taking care of eight children kept
me very busy I devoted my hfe to being a full-tune mother.

I first became a Head Start parent when my youngest child was
age four in 1967. My first knowledge of Head Start was presented
to me by the Department of Human Services They presented to
me that I could get my child out of the house for a few hours a day
We lived 20 miles from the Head Start center: and i could not see
my baby, the -1 year old, tras cling 20 miles in the winter. Besides,
he was my last one home and I really did not w.mt to just get him
out of my house I chd not send him in the fall when I was first
approached

In March, I was approached by a communit:. action outreach
worker She told me of the good things it w ri for my child I

did send him at that time I became ins ,.s a Head Start
parent and voluntecred in the classroom ana at parent meetings
This is something that is t xpected of you if you have a thild
Head Start

In the fall there was an opemng for a Head Start teacher's aide.
I applied for the job and got It It was the ideal job as I was home
when my children went to school. and I was back home when my
children would conw home fi om school, and I did not h,..se to work
summefs The only drawback was that it did not have llary
er ugh to raise 8 kids, so I still h id to continue to receive tDC

It was the first time that I had felt the:t I had talents tha, other
people needed I felt good about working and I really !eel that I

became a better parent as I felt better about myself
I was a teacher's aide for six years. Then the teacher that I

worked with left. and I became the Head Start teacher When I
was in Head Start, I took as ninny child development cou.-ses as I
could fin( tvailable in this area I worked very hard in helping
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children have successes and to gain a good self-image. I really felt
that if a child left Head St 3rt feeling good about himself as a
person, he would be able to succeed in school and all future en-
deavors.

I worked as a Head Start teacher for 4 years. By this time my
children were growing up and some had left home to build their
lives.

The time hz.d come that I needed a full-time job instead of the
part-time job of Head Start. In the summer of 1978 the job of
county outreach coordinator became aa:lable. This was a full-time
job I applied for the job and got it. I worked in the county out-
reach job for 10 years. There have been a lot of changes eolving
into the community action world. changes were made becom-
ing a larger and more complicated organization.

In March of 191.9 I was offered the posit iun the outreach direc-
tor to superve eight countieG that -A& . sent- with the Upper Des
Moines Opportunity. IncorporatA Comrrunit Act,on Agency. I did
,1-opt that job

la roapy ways it has beer a knig time sine., I first became in-
v-)1-ri with Head Start and oil:et wo}, .t seem, -uch a short time.
Mv cl,,!dr en are now all Jut ;1,, their own, reid halfway around

rid NI% oldest ,on 1is in Germ.in.s Th* have two sons, 15
Ind 12 Mt: children haxe -poken both German and English fluent-
!. ,Ince the agt. ot and are able to interpret for ale. They are
both in accelerated classes

My second son ar.d wife and two daughters live in Oregon. The
1,-st lisp within 'O miles of home All of' the children are fully em-
ployed axcept one (laughter She h id been fully employed until her
-yearold came down with leukemia 2 year, ago. She did quit her

job to take care of hlm. After a 3-ear treatment. she plans to
return to the work force.

I have five children married. one to be married this summer.
Two are still single I have eleven grandchildren, three who have
participated in the Ilead Start program I ;-eel that all my children
are ,4uccessful, maybe not with big salaries, but every one of them
is a homeowner They are all active iu their communities and seem
to have happy, productive lives.

My many thanks to Head Start for being there at the time that
it was I feel that it really played a great deal in making me the
person that I am today Please make HeA Start aNailable to serve
every child the way it was when I needed it

I would like to take this opportunity to thank Senator Dodd,
chairman of the committee, for his deNotion ,o Head St irt and the
lead he has taken in child care in this coinrimnity I further would
like to thank Senator Harkin for the support he has given for the
salary zsetaside for Head Start staff in last year's appropriation. We
in the State are so proud of him because he took valuable time out
to come into our programs and to work in the outreach organiza-
tion He worked in out. outreach office He went with the weather-
ization crew and spent the day finding out what community action
really was.

At that time I was in the outreach work myself, and he visited
my office_ We really could not believe it, hut we were so pleased.

C,



93

I also understand that he worked in a day care center to find out
what early childhood teachers really do. I feel sure that his experi-
ence helped him support the Head Stan and day care salaries,
since he learned firsthand about the hard work that they do. We in
the State are so very proud of him and bring to him our special
thanks from the whole State.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you.
Without objection, your written statement wilt be inserted into

the record.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Wisr follows]

28-056 0 90 - 4
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PREPAREDSTATEMENTOFDARLENEMSE

Mr. Chairman, and other distinguished members.
I am pleased tobe her-e to testify before a committee that has nupported Head Start

throLghout the years. I am Darlene Wise 0+ Linn Grove. Iowa. I am
a single parent anC mother of 8 children.

In 1049 I graduated from High School and went to college thatfall for one year. Majoring in Elementary Education. This was the
time when you could get a Teacher's certificate in years. In myfreshman year of college I me: my ;night :n shining armor. We
became engaged and were married in the fall of 195n. I did not go
bac) to college that fall, I had founa m/ lere and my future looked
rosy of being a wife and mother. I had been brought up that
marriage was for better or worse, sc (ever gave it a thought that it
wasn't forever. After 12 year-s of marriage ano 8 children. Myhusband decided that he no longer wanted the responsibility of a
family and left for what he 11.",.t na ,e felt were greener pastires.

As we never had much money, when he left, I had to go on ADC.
So I became a single parent or,' 8 child-en. With the help of my
par-ents, I established a home near them sn Lin Grove. Iowa. a town
Of about 200 people in Northwest Iowa. Northwest Iowa is veryrural. I lived half way between two towns of 10,600 population, It
is 26 miles to either orve and at least 75 miles to a town of 100.000
populatior. Therefore, services for families are a distance away.
Tai,ng care of 8 childrer kept me very busy. I devoted my 114e to
being a full time mother.

' first became involved with Head Start when mv youngest child
was age 4 in 1967. My first knowledge of head Start was pi esented
to me by the Dept. of Human Services. They presented it to me as I
Could get my child out of the house for a few hours a daye We lived

miles from the Head Start tenter and I could not see my baby 4
Years old) going 2(1 miles in the winter. Pes:des he was my last
ome home and I really didn't want to )ust get him out of the house,

did not send him in the fall when I was +Irst approached.

In March. I was approached Oy a Community Action Outreach
Worier. She told me 0 the good things it would do for my child. I

dll Send him at that time I became involved as a Head Start parent
and vOluntwm,.A tha classroom and at parent Meetings. This is
something that Is r oected of yOu if yOu have a child in I-Lrad Start.

Ir the fall there wAS an opening fOr a Head Start Teacher's
applied for the _lob and did aet It. It was the ideal .pob

as I was home when my children went to school and bacl home when
they -pot home. I didn't have to wOrl summers. The only draw back
was tr at :t didn't have salary enough to raise 8 so I had to
continue to receive some ADC.

It waS the +irst thy that I had felt that I had talents that
other people needed. I felt good about worling and really feel I

became a better parent as I felt better about myself.
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I was d Teacher's aide for 6 years. Tnen the Teacher that I

worked wrth left and I became the HeaJ Start Teacher. When ! was in

Head Start I tool as many Child pevelapment courses as I could find

available in this area. I worked very hard at helping chil- eo have

successes and to gain a dood self image. I really felt that if a

child left Head Starr. feeling good about himself as a person he

would be able to be a success in school and in all future endeavors.

I worled as the Head Start Teacher for 4 years. By this time

my children were growing up and some had left home to b..rild their

own .ives.

Time had come that needed a full time Job instead of the part

time of Head Start. In the summer of 1978 the Job of County

Outrea-h Coordinator became available. ThIS was a full time Job. I

applied +or that Job and got it. I woried in the County Outreach

Job for 10 years. There were a lot of changes evolving into the
Communily Action world. Many changes were made becoming a larger
and more complicated oraalization.

In March of 1989 I was offered a promotion to the Outreach
Director to supervise the 8 counties that we serve with the Upper
Des Moines OPp., Inc, Community Action Agency. I did accept the
promotion.

In may ways it has been a long time since I first became
involved with Head Start and other ways it seems such a short time.
My children are now all out on their own. spread half way around the
world. My oldest son and family live in Germany. They have 2 sons.
15 & 12. The children have spolen both German ', English fluently
since the age of 6 and are able to interpret for me. They are both
in accelerated classes.

The 2nd son and wife and 2 daughters live ir Oregon. The rest
lrve within 8o miles of home. All of the children are fully
employed e.ccept one daughter. She ha, been fully employed until her
7 yr. old came down with leukemia 2 years ago. She did quit her Job
to tale care of him. After the 7 year treatment she plans on
returning to the workforce.

I have 5 children married. 1 to be married this summer and 2
are still single. I have 11 grandchildren. : of whom have
participted in the Head Start Proaram.

I feel that all the children are successful, maybe not with big
salaries, but everyone is a homeowner. They are all active in their
communities and seem to have happy, productive lives.

My many thanks to Head Start for being there at the time that
it was. I feel that it really Played a great deal in making me the
per.r.on I am today. Flease male sure Head Start serves every family
and child as my family waS served.
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want to take thi odPortunity to thank Senator Dodd. Chairman
of this committee for his de4otion to Head Start and the lead he has
talen in child care in this country. I further want to than: mysenator. Senator Harlin. for the support he gave to the salav set-as.de for Haad Start staff in last year's appropriation. We in the
state are so ,..roud of him because he tool valuable time to not only
come in to our program but to wot as an outreach organizer to learnwhat we really are about. 1 was the supervisor of the outreachworkers when he did this. We really couldn't believe it. but wewere so pleased.

I also understand he worted in a day care center to find outwhat early childhood teachers really do. We feel sure this
ei.periance helped him suppo-t Head Start and day care salaries sincehe learned first-hand about the hard work they have to do. We inthe state are so very proud of him and we bring to him our special
thanls from the whole state.
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Senator KASSEBAUM. Ms Lula Malone is a Head Start parent
from Indiana.

Ms. MALONE. Thank you for inviting me to testify on behalf of
Head St. rt. I am Lula Malone. As you stated, I am a parent.

With me today is a parent from our program, Connie Lawson.
The following families have given their permission to use their

name and testimony, that the transforming characteristics of Head
Start models have actually made a Oifference in their own personal
lives and their family situation:

I am a 37-year-old mother of 5 children. I became pregnant at
the age of 16. I dropped out of school with a ninth grade education.
I had taken on the hardest job in the world. I had become a mother
and a wife with little education and no training. At the age of 18 I
had my second child. Eleven months later I had a third child. I felt
a sense of despair, with little self-esteem. Was there any hope out
of the situation I was in? I thought my life was without meaning.
One day I heard there was a Head Start class down the street, at a
time when I had lost all hope of ever being anything but an out-
east.

Head Start gave me new hope. I learned that I was not the only
young mother or dropout. I started putting time in at the class.
The teacher would give me work to do with the children. I remem-
ber picking up a book to read to the children and the fear I felt. I
realized that I needed Head Start. Head Start inspired to get my
GED. I began to feel like there was not anything that I could not
do if I put my mind to it. I went on to a technical school. There I
took typing and accounting. But that was not my lifetime dream. I
wanted to work helping people in the medical field. pursued a job
at a local lab. There I became a lab technician.

Head Start has given me the self-confidence I needed. Head Start
has also given this to my five children. My oldest son is in the
United States Army. The 17 and 18 year olds will finish high
school in June. My 1:3 year old is doing very well in the eighth
grade. The youngest, age seven, is in first grade doing second grade
work at an accelerated rate. This is living proof that Head Start
real ly works.

This is my testimony. I am submitting this letter from his teach-
er. His name is Aaron Aaron's progress has been at a level which
he established for himself based on his prior experience. There ap-
pears to be a significant relationship between self-image and ?ca-
demic achievement. This is just part of the letter.

Eliza Boyd is currently a parent in our program She credits the
screening her child was given with the child having a healthier
life, that she might not have had if it was not for Head Start. She
credits Head Start for all of her nine children no wanting to miss
a day of school all through public school experi,oce They felt so
strongly about this that doctor and dentist appointments had to be
made for them ater school hours. One uf her daughters is studying
to be a doctor. This child also went through Head Start. One son
entered the armed sen ices to get the money to go to college. He
surprised his superiors with his rapid raise in the ranks. Mrs. Boyd
herself is grateful for w hat she learned from the children in the
class She enjoyed her experience so much that she helps to recruit
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other parents so they can share the joy that she has felt. You feelgood because of giving yourself, she says.
Head Start can be the gateway to an upward mobility for par-ents who started early with family responsibility, before thfy hadadequate resources to take care of them. But without the necessarysupport system of child care, many parents cannot take advantageof the opportunities Head Start offers.
I am here to testify about the common denominator in all ofthese examples, a mutual appreciation of the wakening of buriedpotential which is needed. There are gold mines in the childrenand families which, if explored, are lying dormant but which, whenactivated by participating in the Head Start program, empowersnot only their personal lives but enrich the community as well. Thesavings, not only economically, but socially which accrue from thepreventive measures made possible by experiencing Head Start aresound investments in a future which benefit the entire society.Families appreciate Head Start providing the dental and medicalservices, the health and social competency screenings, and the cul-tural excursions which would otherwise be missed but, in the longrun, will make for a healthier and happier society.It is grossly unjust for four-fifths of our Nation's eligible childrento be denied a Head Start experience. It breeds a future adult pop-ulation which no society can afford to shoulder.

When you multiply these few examples I have given by the thou-sands across the Nation, I think you will agree that a kinder,gentler Nation will leave no stone unturned, nor no dollar unspentto appropriate the funds iiteded to give every eligible child a HeadStart.
Thank you.
[Letter from Elaine Beeching follows I

LETTER FROM R ELAINE BEECHING, FIRST GRADE TEACHER

MARQUETTE SCHOOL. SOUTH BENI IN
'Aaron is a very good student He is %et-% ready for first grade This commentabout in% first grade student Aaron Malone was vi ripen on his Kindergarten reportcard trot his teacher Nanc% Donnelly
\aron's progress has continued at a level which he established for hirmelf basedon his prior experier'res These experiences began before he attended regular schoolThey began at home and were further develved in Head Start

Schools have adopted traditional first grade programs at the Kindergarten levelbecause what has been taught in the past in first grade, is now taught in secondgrade If children have not experienced
programa developmentally appropriate fortheir mental ability before being pushed into the academic arena, they may neversucceed in traditional education These developmentally appropriate programs arepart of the head Start program

Those of us in public school are constantly trying to find ways to involve moreparents in their children's education This start with prrents, emphr:sizing theirrole as a partner with the classroom teacher in their child's life, is criticalThere appears to be a significant relationship between self Image and academicachievement If we are rushing children into academic situations for which they' arenot mentally ready. we are asking for failure at a very early age Head Start pro-grams instill self-esteem and provide children a sound base of experiencesWe must continue to provide for all children provams which start them on therold to becoming creative and critical thinkers Head Start ha:, done this
Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you very much, Ms. Malone.
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Without objection, your statement will be inserted into the
record.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Malone follows]

II:
--,....
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PROJECT HEAD START OF ST. JOSEPH & ELKHART COUNTIES
A Camprehentwe Ou Id Development Prnervn

-
ioot. rm.., Sovnl Boa toroodc. 46613 (219) 234.21511

PREPARED STATEMENT 01 LULA MALONE

March 1, 1990

Mr. Chairmen and other distinguished mentert.

Thank you for inviting me to testify on behalf of Head Start. I am Lula
Malone, a parent.

The comprehensive, inter-disciplinary approach to child development whieh
has been the agenda for Project Head Start of St.'Jcaseph and rlichart Counties in
South Bend, Indiana far the last 25 years has opened doort co new opportunitics
for many families whom 90C1.0-eCOCKTAiC circulathnces had mothered their potential
bar taking advantage of the reaverces which could better their lives.

Children growing up in females and neilpacutecds where adat role models,
too Pony times, nave left negative examples, deserve to have not only a rHead
Start but a FRESH start for expectaticxya of what they can become! In too many
instances, the adults in the family have bemire weary of striving to survive
because of the unearected results of unrealistic expectations from instant
gratification efforts. Too often, the let-down results in apathy and lethargy
and becomrs too overwhelming to face up to and handle. Then, these factors
militate against consistency and stability. It coon become too easy to 'throw
in the towel' and not even take adVantage of resources which could be beneficial.
Not only iS this devastating to the family, but it also fuels the aocial anomie
which disintegrates the connunity..

This is where lised start can help. The overall goal of head Start to enable
the child to increaae his/her socatl competence cannot succeod by focuning on the
child alone, As the reaearch points out, to thc degree that the family became
involved in the child's experience and reinforces at home what is happening in
the Head start Center, to that degree will the child's nocial competence and
rcsultanc readiness for the caning experience outside the home, be enhanced and
adequate far his/her present and future needs.

The following families have given theirpermission to ure their names and
testimoftieS that the tramforming characteristics of the Head Start Model have
nctually made a difference in their own pertonal lives and their family
situations;
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I am d 37 yetr old mother of five: children. 'I became

pregnant at the age of Ie. I cropped ot of school with a 9th

grade education. I had taken on the hardelkt job i.n the WORLD. I

hAd b4CMIne ;* moth4r an,1 wife v:th 1,tri^ ,..4",..nt,nn and an

training. At the age of 18 years old I had my second child.

EIevel months later I had a thtrd child. 1 felt a sense of

despair, with little self-esteem. Was there any hope OA: of thc

situation I war in? I thought my life was withou meaning. Cho

day 1 heard the:. was a Head Start class down the street at a

time when I nad lost all hspe of ever being anything but an

outcest.

Head Start gavt mt new hope. : learned that I wasn't the

only ;our.; moth.: or d:op et; : started putting time IL at thc

elef.15. :he 'cache.: wou:d give me worn t,:. do with the children.

I rememl,er pick:ng u: a 1...o, to lea: to thc ch:loren and thc fca:

: felt, f :eall.f..,r; t:..: : nteccj Head Sta:t. Head Start

ansplrer re to ant r-... C.s 1'. : :,09.1:1 to fee. like there wasn't

anything that I .oulon't ,ie if . plt ml mirvi :,, It. 1 Went Oil to

a Technical 5,-hool, the:e I tcci t2.ping. an,: accounting. But

that W3: nct my life time d:eam. 1 wanted to work helring people

in the medical field. I *.cisued a job at a local lab. Thtre I

became a lah techn:r+.

Heed Start har given me thc rclf confidence I needed. Head
,

Start has also given this to my five ch.ldren Hy oldest son is

7
..
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In the U.S. Amy. oThe 17 and 18 yea; :Ad.: w :1 flnlab high
zchoel zn June. My 13 year old Is doIng very well In the Oth
grade. The younpert. ago 7. is in the first giade doing second
grade work. This is nvino proof that Head Start rally woiks!

/AJa. Ill ex-a.rv.k._
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Other Ferrer. Prins-an

Who Have Cliabed the Career tackler

Josie Fair Harman. was ir 1970 Head Start Teacher, then an '1977 rhe tem employed
at Housing Allowencor. In 1978, ate win arployod with Allied. and in 1979 at
170.a:opa1 Day Care. In 1982, doom open'si her oat day care. Josie atatee,
'Howl Start helped thamrp nanources, warkehopri, end training on ow to
deal with childnm.

Ernestine Stewort, a nether of nine and a gran:kis:Aber of twolve. In 1965,
alio wars a volunteer far the mower-prograre, hex daugtiter tem in the program.
In 19613 a sal was in the program. In 1969. ernes`ino tete employed as a replaoe-
went during the sumer. In 1970, she wrOte °say, -Why I would laNe to 90 to
oollege. IMod Start paid nurrner paydoology astrae. In nal. enrolled in
college. Did student toddling. In 1975. wets a first grede teacher for S.B.C.S.C.
In 1976, a kindergarten teacNer in S.B.C.S.C. for four years. ("N) taught e
assistant to Bilingual teacher, one year taught in 8th grade Learning Dieckaitleo
(2-vice) In 1980, received m.a. and In 1981, cleases in leeinung DisobiLitien.
Ernemtine Otatea. 'Starting to wek with Wad Start made am iind try plaoc. I
aluoye wanted to teach but just felt that I wasn't Capable until I be9in to help
in Heed Start.

Pot Martin. we. a wile:nicer in the maser prtrgram in 1945. In 1966, mho woo
SIE3' assistant in tio1 start program. In 1967, %es a annintant Heed Start
teacher. Ansitted in training teachers and assietanta. In 1971, received a
degree in Early Childhood Educaticm, and in 1980. Imam htr own day care.
Pot etntes, *Hood Start experience was very positive - a etepptng stone which
enabled re to cl het) htgtmr.-

Carlflio V011tntetaMi 1:1 DO' I St...3r( an a parent in 1976, her eruld was
in Int piartin's roan. mjoyed voluntoeruig so auch elm voluracered fur
another var. In 1978. the war. offered a lob by Hond Start bUt the iseferred
to te avallat In for her f _rest groder. In 1982, nip" worked with Mit Martin at
her day cole. Oxede statet., If I tiadn't .rnoyvi taring a volunteer. I uouldn't
have tainted to he In any can. now.'

Dorothy Daniels, in 1969 a daughter Mac in !Mad Start, she volunteered ro Help.
In 1970, she enrolled at I.U.S.B., nal bucarre an assistant teaMer fee Hood
Start. In 1971, becarn Assistant Education Coordinator for Head Start, nal
wis crrloyed Hy Niles Schuol Corpirstion in 1973. In 1977, was a 4 C'n
cutreath coordinator until 1980 sh.117 ehe etrirted her own day care.

Ethel Middlotero,k, in 1969 enrolled eise4iter in Head .1" rt. ate beano a 'mt.'
tine teacher for le 4 start An 1970. In 1973, elm was the Assintant fklecotial
Coordinator. and that pre:voted to Itond Start Office Manager in 1974. In 1975,
ehe teame Personnel Coordinator, and graduated from 1.U.S.13. Was employed in
1976 by E.Dchart cnenailty School as a teacher ..-rd ire 1977 Hecate director of
4 C's. Ethel etates, -the flexibility of Head Start gave er the opportunity
to um...1h my is-tooling and the financial assintana. plen the cncalreetnent bY

stet f enabled re to tr. ohere I an toOdy.
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Edna Pewee, mother of nine. granceettor of elcs,n. Ale hew.: graduated &ern
high setcol (cxcepe youngest) and have clone to oollew - a total of 133 r--zn
of education along them. In 1165. wan a pirent volueteer wtule child wee :n
program. In 1961-68. was among the firet ten t-ninees in C.0.P.. and in 1969
enrolled cc Indiana State. Ole received her 8.1. Ln 1975 and received her M.A.
in Elementary Education in 1977. Ste wes emploee! by 5.9.c.S.C. in Choice
Pnagrain.

Sue Smith, in 1967 wes hired in a.. teaceer. Was a team leader in C.0 P. Taught
in :zed Start for 8 years. Cemtinued to go to college - 2 years on Anderson
Campus airing summer, 2 years on I.e. campus at Bleonington Axing summer. Was
empleyed as a teacher at Logan SklaxJ1, and now owns her own dey caree Sue
States, 'All I know abcut early childhood education I Learned eron Head Start.
I wouldn't have been az successfel if it hadn't been for Head Start. They knew
what I needed.'

Gere Parhm. sn :965 became a volunteer fur Heed Start whale ehe wee in high
school. le 1971, was empleyed as Volunteer Ceordinator for Head Statt and wee
promoted to Office Manager in 1972. Ln 1976. wes promoted to Adminietration
Assistant and 1981 left Head Start to become 41 All State Insurance agent.

susle Davis. a former Head Start parent wecee volunteer experience led her into
being elected to serve as Policy Council chairperson. She says she has '3 laving
proofs that Head Start prove:15d an invaluable opportunity for her children to
learn how to interact weth chilMeen trom various ethnic and cultural backgrounds
which she believee made their public school expmeience much less of a shock than
it could've been. She says the day care they attended before they entered Head
Start 'wns nothieg compared to Head Start.' She wishes EVERY child could have
a Head Start. Her oldest son who in a eenior in high school plmes to enter
colleve in the HC has teen very respoesible in his job *tree he has worked
for the last five yeare in the ketcecn for retired priests at Notre Dame. Hsu
sister, a jurier. who es also planning to attend college has we:1.-yd in the kitchen
as well. The third child Is doing veey well in school.

Eliza Boyd. preeently a [sweet ie our program who credits the lead s.=rening her
celied was given. with that child having a tealthier life tea she might not have
had if nnt for Head Start. she credits lked Start for all of her nue Od.lchen
-ot wonting to ',ass a day of school all thryugh their public echool experience.
Vey felt so strongly about this that doctor and dentist appointren's had to be
mode far after-school hours. Cne of her daughters 13 studying to be a doctor.
One eon wbo entered the Arred Servicea to get the money to go to college surmised
his euperiore with his rapid rize through the ranks. me. Boyd hereelf ie grateful
fer what che learned from the children In the class. She enjoyed her experience
DO mueh that she helped to recruit other parents ro they cou2d share the joy.
Ea1C says. 'You feel good because you give yourself.'
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Hy name is myrtha Andrewa. I am a 39 year old native of 5nuth Bend. Indiana.

I left mymother's hare when I was 16 yearn old tO live with Alva Niglan Andre-e.

Jr., who Late:became my hueband.
Cut of our unaon cane four boys and une girl.

Unfortunately, our marriage did no1.1.1dsl cusd 1 wun left to mine the children

alone. I was Introduced tb teed Start rh.-oug'i our daughter (oar oldest child)

and it thangedmy life forever.

)(ten I would go to walk Sonia home, ahe
would be excited and with glowing

eyea. eve chattered about what at= was doing in hcr class. She begged mu to core

to her class, saying. 'Parents can come to this school with us.' So I went. I

liked the atmosphere and what it was doing for my daughber. I didh't know it

Acolt. also do sonething for me. I read stories to the children and I began going

regularly.

I was elected to represent my daughter's class on the Policy COuncil. but

what wis mamentouS abart 1970 was that
Head Start had opened an Adult Danic

Fonratien ClAwn which would help parents to get their G.C.D. They provided boby-

sitting services and for two weeks I took all four babies (ages 6 maths to foar

years)to-the-claeoes. It was too much, so I quit; but the teacher came to

home and eneemaged re to go ahead and take tle test on rmy own. She felt I was

capable of passing the test. I took it and passed in July, 1970 with enough

points to qualify far college, but with child rearing responsibilities, the reality

of this did not sink in for fourrowe years.
I maintained my participation with

Head Start because I had faantae children to go through the program.

In 1969, 1 began writing poetry.
I was never interested in writing before.

but the frustration of a bsdreatiogo, a
houseful of babies and et life that ceemed

pirixoelesa needed a mode of expression. Hence the poems. They came from nowhere.

I usually wrote them in their entirety, when they die come. The staff at Head

Start found out about thorn end 1 gave
tnanixamission to print them in the Head

Start Parent Newsletter. They were alno published in the State Head Start Newsletter.

I MOS also invited to road some of than et a Head Start Volunteer Recognition

tirehece. Itrough Hoad tart, I wan interviewed on T.V., won the subject of a

newspaper article, won a panel member at a aeminar at Notre Dome on the plight of

the poor. It MOG there that I met a priest who later helped a friend of mane cut

of a life-thmetening situation.
lead Start also gave me the opportunaty to upend

a day at a seminar and lave my picture
taken with C!endolyn Brooks, Poet Loureote

of Illinois. She gave re a t:rall booklet of rem of her poems and also gave re a

critique of mune.

nen, in Ju11,-, 1974 I attended Indiana Univernity of :Ansth Bend for the necond

sumer session. trolnq to college and coming back to a dssodVantaged lifeetyIe

creates a "culturr shock.' It's like erresulg a bridoe between two worlda: one.

a world of mauves, goals, etc.; the other, a world where ponnibilitien arc hard

to core by. I monocled to juggle five children, college, and IWO atudent newspaper

reporter for the next three years. At the end of my junior year. majoring in

Journalism, I won a Scholarship to Stratford-,:--rven for a nix week summrr study(

afiring thone yoart: and the next two years, r comunaged a restaurant for my ch4rdi,

^p-,nscred n Day Scout tt:cp etd develCped a SoCial Service Departmont for my church.

I also becare the managing editor for the 'South Dend Clanasucator - a small

black-o.ned newspaper.
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'pus oleo bccenc too mon! The chrldzen mere growing up and therr noedowere more demanding. 1 h.d to give up my drearo once again and concentrate on
providing them with theLr basic nex41,. ikwever, !Wed start was there once again,
providing outl,:ts for my trictrated, croativo urges.

My children's involvement In head Start endod in 1975, but mane han oontinued
C. Whemone of my sons wise ready to Torketc from High School in 1966, me found
out at the last minute that' ho oed $80 in back book fees and would not be able
to get his diploma till they were paid. Not being able to come up with the money
frentzmy other source, lieed Start was able to get the appropriate referrals and
a way yea mode far paying back the amount and hc graduated with his claim. Ho
took a year off to work and will be a senior this fall, firdnhing hie major in
Nuclear Physics. Uedle in oollege, he started hie CAOt OZ,,pany with two other
College fricea to encourase hugh school stieents to g on to oollege. His idea
of role-modeling was very uaeful to the local IX-C.A.

I thought 1 would have to woit until I wu: 60 or 70 years old beforo I would
see my diildnan standing strong and indepesest (in "..elay's world, raising children
Is not easy!) ibe moral support I got from !keel Start down through the years has
helped me to climb up the ladder. many tirree it seemed like tho next 'rung was
mussing or %mad break under the --east:re - but I could alwayc count on the relation-
ships I had with Head Start to 'be there for civport and empowerment and-reassuring
me that 'I could do it!" I think the mret important thing / have learned is that
through the support I have reoetwed, I bow learned how tn Ruppert othersI

MY book of poems is not published yet, but / know that whern it is, there will
be a front page dedication to Head Start and my sister. Having a voice is one thirg,
but being able to eicress that voice is another, and having someone to listen when
you expreas yew= opinion is the greatest auceeao of Head Start. They listen!

(Myrtha Is pcxreently a paychiatric attendant supervisor at Nbrtharn Inliana
State Developmental rester in South Reid, a position to which she was promoted
over erployecs who bona.: been orployed there several tires the six yearn she has
worked there.)
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Cennie Itallape 'S a young wife and mother of six who has beaten her woy ont

of the roverty prison. Defore becoming an involved HeAd start parent. Cannae

had no plans for finding a Tele ond wos uninterested in workIng with ctu-ldr-n or

her conamity. "I didn't do anything. I woe alueys attic/re. I just didn't cee
myself going anywhere.'

These days, her tense is overtaken by eNetetchee of children she habyaitS.

yet Cannie is no longer locked inside. She is a career woman, working as a Croup

Discirsion Leader foe a local Medical Center's Early Pacenting Program.

leen not at work, or batysitting at home. Cannie Istibied with the Citizen's

ActiocCbalition for issues affecting parent's youths, and families. Cemnie is

a merdver of thy Oanosrre4 Tenants Ceganazation and the National Aseociation of

Heighheleads; e&eueident of the public eoesing Camdttee and secretary fur har

husband's businees. 'he is on the board of the Healthy Mother*, eoalthy Babies

peogramand ems awarded a ceetificate fram Hare
Hanagorent Services, She also

receiNedi an awavi from the uviiima Head start Aasociation forher involverrent in

the =ramify. Another ereeed of merit for coneelity involveernt erre from the

Opportunity Intlustrilization Center.
Caraue was the first recipient of this Don

Carter award. It redas re feel urportent.; Eve.yone eays, 'Chi 1 uant yOU on this

eamodttee Or, 'You have to te on thrt orentfttee.'

When her daughter wra enrolled in a Head Start classroom, eannie felt obliged

to participate. "We ham: to teach them. I don't went tliem t) be 133,:ee.J. I

want than to be better than mel Being involved with your children is a step

toward the future. They are the futerel

(Wide began as a classroom volunteee: two years agOe and went to the Policy

CoUncil as a center rtexesentative. Last year she was the couneil's %ore "resident

and cnrrently sevets es president.

",br many mamma, volunteering ts better than a pald Job. YOu gain recognition

and the rewords are great... Now I'm reaping the
rreures bar all the volunteer bours.

with my job at the Medacal Center. It's more than a lob, it's a career. Ttis

jU5t whet I wanted to do: help parents help their ciildren... /f I hadn't gotten

into lead Start, I rey have teen in poverty the rest of my life.'

A wandn IA) onc- nad no desire to leave the house, has traveled to Hashingtor

D.C. and Puerto Rico, exchanging ideas with other Head Start programa. In a full

voice she calls hcreeif 'a stimulated and highly motivated person.'

TO parents who are passive prisoners of their circirnstanoes. Ginnie says:

'hhere there's a will there's a way. Whatever yOU went to do, whatever your wand

can ccnceive and believe, it can achieve. You can do it. GO for itl'
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Delotis Hale gr up believing that her Volre MUG not worth being teard by
others. 'That was my greatest fear, that they won't wont to hear i. " lawui she
began et'ending Policy Council meetings as a Head Start Center Representitive
She Inalired. 'Everyone else gives their opinions. why cas't I!"

felons has raimd her two daughters ?stone for seven yevirs. At 44 indhes
and 34 pounds. her eight/car old daughter In thn sue of a four ynar old. The
Child's bree.thing iS monitored in her sleep with an intercom, so that peloris can
listen tor a regular pattern.

In Miluakee, Esloria attended classes on diildcare and behavior management
with other Pcairy Council members. She has learned nnt to treat her handicapped
daugftter differently than she treats her other. 'She thinks she can get awey
with things, But I'm the bees. Once she figures you're not going to give in,
ghe's okay. Same parents get tired of hearing their kids scream or they feel
guilty and let them go. I don't tacause they'd only do it again."

Eeloris has found that ahe can teach her daughters in a patient, authoritative
way. 'I yelled for a while. Tee more I yell, the worse they are. They like to
hpar me yell. NOw I've gnat yelling. I tell them. 'oo to your room and think
abutit what you're doing. Aa noon as you've thought about it and want to talk,,
cone on out. Instead of spanking, she takes away privileges that the children
earn with good behavior, such as visiting a neighbor or riding bikes.

Etu-ing her second year as a Head Start mother. Deloris volunteered '.85 hours
to the program. Much has changed for her te,au....e of this involvement, "HeadStart encomraged me to go on. ney were friendly and understecd where I was Coming
from. It wasn't like walldng into a bunch of strangers. They pushed me aleng...
Before I went to Head Start, I could care less what happened. As long as my kids
got to sChool, that wea good enough.'

Today she not only hao her daughters off to school by seven, but is at Central
!Ugh Shoul for b.ir or.n classes by eight. A broken motor and a fallen drive shaft
kept her home for three ueeks this month, but she went back and her scores have
i7sm-ved. donning, cooking, studying. trips to the doctor and laundrunat do not
stop her. 'I have my days planned and I try not to let anything get me off it...
/ wurk everything else around what I throe to do. I just tell myself, 'I have to
do this' and I do!'

Head Start fills frpty Lives with purpose. 'If you'le dawn to nothin' like
/ was down to where 1 didn't care if I did anything_ yoi have to find something
you or3oy. But you tove to open up to people. I found these people fat Head Start]
are nim and I omr...1 up. They'll work with }ou instead of against you.'
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Norma Brumwell, has six children; five eons and one daughter. in 1965, my
fourth son enrolled in the Ikod Start -Tanner program and I bocann interested.
but being a ehort tune it) the program that was tll I could do. Thon in 1970,
my fif,h son started in Hood Start pmogram, I then became actively involved and
at that tune went back to schcol and Wes analoyod by the Head Start program.

As I cluWoed the cmree'r ladder in Ikod Start, my education became more
important and I decided to get a dmgree in Special Education, which has made it
posaible for me to be a Sprcial Education Coordinator in a california Head Start
program today. Today I am proud of myself, my children, and the Head Start
program, Par if it had not been for my mnvolvement in the program. I might
be still living in the Housing Projects without any aMbition to further my
education and God oray /rows wbere my children would te.

Tbdey, one son is in tho Unzted States Air Faroe, one is a District Mamas'
Bar Rider Trucks, one warks and is attending a university and my daughter is
married to a gentleman in the Air Force. Not to forget my 'special son who
is at hame with me.

I have only muse for the people that work for Head Start and the parents
for putting their children in a progran that is so worthwhile. These children
are our future.
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More parents would participate in the program if tlxins wore affordable,
aCCesSible Child awe for thelr younger eiblings who now prevent their involvement.
To expect parents to come in to the Centers and judge program performance out
of corcillanew when they oon't, in unrealistic wIthout funding for Child care.
In addition, etaff ence,raging parents to 'get involved only addt to their
feelings of guilt and inadequacy.

Many parent. do NOT went to odd to the disgraceful statistic one source
quotes that '66-68% of American families with children under the age of three
whr have no parent home with Man during the work day." while they participate
in %ad Start.

Dead Start CAN be the gate-wey to upward mobility for parents Who started
early with family responsibilities before they had adequate resources to take care
of than; but, without the necessary support-service of child care, many parents
CartflOt taXe advantage of the opportunitiee Head Start offers.

I on here to testify that the °omen denominator in all of these exAmples
is a mutual appreciation of the AWAKENING TO WAXED POTENTIAL wbich is neededt
There are 'gold mines' in the children and fanaien alike which, if unexplored
are lying dormant; but which, when activated by puticipation in the Head Start
pregram, eripower not only their personal liven, but enrich the community as well.
Tbe Wings, not only econcetically, but socially which accrue from the preventive
immures made Feasible by experiencing Head Start are sound investments tn a
future which benefit the entire eoclety. Families appreciate Head Start providing
the dental and medical servicea, the health and oocial corpetoncy screenings, and
the cultural excursions which would otherwise be .usned, but, in the Long run,
will make for a healthier, happlor society.

It is groesly unjust tor four-fifths of our nation's eligible Childien to
be denied a Head Start because of inaecowte furding. It breeds a future adult
population which no society can afford to shoulder.

When you multiply the few examples I have given by the thousands ncrons thp
nation, I think you will agree that a 'kinder, gentler nation" will leave no
stone unturned, nor no dollar unspent to appaupciate the funding needed to give
i-rery eligible child a Head Start!!
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Senator KASSEBAUM. The next witness is Mr. Stephen Juan King,
who is a former Head Start student from Florida.

Mr. KING. Thank you very much. I am genuinely pleased to be
here to testify before a committee that has supported Head Start
throughout the years.

I am Stephen Juan King, a former Head Start student.
I regard Head Start as the first step in a series of steps toward

my complete integration in American life, particularly American
institutional life. By complete integration, I mean feeling that I am
not an outsider or that I am in a minority in the sense that the
purpose of the institution is for the benefit of the majority. Too
often, people who share my background feel undesired, disrespected
and, most importantly, discriminated against in American institu-
tions, whether they be economic, social or governmental.

I grew up in a little town called Auburn, Alabama, on the side of
the town where the pavement ends. It is a bit distressing to reflect
upon these aspects of my background, but the fact is that we were
slighted in terms of social services in a way that is difficult for me
to understand. Our first house, which my parents were very proud
of, because it was theirs, had only four rooms. My four brothers
and I all slept in double and triple bunk beds in one bedroom.
There was just enough room for two stacks of beds and two dress-
ers.

We have a iittle sister. My mother did not have a high school
diploma and worked as a domestic at that time. My faher, whose
formal education ended in the ninth grade, worked as a store clerk.
We had an extended family and lots of love, and I never really
knew we were poor, but we were.

I would also like to say here that I participated in Head Start
and so did several of my siblings. We come from a proud family.
There were services offered that I can remember my father refus-
ing to accept because of the stigma. But Head Start we accepted.
And I cannot recall any time feeling stigmatized as a Head Start
student either at that time or later, as I entered elementary school
and continued on.

Actually, it was a little bit surprising to think about it as a pov-
erty program when I was approached to make this testimony.

When I was young, my mother went to a meeting of the Ala-
bama Council They had a program for people who could not read
or write. My mother could read and write, and she is very commit-
ted to education. But she asked if they could start a program so
people could get their GEDs. They did start that program, and she
received her GED. The Alabama Council also started a Head Start
program for five year olds, since there were no public kindergar-
tens in Alabama. I was able to attend that program in its first full
year I can remember the bus that picked us up, and this is one of
the few parts of the dominant society that entered into our neigh-
borhood. I can remember that bus picking us up. I realize now that
I would not have been able to attend Head Start without that bus.

What I remember most about the Head Start program is the in-
troduction to a wider range of experiences. Regularly, we were
taken to movies for children at the local theater. Organizing such
an activity, which seems maybe something simple now, but the
impact on me was, I can remember being intimidated by the white
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owned cinema. It was a place where whites patronized generally
and blacks did not; or if we did, we went at a special time or for
certain features. But we we:-. taken tc, children's programs during
the day. Really, I started to feel more comfortable in that environ-
ment because I was taken by people who, as someone stated earli-
er, seemed like a part of my extended family.

There are several things that I would like to say, but I will skip
to the most important parts.

Perhaps more than any other factor, I am a believer in Head
Start because I remember it as an enterprise in which blacks and
whites overcame much racial conflict. In very segregated Auburn,
Alabama, blacks and whites could work and learn together. Tl,
adults I met through Head Start, teachers, nurses, administrate.:-,
vnlunteers, cooks, and others, were of African American and Euro-
pean American background, as well as other backgrounds. The
center I attended was in a quonset bi i. which was also a Sunday
school area of an all-white Catholic church. After my mother got
her GED, she began to work at Head :fart.

There were mornings when I woke .-p to find my mother and the
Head Start director talking or working at my house. It was unusu-
al to find a white person in a black neighborhood, and to this day
somewhat unusual in Auburn, Alabama. But since we had no
phone, that was the only way that the program director could talk
with my mother on weekends or early mornings when she wanted
to. I thought of it as normal that people from various cultural
groups could be colleagues and friends.

I would just like to mention the director in Auburn, AL, Nancy
Speers. I do consider her a friend to this day.

What I saw was that they cared about the wellbeing of Head
Start students. I would like to add that I have not come across any
American enterprise since, including the Peace Corps, for which I
served for two years, which demonstrated to the same extent the
ability of American cultural pluralism to work.

When I was eight, we moved. My parents had worked hard and
were able to buy a larger house. We had only two of us to a bed-
room, water pipes that you did not have to leave on to keep from
freezing in the winters, and a paved road. I am 28 years old now.
The Head Start experience is over 22 years behind me. As I said in
the beginning, I regard Head Start as the first step in a series of
steps toward my full participation as an insider in American insti-
tutional life. The point may seem banal, but I think it is important
and worth repeating. People from humble financial backgrounds or
cultural minorities often feel unwanted or disrespected and often
are discriminated against in American businesses, schools and
other institutions.

For many of us, Head Start is the first significant step toward
alleviating that problem With Head Start, I began to feel more at
home in the largel society. I began to attain social skills and goc an
early start on the development of academic skills

To highlight some of my accomplishments, I would like to share
with you the fact that I was the first black editor of the Auburn
High School newspaper. Upon graduation from high school, I re-
ceived a tour year National Achievement Scholarship. This is part
of the National Merit Scholarship program which is awarded to the

1 ( 1
-4_ .- ;
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top one-half of 1 percent of all the black people taking a preparato-
ry SAT. The school, I would like to add, is also high in competition
with the entire American population taking the test.

From there I went to the Peace Corps and served for two years. I
stayed in Morocco for a third year. I speak fluent French and have
a good working knowledge of Moroc11 Arabic and Modern Stand-
ard Arabic. During part of that time, I was assigned to Oauouizerth
High School in Oauoui7erth, Morocco. I was also an English teach
at the University Sidi Ben Ahdellah department of letters in
Martil, Morocco. The next year I worked for the American Lan-
guage Center in Tangier as director of a branch center in Tetouah,
carrying out both administrative duties and teaching. Much of my
work was done in French and in Arabic. While there, I met the
lovely young woman who is now my wife and who is completing
her university degree in computer science.

Upon returning, I received a ;our year doctoral scholar( ) at
the University of Florida. Presently I am two years away Jm
completing that degree. Since I believe in having a diverse euuca-
tional experience, I am considering other universities and have
been accepted at the University of Chicago and Duke University
for my Ph.D. My focus is on con parathe politics. I want to be a
specialist in Middle Eastern politics and comparative politics
theory.

I will just leave it in the testimony that other membt rs of my
family have benefited from the Head Start program.

My mother still works for Head Start even though she has been
offered a much higher paying job at Auburn University. However,
she is no longer doing secretarial work. Now she is the Family
Services/Parent Involvement Coordinator for the agency and su-
pervises a staff of her own Through my mother and her colleagues,
I have w'thessed a commitment to the service of nu iind. Certain-
ly they had an impact on my decision to serve in t' Peace Corps.
From this and other experiences, my service orien ,on was devel-
oped.

At thc present time I want to be a specialist in Midoie Eastern
affairs, Partly because the attainment of the analytical perspec-
tives historical facts, cultural aad language knowledge of the area
will allow me to go beyond intercultural conflict on a world scale.
The Arabs are mole like us than we think, I want to work toward
human knowledge and development. In a sense, I believe that this
is what the Head Start program is all about.

I feel that Head Start has been a very positive influence in my
life and without this program my life and the life of the rest of my
family might have been far different. It is my Lope that the Head
Start program can be expanded so that all the children who are eli-
gible can attend the program and share in its benefits.

I know I am running long, but I want to say this. The major
problem I see, or one of the major social problems I see is when
people from my background all of a sudden decide that the system
is not for them, that there is no hope in working within it. And
once you reach that point, a criminal attitude, all sorts of social ills
are easily understandable. I mean, they are not understandable to
happen, but you can see the process. Because Head Start starts
early and because I have witnessed here sincere concern and com-
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iglitment from our policy makers at the highest levels to reaching
out to us, I would IP to see, how can I accept that only 30 percent
of the population cad receive this attention, LInd recognize the fact
that our policies can benefit the rest of society and include us
within it.

I hope that the Head Start program will 'oe allowed the funding
to work toward a program of even higher quality. When I was in
first grade, we learned the alphabet, numbers, brushed up our
colors, and ber an to learn to read Now all of those things and
more are learned in kir.iergarten. As we as a country push to in-
crease the quality of our high school and college graduates to me.A
the demands of various industries, we are in turn pushing younger
children to learn more and faster.

My mother tells me that the problems now facing her social serv-
ices staffs are great. Even in our small town there are drugs, alco-
holism, and all too often the result is harm done to children. These
are problems that 1 am thankful that I never had to live with, but
too many children do. Some of them need Head Start as a safe
haven away from homes that are difficult.

If Head Start is to continue to turn out young people like the
members of my family, it will need to be able to have the funding
to keep trained, dedicated staff members and to provide the trans-
portation, materials and other needs needed for a program that can
help and support children and families in our world.

If I can end with a metaphor, I think that for people from my
background Head Start appears as a bright light in a dim galaxy. I
hope that they receive all the support that they need.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. King.
Without objection, your written statement will be inserted into

the record.
[The prepared statement of Mr. King follows.'
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEPHEN JUAN KING

Mr. Chairmen, end other distiniuished ambers, I es planned to be here to

testify before 41 committee that has supported Need Start throughou the years.

I ea Stephen Juan King, a forger Need Start student.

I regard Weed Start as the first step in a series of stops towards ay

complete integration in American Life. Sy complete integration I *sun feeling

that I as not an outsider or that I aa in ainorIty in the sense that ^he

purpose of the institution is for the benefit of the majority. Too often

people who share ay beckground feel undesired and disrespected in Aserican

institutions, whether they be economic, social, or governmental.

I grew up in e little town called Auburn, Alabele, on the side of tovn

where the pavement ends. Our first house, which my parents were very proud of

because it was theirs, had only four rooms. My four brothers and I all slept

in double and triple bunk beds in one bodroos. Thee vas just enough rooa for

the two stacks of beds and two dressers. We had a little sister. My mother

did not have a high school diploma and worked es a dosestic. My father, whose

tarsal education ended in the ninth grade, worked as a store clerk. We had en

evtended family and lots of love, and I never really knee we were poor -- but

WO were.

when I was little, ay mother went to a meeting of the Alabesa Council.

They had a progras for people who couldn't reed and write. My mother could

end write, but she asked if they could start progres so people could

their GEDs. They did start close, end my mother got her GED. Alabama

Council oleo started Need Start program for five-pJar-olds mince there were

no public kindergartens in Alabama. I war able to sttend that proves during

first full year. I renweber the bus cooing to pick us up and later drop

us et hose. Without that bus. I sight not have been able tu attend Mead
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Start. And vIthout that bum. I vould have missed sow very interesting exp.

riences.

Whet I reseaber moat about the Reed Start program I. the introduction to

eider range of experiences. Regularly. ve vere taken to =vies for children

at the local thester. Organizing such an activity sod* the vhite-ovned and

operateci CLIWAS and normally vhite patronized cinema less intimidating for a

five-year-old blaCk kid free Auburn, Alabama. Th regular dental and 'medical

check-ups Sent Over message that an urea outmide ay regular family cared

about y well being.

I vas fortunate enough to have kind and dedicatnd Read Start teacher

vho fros time-to-time vould have us mlelep overnight et hr farm In thy

countryside. With thie activity and other organized Reed Start activities, I

vas able to socialize with sy peers outside of the family environsent.

V. participeted in educational tripe to the, nesr-by planetaria' in font-

gosery, Alabama and ve viited the Georg. Washington C Mamma at Tuakegoe

Institute. Also, Heed ?tart provided some lisIted preparation in academic

areas though my memory is fuzzy as to the detail. of the extent reading and

other skills were taught. In mum, Reed Start provided me nurturing intro-

duction into society.

Perhspe sore then any other factor. I am believer in Reed Start,

because I remember st es an ntotprise in vrich blacks and ',Altos pogrom".

such of the racial conflict. In very segregated t.uburn Alabama, 04ecks and

',hit** could vork end leurn together. The adults I set through heed Start,

teachers, nurse*, adsinistratora, volunteer, cookm, and others sere of

African American ene European Aaerican end other becagrounds. The centa I

attendad vas rz.ramed sn G Ouornet hut vhich vem e'eo Sunday school e.e. of an

a. "h:.ts Cethclic 6nurch. After ay &other 4^t her GC:, z.c. began to VOIR in

at deed Start.
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Ther were many mornings when I woke up to find my mother and the Need

Start Director talking or working at ay house. It ass unusual to find white

pereon in a black neighberhood, but since we had no ph.ine, that vac the only

way the progres director could talk with y mother on weekends or early morn-

ings when she wanted to. I thought of it as normal that people frns various

cultural groups could by colleagues end friends. They 'mainly cored about the

vell-being of the Nose Start students. I would l!kot to add that I have not

cos, acroes env American enterprise. since, including the Police Corps, which

cloven ttttt ed to the same extent the ability of American cultural pluralism to

work.

When I was eight, we moved. NY patents hod worked herd snd were able to

buy a larger house. N. iad only two of us to s bedroos, water pipee that you

didn't have to leay. On to keep from frertlng in the winters, and paved

road.

I vs 28 years old now, and the Heed Start experience is over 22 years

behind me. As I said in the beginning, I regard Need Start am the first step

In a merles of steps towa.As sy full participation as en insider in American

institutional life. Thor point soy sees banal, but I think it is important and

worth repeating. People fros husble financial Sackgrounds or cultural inori-

ties often feel unwanted or disrespected In Aserican burinesses, schools, and

other inotitutiona. For many of us. Heed Start is the first significant Asp

toward slIfyisting this problem. With Mend Start, I began to 1 sore et

home in the larger society. I began to attain mocial skills and got an early

start on the development cif am _talc skills.

They tell me now that I was shy, and that I was retained in Weed Start

for second yecr bacsuse I was not mature and lankcd social skills--even

though I Case fra a foully of six children! KOwe:Ow, what I reseaber is

swing thought Of as smart by my Head Start classmates. I went Into first

1 t-
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grade thinking I was smart and should NI. at the head of my classes. In first

grade I was near the head of my class in a school which vas made up of almost

all white students. The year I vas In first grade, black people were allowed

' freedbm of choice" In terse of whether to send their children to "black

e chool or a 'white school.' My smother chose a whit. school. Ve were poor.

In the black school, you had to pay for materials like crayons. In the white

school, the school provided the crayons. Mer friends and family told her she

vas crazy. Ve would get hurt. Me would fail. I didn't get hurt. And to a

large degree because of my two years of Need Start, I did not fall. I have

been swung the top students in ay academic work fros thew days through my

present work s I vork toward the completion of a PhD.

To highlight sow of my accosplishments I would like to ehare wIth you

that despite the fact that : had AO tennis clothes, I von the second place In

the junior high school tennis championship and first place In a state-vide

table tennis tournament. I vas the first block editor of our Auburn Nigh

School newspaper. Upon graduation fros Nigh School, I received a four-yeer

National Achievement Scholarship. Ibis is part of the Motional Merit Scholar-

ship Prograa which Is awarded to the top one-l.elf of one percent of ell of the

black people taking the preparatory SAT. I 'Mended the University of

Florida, graduating in English with honors, end in political science.

Fres them I vent to the Peace Corps and served for threw years In

Morocco. I speak fluent French and have a good working knowledge of Moroccan

Arabic and Modern Standard Arabic. During part of that time, I was assigned

to Omuouizerth Nigh School In Omuouizerth, Morocco. I wee also an English

Teacher st the University Sidi Ben Abdellah Departeent of letters In Martil,

Morocco. The next year I worked for the American Language Center In Tangier,

Morocco, as director of a branch center in Tetouah, carrying out both adainis-

trative duties and teaching. Much of my work was done In French and Arabic.
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haste there, I set the lovely young vomen who is nov my wife and vho i cos-

pleting university degree in cosputer science. Upon returning, r received

four-year doctoral scholarship at the University of florid.. Presently I as

tvo years away from completing that degree. Since e in having

diverse educational experience, I sm considering other universities and have

been accepted st the University of Chicago. Ny focus ic on comparative

politics. I lOWIt to be specialist in Middle Eastern politics and coopers

tive politics.

Finally, I would like to say that other webers of my lastly have also

benefited from the Head Start program. Even the oldest three brothers who

never actually attended Head Start have benefited by being part of the

*extended Head Start faaily. Ny mother vas savoys determined t, improve her-

self end the real of us, end Heed Start supported her efforts and helped

enable her to achieve her ovn goals which met standard for the rest of us to

follow. After my bother sttainej her GED, she worked toward her 11.A. For

awhile, every Friday after vork at Head Start she drove to Atlanta end spent

the weekend in classes and studying. She got a Ford Scholarship and spent

some time studying in NI, York and Washington, D.C. During that time, my

three oldest brothers sere in college and there was mese friendly kidding in

the family about alto vreild finish school first. It took my mother eleven

years, but the got her degree and has done mose course work tovard a NestOes.

She set .'-nchird that the rest of us had to try to keep up vith.

While my father did not cosplete his formal education, he no longer works

as stock clerk. Insteed, he is produce sensgar for large grocery store.

He and sy rather have been married for thirty-six years. He hos provided for

his family in an admirable vs; and has helped late that the rest of us have

achieved the goals we have set.

Ny oldest three brothers have completed college and two of thin cosplated

graduate school. Lewis is owner of en Arby's in Douglasville, Georgia. Nark



is working for the City of Atlanta as Energy nagger for the Sousing Author-

ity. Stanley is an assistant football coach at the University of Southern

Illinois in Carbondale. H. vents to open a fitness center for aeults and a

day care centr for children. Tim is esployed full-tise st Folk Corporation

and is graduating senior at Auburn University in the mires of speech cos-

sunications. Nich.liw hos just completed pre-lav major at Auburn University

and is applying tu Lae School,

My mother still vorks for Need Start even though she has been offered a

such higher paying job at Auburn Univrsity. Howver, she is no longer doing

secretarial work. Nov she is th Family Services/Parent /nvolvesent Coor-

dinator for the agency and supervises staff of her own. Through sy mother

end her coreogual, I have witnessed cossitment to the service of mankind.

Certainly they had an izpact on ay decision tt, serve in the Peace Corps. Pro..

this and other experiences, my service orientation vas developed. At t:om pre-

sent time. I want to lum an Arabist, specialist in North African affairs

partly because the attainment of analytical perspective, historical facts, and

cultural language knovledge of th ores vill allow se to go beyond inter-

cultural conflict on a world scale. The Arabs are UOTO like us than am think.

I mant to work tovard human knowledge and development. I.. sens, I believe

that this is what the Need Start program is all 0out.

I feel that Head Start has boon s very positive influence in sy life and

that vithout this program, my life end that of the rest of ay family sight

have been far different. It is alf hope that the Peed Start program can be

expended so that all of the children vho are eligible can attend the program

and share in its benefits.

In addition, I hop+ that the Heed Start program will be alloyed the fund-

ing to rock tovard being program of even higher quality. Uhen I vas in

first grade we learned the alphabet, nusbers, brushed up our colors, and began

1
I
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to learn to reed. Nov all of those things and .ore are learned in

kindergarten. As vs as country push to increase the quality of our high

school and college graduates to meet the deaands of various industries, vs ore

in turn pushing yeunger children to learn sore and faster. It ukases ae to

see 'that ay young niece and nephew are learning. My mother tells me that the

problems nov lacing her social services staff are great. Even in our mell

tovn there are drugs, alcoholism, and all too often, the result is harm done

to children. Those are probless that I ea so thankful that I never had to

live vith, but too many children today fo. Soso of them need Head Start as a

safe haven avey from %own that ere difficult. If Head Start is to continuv

to turn out young people like the 'webers of ay family, it will nese to be

able to have the funding to keep trained, dedicated staff webers and to pro-

vide the transportation, materiels end other things needed for a program that

CIDI help and support children end families in our vorld.

1 r,
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Senator KASSEBAUM. Let me say that everyone's full testimony
will be a part of the hearing record.

Mr. King, I thought you made a very interesting point when you
said you never felt stigmatized. I think that that is something that
is very true, as I have observed Head Start through the years. In
many ways perhaps it comes from the fact that there was a certain
pride in being part of Head Start. There were standards in Head
Start, and whether one realized it or not, that was light years
ahead in the sixties when this program star ed, recognizing the im-
portance of early education.

I do not know why this is so, but it seems to me that the success
of Head Start ha5 been that there has never been a diminution of
the quality that was expected, or the participation. It seems to me
that there is now a lot of family stress that is occurring, that did
not occur in the earlier days. You mentioned the drugs and the so-
cietal changes that have taken place.

I would like to ask perhaps the parents who have participated,
and that includes you, too, Ms. Boggus, as you have gone around
the country, I assume, and worked with different Head Start pro-
grams. Do you believe that the success today and perhaps some of
the additional problems that Head Start centers face today are dif-
ferent from when you were participating in the program? And are
there some things that we need to address, teachers salaries being
one that es erybody has mentioned. Are there some other things
hat z,hould :)e considered that face the centers today that did not

when you were actively engaged? I thin!, your story of how you
became involved is repeated over and over again. It is, to me, one
of the great strengthm of th.1 Head Start program.

I guess what I am asking you, do we have that same sense of par-
ticipation today? Are we attracting a parent into the program
today? Is the outreach as much as it should be to get participation?

Ms. BOGGUS. Yes, I believe that we have the same sense of direc-
tion we had when I came to the program, the same sense of partici-
pation, reaching out f o the parents. I think the environments that
we live in toda: are different, with the problems a little bit differ-
ent. Some people live in the same environments when they first
came into Head Start, and the pro'olems were not as demanding or
as on an increased level as they are today, but they were there, but
not in such a large force.

Today the problems are so wide that we have some barriers in
bringing parents into the program. They come but we just have
tothere are just different ways that we have to get them into the
program now. Those things may be a little different, the mecha-
nisms, by the way we have to get our parents into the programs
IlOw.

Also, for staff people there are prcblems for them going into the
communities now today that are a little bit different than it was
before. They are subject to more violence and abuse in certain
areas than they were before. So, there are some things that are dif-
ferent, but I do not think that the participation is that much differ-
ent. It is just different ways we have to bring participation into the
program.

"enator KASSEBAUM. Does anybody else have 'Any comment to
make?
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Ms. WISE. I dc not know as, you know, there is a lot; the family
today is different than it was 25 years ago, I realize that. I feel that
the outreach part of it, as I had in my testimony, when I was ap-
proached to begin with, 23 years ago, by DHS, the Department of
Human Services, it was: get your kid out. I mean, it was a glorified
babysitter, is wha I was being told it was. I really did not want
that, until I was t pproached as it being a good educational pro-
gram and what it could do for my child.

I do think that as the programs progress, it is also not what it
does for your child but what it does for the whole family. I think it
is very important that that child be considered as part of that
family and therefore it is a whole family that needs to be involved.

Of course, I work for community action agencies. In our area the
Head Start program is part of our community action agency.
Therefore, once a child is in Head Start, we have them there and
we do provide family services for the total family.

In many of the States, Iowa being one of them, we are looking at
the total family development program through agencies like ours.
It is a continuation of focusing on not just one problem but t' .e
whole family to bring it up. I think Head Start is a very good place
to start that. It is a place to get that far-ily involved. And that is
part of what they are expected to be involved, those parents.

I thnk the idea that sometimes we just ask those parents to
come but not really expect, and it is kind of like asking your kids
to do something, but if you expect them, they will usually do it,
rather than if they do not think it is necessary.

Senator KASSEBAUM. I asked Sister Barbara that when she was
testifying, if the parents' participation had declined in recent
years. That is what I have heard from some of the Head Start pro-
grams at home. I am wondering again how you can make it attrac-
tive to participate without requiring. As you say, it was expected.

Ms. WISE. Of course, I have gone with that theory, the same as
with most anything that you usually get what you expect.

I also come from the background that I taught Head Start
coming up from being a Head Start teacher's aide, to parent, to
teacher's aide. And I left Head Start just as the CDA was becoming
into it because I needed a full-time job. Again, this goes back, I had
to leave it.

I guess I have always operated on that positive principle, that
you usually get what you expect. Therefore, many of our people,
again, do not expect. I also know t,hat the world is changing. You
have many, mriny more two parent working people that they
cannot leave their job to be in the classroom too. I realize that.

Senator KassEeaum. Do you have any comments, Ms. Malone?
Ms MALONE. I would like to say that on parent involvement, I do

not believe that we are going to reach 100 percent of parent in-
volvenpnt. But the ones that we do reach, I think it is very impor-
tant, because if it was not forI cannot put a percentage with it,
but I was one of those that they reached. To me, the Head Start
experience has been apparent, it was priceless and rewarding not
only to me but I can see the effects of it in my children.

It is something that has to start with that individual It begins
with that I think it is built through self-esteem and belonging tc
I mean, some people just feel uncomfortable as being parents

,
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coming into the classroom. So, I think once they, you know, you
kind of work with the child and you build that confidence up in
them.

I think somehow we need a little stop sign and we have the child
to take the parent tot the stop sign every day, and this boosts our
parent involvement. You know, that child was so excited about
stopping at that bulletin board to look at the stop sign. Yen know,
it kind of stopped mom to read the important things. This stirred
something up in the center. We saw parent involvement boosting.

I think working with the child and building them, I think that
helps build families.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you.
I certainly think all of you had very impressive testimony, very

important testimony. You really are the ones who can tell why
Head Start is so important. I am just sorry that everyone was not
here to hear. it. We need to give all the support we can to the Head
Start program.

Thank you very much.
Without objection, the written statement of Mr. William Kolberg

will be inserted into the record.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kolberg and additional state-

ments for the record follow I
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H. KOLBERG

ON BEHALF 2 THE
NATIONAL ALLIANCE OF BUSINESS

It is a pleasure to submit a statement to the Subcommittee during its delawrations

on the Head Start program to reinforce the increasing importance of investing in early

childhood education.

I am William H. Kolberg, President, of the National Alliance of Business.

The Alliance has followed closely the work of our business colleagues at the

Committee for Economic Development (CED) on early intervention strategies and neir

impact on childhood development. It IS v eleasure to join with them in urging greater

attention by thu federal government to this critical component of economic and social

policy.

CED has provided leadership within the business commu..ity on this issue beginning

with their reports entitled "Children in Need" and "Investing in Ow Children." CED has

not only educated the business community and the general public about the importance

of preschool ecu cation anu health care, but also has argued convincingly for pursuing a

strategy of prevt rition in public policy.

We recognize how critical early childhood education can be. It has a direct impact

on social skills, educational achievement, and self esteem. We at the Alliance see

28-056 0 90 5



126

Nations' Athwart Tt E....sanest Page 2

investments in early childhood programs, like Head Start, as an important weapon in the

fight against the problems of school dropouts, drug abuse, crime, and teenage pregnancy.

The dollars are well spent, if we can make headway on the problems that seem to plague

at-risk youth. It has the pntential, over the long term, of allowing us to redirect 'milted

federal dollars that otherwise might have to be spent on "second chance" systems .o

repair the damage that could have been prevented.

I would like to bring another recent report to the Subcommittee's attention. The

Carnegie Council on Adolescent Development issued a report entitled °Turning Points:

Preparing American Youth for the 21st Century." It examines the complex problems

faced by early adolescents, especially 10 to 15 year olds. This report graphically

illustrates the education, social, and health issues faced by children who live in

impoverished conditions from birth. The documented examples pcint 3ut the problems

that could have been avoided ii we had pursued a stronger national policy for early

prevention and intervention. It does not take an expert to conclude that we compound

the costs by trying to repair problems that could have been prevented in the first place.

The Presidents of the Alliance and CED co-chair the Business Coalition for

Education Reform, comprised of all the major national business organizations. (This

coalition includes American Business Conference, Black Business Council, The Business

Roundtable, Chamber of Commerce of the 11,,ited States. Committee for Economic

Development, The Conference Board, National Alliance of Business, National Association

of Manufacturers, and the U.S. Hispanic Chamber of Commerce).

The fact that all of these hnsiness vganizttions have come together and have

made a long term commitment to work on what have become "national" issuer of
educational quality and achievement demonstrates the urgency that we in the business

i 41 i
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community attach to preparing people to take full advantage of life's opportunities i 1

this society.

In the Coalition's initial public statement we said:

We, the leaders of the major national business organizations, call on the
nation to make a commitment to provide every child with a quality elucation
that will prepare him or her to become a productive and well-inform .d
citizen who can actively participate in the economic and civic life of the
nation.

The statement goes on to list six key items on the Coalition agenda for action. One of

which is the need for this nation to:

...im.st in early prevention and int .vention strategies to help children at
ris come ready for school and to help their parents become better skilled
at s lrting their educational needs. We ne..i to financially support
pro. that focus on preschool education, such as Head Start, and prenatal
care poor women. We recognize there is a budget crisis in this nation.
Our (mai must be to find the necessary resources to support these kinds of
programs, such as dead Start, and move towards full funding by th. year
2000.

Recently, the President proposed a related national goal in his State of the Union

message, developed jointly with the Governors' Task Force on Education, stating that

"By the year 2000, all children in America will start school ready to learn." The

Governors are in town today and tomorrow to ratify -uch a goal along with s,tveral other

national education goals. If the goal is adopted, the real challenge is to put our ...ords

into action.

Our hope is that the goal wkll not be narrowly defined to include only education,

but also to include health, nutrition, and social services required to prepare children for

school. It would be common sense for the nation to make a larger initial investment in

the resources of its children.

i I) r)
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I am pleased that the President's requests a $500 million increase for Head Start in

his fiscal year 991 budget. The Alliance fully supports that recommendation. But. it

should be put in context. I would say that it represents an important first step toward

full funding o.er the course of the decade.

Many of us in the business community support a strategy that advocates full

funding for early intervention programs, particularly Head Start, before the year 2000.

By full funding, we mean enough funds to serve all disadvantaged youth who would be

eligible for the program.

The current appropriation for fiscal year 1990 is about $1.4 billion. The request of

the President would bring fiscal year 1991 funding to about $1.9 billion for the four year

old cohort. To fully fund an enriched Head Start program that could serve 3, 4, and 5

year olds, funding by the end of the decade would be in the range of $6 billion to $T

billion, according to the best estimates available based on current population surveys.

That represents a substantial investment by anyone's measure. I'm sure it would be

an issue for Congress in the current fiscal environment. However, increases could tu

made gradually between now and the year 2000. 1 would argue also that we are at a

point where the cost could be shared with the States. The Federal government got into

Head Start 25 years ago almost by happenstance, because of a tremendous need among

poor children. ,nd because available research could propose an effective model to try.

Since then, the program hap prostn itself over and over, t ut the Federal government has

largely borne full resprAsibility Aor it, We know that about 30 state. *,:ve enacted

various types of pres,houl programs, 9 of which are designed to supplement Head Start.

1 '1
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Now, with the gove.nors recognizing a national goal related to early childhood

education, and with the states having primary responsibility for public education, perhaps

we could move to a greater level of shared responsibility in Head Start, that would edge

closer to full funding for the eligible population. There is precedent In virtually every

other program of federal assistairze to education. The closest comparison is the federal

Chapter I program, which covers poor children in the early years of elementary school,

in which costs are shared with the states.

It is our understanding that limited funding and practical necessity has confined the

Head Start program to Aerving four y tr olds, which re,ses another issue for us. There

a.ve no statutory limitations for se7ving children from age 2 through 5, but funding levels

have forced most programs to concentrate on four year olds. Kindergarten is almost now

universal for 5 year olds, but in those states where kindergarten is not provided and

where evidence suggests that the gains made at age four in Head Start are not reinforced

or preserved in regular kindergarten, services should be available to 5 year olds. This

makes it more important, in my view, that full funding of Head Start be based o, the

assumption that services would be made available at least from age 3 through 5 to enable

eligible children to be ready for school.

In our work with the Business Roundtable's education Initiative over the past

several months, the Alliance has convened nine different groups of merts from a

vanety of fields and roles in education and business to discuss an appropriate business

role in education reform. I mention this only to make a point that In virtually every onr

of these day-long panels, the critical importance of early childhood .school

education, and the linkage of education and social services in programs like Head Start,

was reinforced by different experts.
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There are many benefits to the Head Start program that are difficult to measur
and are not captured by standardized

tests. Parental involvement, and the broad range
of medical, nutritional, and social services are hallmarks of the program's success. We

are convincel., by the work of CED and some of the experts you will hear from today.
that the program works and that It generates a tremendous dividend on the dollar
invested.

We aer not naYve about what can be achieved realistically by this one program

against the complex and destructive forces suffered by children in a culture of poverty.
Large issues of housing, jobs, medical and child care must be addressed also. But in
terms of providing children in poverty with fair chance at an equal educational

opportunity, the Head Start program has proven itself over the last 25 years.

In my view, we are moving out of an era during which individual, discrete programs
can be enacted and run effectively for

each identifiable problem, with each program
having its own administrative structures, funding, and regulations. We are entering an
era in which the knowledge we have pined from that experience can provide a better,
more integrated approach to service delivery. In an ideal world perhaps, we could take
programs like Head Start, aimed at preschool children, the Follow Througn program
which barely survives as a demonstration program aimed et picking up where Head Start
leaves off, the Even Start program wtIch pre 'des literacy and training to parents with
their children ages I through 7, ana the Chapter I program in the early years of
elementary school, and integrate them into a single, comprehensive strategy f or early
childhood education with the full range of education, family, t.. I social Services. That is
a bold step to initiate quickly, but I am convinced it is the direction we pursue.

1 ',.;
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Let me close by saying that the Alliance hopes to work closdy with the Congres;

to assure the improvement and expansion of the Head Start program, and other early

prevention and intervention strategies. I am convinced that this ntogram 6 an important

component for developing attitudes and skills necessary for life-long success among

thos.y. served. I think I can speak fcr my business collearues in Saying that it is a cmical

investment in our eLonotilic future as we enter a new era of global competitiot. basod on

technical competence and workforce quality. The Alliance, as well as other national

business ceganixations, will continue our efforts to improve the quality of American

public education and enhance America's ability to remain competitive and productive in

today's world mar%ets.
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March 1, 1990

The Honorable Christopher Dodd
Chains=
Senate Subcommittee an, Children, Family,
Drugs and Alcohol

639 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Dodd:
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Thls past weekend, the natio.:
Governors adopted a set of nationaleducation goals intended t, move our nation toward educationalexcellence. The goals are tomprehenaive In that they address thereadiness of children to start sehool,

students in the school years aswell the needs of adult learners in the after school years. As yourevive the Head Start program for
reauthorization, we would appreciate

Your consideration of the position
we have taken both in the goalstatement and In our existing policy

regarding this program.

As Governors, we believe the
scattiness of children to start school Iscritical to child's future educational success. One of our objectivesis that all disadvantaged iv,d disabled children will have access tohigh quality and developmentally

appropriate preschool programs. ThisIncludes federal, state, local or privately funded programs. However,the goal statement specifically
recognizes the success of the HeadStart program and suggests

the federal government should work with thestates to develop and fully Nei
early Intervention strategies forchildren, and ensure that al: sligible children have access to HeadStart.

While recognizing that service
,:elivery vorks most effectively at thelocal level, state government

(.n Ind should play significant role inensuring that state and fedelt
preschool child development efforts arewell coordinated and

cost-eft,ctive. Governors would like to assuremaximum utilization of all
srailable resources through comprehensivestate level planning of all child

development efforts including health,social services, mental health,
education and nutrition programs. ihadStart should be coordinated wi./1
all state early childhood developmentprogress. In addition, many

.tat,,s are currently contributing to HeadStart.
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Thank you for your interest in and consideration of our views. We are
committed to strengthening programs that help children prepare for
school and hope to vork closely with the federal government to ensure
that all needy children are being served.

Sincerely,

144,4142 4. et64.4
Governor Richard F. Celeste

Chairman
Committee on &man Resources
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Ifie Honorable (hrist cher J. Dodd
Chainman, Subcommittee on children,
Featly, Drugs, and Alcoholism

Comaittee cn Labor and Human Resources
united States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Dodd:

148: Support for Full Funding of Head Start

The National School Boards Association, on behalf of the 97,000
local school board members who govern the nation's 15,350 gublic
soixxa districts, supports full funding of Head Start, a program
with a proven record of helping disadvantaged children succeed insdxxd.

Initiatives such as the Head Start Expansion and Quality
Iikrovement Act, which would provide for Head Start services to
all 'lit:able children ages three to five by fiscal year 1994, are
to be,ccemended.

MBA believes it is important to fund the Head Start program at alevel that adequately serves not just four-year-olds but all
income-eligible children from three to five. The increase in the
Head Start Expansion and Quality

Improvement Act to $3,500 per
child mill be a significant step towerd

adequately meeting theHeeds of these young children.

School board members believe a child's learning in elementary and
secondary school is enhznced by

age-appropriate pre-kindergarten

NATIONAL SCHOOL BOARDS ASSOCIATIONMAO IiI Wort Alt,tandrta Vag... 21314 17031 838 61.22
F A X 17031 853 7590
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The Honorable Christopher J. Dodd
February 28, 1990
Page Two

developmental opportunities. Access to these opportunities must
not be dependent on the child's famdly income.

NSaA looks forward to continuing to work with you to assure *hat
Head Start is fully funded for all eligible children.

Very truly yours,

Janes R. Oglesby Thomas A. Shannon
Executive DirectorPresident



136

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION
OF SCHOOL ADMINISTRATORS LFADRCNIP

FOP LEARNoW
March 1, 1990

'ne Honorable Christopher J. Dodd
Jhairman, Senate Subcommi-tee on Children,

Family, Drugs, and Alcoholism
639 Sens'e Hart Office Building
United States Senate
Washin,iton, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Dodds

The American Assvciation of School Administratnrs
(AASA), representing nearly19,000 local school superintendents and other school district officialv,

strongly supports the "%aad Start Expansion
and Quality Improvement sct of1990".

USA supports both full funding of Head Start and the quality improvements
outlined in your legislation.

Speoifically, we support improved financial
benefits to Head Str-t enployees, ineluding

benefits; improvement in Head
Start facilities; and the provision of

sufficient transportation services.
En addition, we support allowing

more local control in the governance of Head
Start programs.

We look forward to working with you further on the Head Start legislation.

Virginia C. Vertiz, Ph.D.

Government Relations Representative

(703) 528-0700 Fax (703) 8414543
1801 North Moore Street klineton. Wpm 2220e

A., t, d ooecnoetv over.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ";:iE CHILDREN'S DEFENSE FUND

The Children's Defense Fund appreciates the opportunity to

submit testimony concerning Head Start. CDF is a privately-

supported public charity that advocates for the interests of low-

income childLen.

Since Head Start begin in 1965, it has remained one of the

few programs that comprehensively addresses the needs of

children and families. Head Start's approach to helping low-

income children and families is grounded in common sense. If

children are provided breakfast and enough to eat during the

rest of the day, they will be better able to concentrate in

school and generally, will be more likely to thrive.

Children who receive regular health care will have better

attendance records, more energy, heightened atteltion when they

are in class, and improved performance on these mvasures through

their school careers. With special help, parents iho are trapped

in poverty can become partners in their children's learning

experiences and take steps toward self-sufficiency thumselves.

Low-income communities can be strengthened 0*.en givel the

opportunity to shape and run their own programs.

Head Start now en)oys tremendous support throughout America,

It has been hailed by President Bush as a program "near and dear

to all of us... that will help make sure that our kids are ready

to learn the very first day they walk into the classroom."

Former Presidents Carter and Fordt in their joint recommendations

for the incoming Bush Administration in early 1989, called Head

Start "a model that works," and urged expanded funding for the

2
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Ir-ogram.

Recognizing that the dwindling size of the future work force

makes it all the more important for every American youngster to
get off to a strong start, the

business-led Committee for

Economic Development (CED) recommends that the nation expand Head

Start until every eligible child has a chance to participate.

Despite this heightened recognition of the critical need for

comprehensive high quality programs, the federal government has

failed to build upon Head Start's impressive record of success by

expanding the size of the program to serve the growing number of

poor children end fam,lies. Due to a nearly 100 percent increase
in the cost of living since 1978, as well as an increase in the

number of poor three-to five-year
olds (from 1.5 million in 1978

to 2.4 million in 1988), the $500
million Increase proposed by

President Bush for FY 1991 still will leave Head Start with fewer

inflation-adjusted dollars per poor child than in 1978.

The reauthorization of Head Start this year coincides with

the program'S 25th anniversary. It presents a unique opportunity

to offer a Head Start experience to every eligible child.

Equally important, it provides an opportunity to bolster the

quality of Head Start in ways that have been urged repeatedly by

policymakers and early childhood development experts over the
past decade. If Head Start is to remain an effective program

that meets the needs of children and families in the 1990's

warning s_gnals about the federal government's failure to

preserve program quality -- raised by a blue-ribbon commission

3
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that reviewed Head Start at the beginning of the 1980s, by a

similar group convened by the Children's Defense Fund in the mid-

1980s, and once again by the Silver Ribbon Panel convened to re-

examine Head Start as it enters the 1990s -- must finally be

The Changing N.,eds of Had Start Paailies

Head Start must continue to respond to the changing needs of

its families. When Head Start was initiated in 1965, few women

worked outside the home, making a part-day program a sensible

approach to meeting the needs of low-incc families and

children. In 1980, the blue ribbon commission's report, Head

Start in the 1980's: A Report Reguestea 121 the U.S. President,

highlighted the changing demographics and its impact on Head

Start families:

"Budgetary constraints have not only limited Head
Start's ability to serve more eligible children; they have
also prevented Head Start from keeping pace with the
changing characteristics of the target ropulation. At a
time when demand for services for children from the prenatal
perlod through age three is escalating rapidly, the basic
Head Start program continues to focus on children ages three
to five. It is not that Head Start lacks the knowledge nr
the expertise to reach out to youngEr children. On the
contrary, Head Start's experimental initiatives not only
demonstrate the program's effectiveness in working with
infants and toddlers and their parents; they also
demonstrate the vital importance of beginning service to
children at this younger age."

"Similarly, due primarily to budgetary constraints, Head
Start services have not been able to keep pace with the
increase in single-parent and two-parent working families.
Full-day Head Start programs have declined from aoout one-
third of the participating programs in 1972 to about 15
percent in 1979. In other words, Head Start has been moving

4
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away from meeting the day :are needs f the working poor at
the very time that the labor force participation of women
with preschool children has been increasingly rapidly."

Between 1980 and 1987, when the Children's Defens.j Fund

convened a group of Head Start experts to review the program and

recommend new directions, the need for services to younger

children and for full-day programs had mushroomed, and familie .

in poverty needed a more intensive set of services. Programs are

facing new challenges as the Head Start parent population is

shifting to include a greater number of working parents, single

parents, younger parents, and substance-abusing and homeless

parents. There also is a general perception among program

directors that more families include three generations In one

home, making it more difficult to define and encourage parental

responsibility.

The changing nature of Head Start families also was noted by

the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) in a 1989

Commissioner's Task force Report on Social Services in Head

Start:

"The National Head Start Bureau, Regional office staff,
and especially local programs have become acutely aware of
the changing needs of the Camilies in the Head Start
community. In a 1987 report from the Office of the
Inspector General, it was noted that Head Start programs
nation-wide were recruiting and serving many of the neediest
of the needy families. With this Influx of multiple problem
families... programs are being faced with more severely
affected families."

what are the implications of families' changing needs or

Head Start? For one, programs must iatervene early and retain

the flexibility built into Head Start which allows them to design

5
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their services to meet the needs of families in their community.
1

Lisbeth Schorr, author of Within Our Reach: Breaking the cycle

of the Disadvantaged, examined successful approaches to working

with low-income families. She found that effective programs

are comprehensive and intensive, design their services to fit the

distinctive needs of those at risk, and intervene at early ages

when possible. Other research on family support programs

indicates that both comprehensive services and early intervention

are key to helping poor families.

How has the Bush Administration responded to clear evidence

that poor childrer need intensive services and that they need

them early? Instead of widening their vision, they have worked

to narrow the scope of Head Start, seeking to limit the program's

services to four-year-olds. Early this year, HHS issued program

guidelines to give priority expansion funds to four-year-

olds, an apparent violation of Head Start legislation, In 1986,

as a result of pressure from Congress and the Head Start

community, the Reagan Administration retreated from similar plans

to issue regulations that would have narrowed the program's

focus.

The Need to Strengthen Program Quality

The need to strengthen the quality of Head Start is a

pressing issue that has been ignored for many years. Head Start

in the 1980's identified the quality of Head Start as the first

priority for attention:

6
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"Based on our review of Head Start and the challenges
facing the program in the 1980's, our first priority is to
protect Head Start's quality, which has always been the
program's hallmark. Head Start personnel must receive cost-
of-living increases, salary incentives and employee benefits
comparable to those of personnel performing sim 'ar tasks in
the community. As another quality control meas 1, more
emphasis should be placed on program and manageal
resources.

"Inflation is also worsening Head Start salaries. Head
Start teachers receive an average salary of $6,865 a year,
with a very high percentage receiving minimum wage. In 1972
Head Start turnover was 15 percent annually; at present it
is estimated in excess of 20 percent. Nationwide, a FY 1980
study of tne turnover among Head Start directors revealed
that one-third leave annually (Impact of Inflation
Memorandum, 1980). Excessive staff turnover not . ly
disrupts the child's continuity of care; it also increases
staff training costs, since newly trained staff frequently
leave for better paying jobs.

"Finally, inflation has greatly increased the cost of
transporting children to and from the Head Start center.
Transportation costs are further escalated by the
implementation of higher safety standards at the state
level, and the inclusion of handicapped children who have
special transportation needs. To offset these rising
transportation costs, some grantees are narrowing the
geographic area which they serve. AS a result, some of the
rural and isolated families who most need Head Start are
excluded from the program."

Despite these warnings of deteriorating program quality,

Head Start grantees during the 1980s repeatedly were pressured to

spread their federal dollars too thinly, maintaining or modestly

expanding enrollments at the expense of salaries, training,

adequate transcJrtation and othc.r essential pruciram improvements.

The cost per child in Head Start today is less in real dollars

than it was in 1977.

1
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Los Salaries Plaque Programs

Head Start programs across the country report that because

of the low salaries that they must pay, they cannot find

qualified staff to fill either classroom, support staff, or

administrative positions. Children suffer as a result. In some

cases, fewer children can be served because teachers cannot be

hired. A high turnover means that the children enrolled in Head

Start, who often have a great deal of uncertainty in their lives,

must read)ust to a continuous stream of caregivers.

Today low salaries and inadequate, if any, benefits are an

even greater threat to program quality than they were a decade

ago. Programs must now compete with a growing number of public

school-based, state funded preschool programs which offer higher

salaries and benefits.

A 1988 study conducted by tne Administration for Children,

Youth and Families revealed that 47 percer* of Head Start

teachers earn less than $10.000 a year, average salaries in

the range of $12,900 annually. The same study also indicated

that a beginning Head Start teacher with a Bachelor's Degree in

irly Childhood earns 63 percent of the average salary paid for

comparable positions in public school kindergartens. Similarly,

CDF found that the entry wage for a public school teacher in

Providence, Rhode Island in 1987 was $17,500, whereas a Head

Start teacher with a B.A. started at $9,000 a year and could only

reach a maximum annual salary of $12,000 a year.

8
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Many Head Start programs also do not offer adequate employee

benefits, including health insurance and retirement plans. Those

that have attempted to do so face soaring increases in the cost

of such benefits. Programs report increases of 80 to 129 percent

over the span of a few years. Some have been forced to change

insurance companies opting for less health and dental coverage.

Low salaries and poor benefits also make it difficult to

recruit the support staff which are so escential to helping Head

Start families. For example, a Patterson, New Jersey program nas

advertised for a Health Coordinator since August, 1989 without

receiving a single application because the salary offered is at

least 68,000 lower than that offered for comparable work at other

institutions. Head Start directors frequently worry about losing

nutritiontsts and other specialists to higher paying jobs,

knowing that they will not be able to find equally competent

replacements at current salary levels.

Support Staff Carry too Heavy a Caseload

Many current support staff are being asked to carry

extraordinarily high caseloads of multi-problem families, often

with little if any training. Important Head Start positions in

health, parent involvement, and social services have been

combined or caseloads have been increased to weet budget

constraints. Nationwide, according to ACYF, 71 percent of Head

Start programs had social service caseloads grew than 60:1 in

contrast to a recommended caseload of 35:1. Or sIx Head

9
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Start grantees lacked a full-time social ser.ce coordinator and

the same proportion lacked a full-time Parent Involvement

Coordinator.

The need for additional support families was recognized

by the panel of Head Start experts convened by CDF in 1987. They

recommend that ACYF de,,_op a staff-child ratio for both parent

involvement staff and sociN1 serl'ices staff, and allow local

programs the flexibility to increase their parent involvemen-

staff when parents experienco a greater nurer of problems. Most

importantly, they recommended that local programs be Wowed

greater fletibility in the cost they spend per child because 'he

need for support services had intensified with the growing nt or

of severe problems such as substance abuse and homelesvness.

Staff Training Efforts Fall Ft. Short of Sued

vrequent turnover, exacerbated by low salaries in Head Start

programs has increased the importance of staff training.

Training is widely tecrgnized by child development experts as tne

single most critical thaterminant of a high-quality early

childhood program. The link between quality and training is

especially signiricant to Head Start because of its unilue

'mployment strategy w:sich provides w,-k opportunities to parents

and others in the locai -ommunity. In 1989, almos_ 36 percent of

staff were parents of current or former Head Start children, with

an additional 443,000 parents providing volunteer services to

local programs.
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Through Resource Access Projects, Head Start training anc.

technical assistance funds provide special services to teachers

and other staff working with handicapped students, who currently

comprise 13.5 percent of Head Start children. Appropriate

training experiences also provide teachers and administrators

with the special skills necessary to provide high quality

services ir bilingual and multicultural classrooms, as well as to

the migrant and American Indian programs.

The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services has

recognized the importance of trained teachers and issued proposed

regulations which would require that every classroom have at

least one teacher with at least a Child Development Associate

(CDA) credential by 1992. Even with no program expansion beyond

that proposed by President Bush, approximately $23 million in new

training dollars will be needed just to enable Head Start

programs to meet this new requirement. While the CDA strategy is

important, staff also must have access to training opportunities

beyond this competency based credential. Head Start staff

seeking to improve their skills by earning two or four year early

childhood development degrees should be able to receive help

through Head Start.

Training of support staff is as criticz1 as training of

classroom teachers. These Head Start staff must work with a

dramatically increasing number of troubled children and families.

One Head Start program estimates that the number of abused

children in their program has doubled in recent years, that at
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least 45 percent of their children require special services, and

that at least 50 pezcent of their families are affected by

alcohol and substance abuse. Because of the intenze need of

their children and their families, Head Start needs qualified and

experienced staff who receive on-going training and support from

mental-health coordinators and skilled social service directors.

Highly specialized training must be available for teachers and

support staff working with homeless children, HIV positive

children, abused children, as well as children at risk of

developmental delay. Yet, little attention has been devoted to

the need for adequate training of social service, health and

mental health care providers, and staff ski)led at involving

parents.

Lisbeth Schorr stresses that in successful programs staff

have the time, training and skills to build relationships of

trust and respect with children and families. Over the past

de the federal government's response to the need for

ved training opportunities for Head Start staff has been

dismal. While Head Start enrollment has increased by 25 percent

since 1978, training and technical assistance funds have

decraased by almost half. Training and technical assistance

funds for teachers of handicapped children have shown a similar

pattern. In 1989, Head Start served approximately 20,000 more

handicapped children than in 1978, while funding for the Resource

Access Projects, which provide training to teachers of

handicapped children, have decreased by 23 percent.

. 2
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Trends in Head Start Enrollment ^.nd T&TA
1978-1990
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Anctner serious problem which aftects the quality of Head

rt programs .s the shortaae of adequate facilities. Many head

ti*.art programs operate .n facilities that are inappropriate for

early childhood programs, and in some cases unsafe. As the need

f..): child care has drown, many churches have opened their own

ch.ld care fac.lities In spaces that once housed Head Start

prJarams. In addition, the growth of state-funded preschool

pr:grams, mar! -f them located in the public schools, also has

,l.minated space tnat was prevlout.ly used by Head Start agencies.

Head Start administrators spend much of tneir time )vst

"keeping a roof cver our heads." Classrooms are moveu

treauentli, soretimes twice In one yeat often atter costli

renovations have been made. G,rectors report facilities th,t are
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in jeopardy of being condemned, ceilings that are caving in and

walls, floors, or heating systems that need replacement. A

Washington, D.C. program recently clos a facility located in a

pubV-: housing project because they could not afford to make

repair The Mississippi Head Start Director's &ssociation has

estimate, that 25 percent of the '.acill*ies used by Head Start

programs in the state should be replaced.

1990 is the Year to Signal a New Direction for Head Start

S. 2229 as Introduced by Sentors Dodd and Kennedy, in

combination with S. 5, which increases funds for child care for

children so that they could receive fall-day, full-year child

care services, offers a significant opportunity to address the

needs of Head Start families and to strengthen program quality.

The bill's funding levels would allow all eligible three- and

four-year-olds as well as some five-year-olds to partie.pate in

dead Start by FY 1994. It also preeerves the rlexibility for

programs to reach down and serve younger children as needed. The

quality Improvements set-aside will finally insure a more

reasonable balance between expansion and matnti. ding a strong

program for children and families. Given the positive impact of

a high quality early rhildhood program on the lives of low-income

children, expansion and qual..4 are eqwally important, We urge

the Committee to maintain the funding levels and the quality

improvement set-aside in S. 2229 as the bill moves through the

mark-up process.
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The Nadonal Illressiary Employees Union

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL TREASURY EMPLOYEES UNION
ROBERT M. TOBIAS, NATIONAL PRESIDENT

Mr, Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I am Robert Tobias, President of the National Treasury

Employees Union. NTEU reFresents approximately 144,000 federal

employees, luding employees oversee :he Head Start Program

in the Office of Human Development Services.

I was to thank you for holding this timely hearing on

reaathorization of the Head Starc Program. Few would argue that

Heed Start is among the jewels of the federal government's

programu.

In the last year, we have become increasingly concerned abrut

contracting out of what we believe are services essential t.. :he

continued success of the Head Start program. In July of 1989, a

contract was signed involving the monitoring of grantees

participating in the Head Start program. All interested partie

were assured that the contractors'
responsibilities were to be

limited to support services including determining the availability

of reviewers, and coordinating travel and payment arrangments,

In addition, we were assured that actual Head Start review teams

would continue to be led by federal employee? knowledgeable about

the program.

17,50 K tre( I A uite 1101 1Nas!ungton, 20,00b t 21,2, y;2,
4./
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During negotiations, HHS repeatedly stated that it had no

plans to send out review teams without federal team leaders. When

we raised this issue with Members of Congress, HIM made similar

assertions in response to their inquiries.

Shortly thereafter, HHS announced that due to budgetary

restraints, it intended to begin sending out review teams without

federal leaders. It was only after repeated urging from NTEU that

HHS agreed to establish even minimal qualifications necessar for

these non-federal team leaders.

It is our position that this represents an unacceptable

privatization of a msjor federal oversight responsibility.

These actions seem motivated not by the best interests of the

Head Start program, but rather the continuing effort to downsize

the government, reduce budgets by the most expedient route without

regard to merit and privAtize wherever possible.

In addition to our obvious concern over the abrogation of

federal oversight responsibilities, we were dismayed that no cost

studies hed !leen done to determine if, in fact, this were the more

logical course of action. Head Start regulations mandate

monitoring of incavidual grantees and it only makes sense to have

the federal employees who administer the program and have first-

hand knowledge of its operation overseeing these reviews.

Continued operation of the Head Start program as one of the

premier federal success stories in the education field requires

continued federal involvement. This is not an issue that should

even be negotiable. These reviews serve to uncover inefficient and

lbusive use of federal grant msnies and insure the,. only The mo3t
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meritorious programs continue to be funded.

In order to avoid public perception of Head Start as just

another government "pork barrel" which is maintained at taxpayer

expense, policing of its grantees must, remain in the hands of

federal employees who are knowledgeable about and dedicated to the

program, and who have no vested interest in the grantees who are

receiving the funds.

We applaud the Administration for seeking a $500 million

increase in Head Start funding for Fiscal Year 1991: However, this

money can only be regarded as worthwhile if it in fact is used to

expand and improve on the program.

With funding goes the responsibility for monitoring the Head

Start grantees. If the Administration intends to use significant

portions of these funds to privatize this function and alter the

monitoring process, then, in my opinion, this does not represent

an expansion of Head Start, but rather a lack of commitment towards

its future.

I urge this Committee to carefully review the Administration's

plans for continued oversight and monitoring of Head Start to

insure that we do not undermine the very administrative structure

that has made Head Start a success.
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The Junior League of Jackson, Inc.
Post Office Box 4709

I.,kson. Mississippi 39296 4709
March 12.1990

Senator Christopher Dodd, Chairman
Sub Committee on Children, Family, Drugs, and Alcoholism
Labor and Human Resources Committee
639 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington. D C. 20501

Dear '-enator.

M the commitee considers the annual reauthorization of Head Start legislation, I want to bring to your
attention the possibility of incorpors Missoun's 'Parents as Teachers (PAT) as an expansion of
existing Head Start service With the recent expansion of PAT into Connecticut. I feel certain you and
your staff are welt acquainted with ths merits of the program, howover, I am unsure if you realize
that, in addition to being an outstanding program. PAT can also be incorporated into existing programs
as a program component The Junior League of Jackson, Inc. through The Center for Family Education,
Inc. (CFE), has been working w,th our local Head Start agency to expand this model inn nur community

CFE is a onvate not.fonprofit agency based on a model of family development that seeks to provide
ongoing support for familes from a child's birth to independence (See attache4). CFS operates under the
two-fold purpose of delivering service to a designated high risk neighborhood in such a way as to
become a program model The initial CFE programming effort was a three and four year old preschool
because of the immediate educational and economic impact ench a program can make as demonstrated by
Head Start. We are, therefore, similar in population and programming to Head Stan progiams By
incorporating PAT Into our service, we are providing our 'hard to reach' families a parent
empowerment program that might otherwise be unobtalnaLle

Our expenence, verified by Lizbeth Schoor in Within Our Reach, is that families require support at each
phase of transition and are particularly receptive to new learning at childbirth We use PAT with its
0-36 mcnth target population as the foundation of our service to families and first used it with families
of children we were serving in the PreSchool With the documented results of PAT, we are sure that
other siblings in these families will come to us as competent three year olds from confident parents
ready for additional growth in a preschool setting Importantly, using the moJel for 'Parents as
Teachers in the Child Care Setting,' existing personnel are trained as Parent Educators rather than
addrtional empIoyees hired, thus, service is enriched and benefits multiplied while cost is kept to an
absolute minimum

In closing, I must stress that PAT is a program for all families a program shown to be_sucessful ir
wile of the nsk factors affecting the family I hope you will enter our comments into +he Hearing
Record so they may be properly considered

°rely,

Jane Patterson Boykin
Executive Director, CFE
Member, Junior League of Jackson
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chdd dr oppatututy 10 evakete life experiences from various
pewits of view Provide preaduld revises and experiences
that arange the development of ne, relationships

Focus on axial. vccanotial. and educance goals that prepare
child to mama the family as II Stage I aduh.



Senator KABSEBAUM. The subcommittee is now adjourned, subject
to the call of the Chair.

[Whereupon, at 5:21 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, sub-
ject to call of the Chair.]
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